University of Rostock

Department of Neurology

Director: Prof. Dr. Reiner Benecke

Neuroimmunology section

Chair: Prof. Dr. Uwe Klaus Zettl



MicroRNA and MessengerRNA Expression Changes during Interferon-beta and Glatiramer Acetate Treatment in Peripheral Blood Cells of Multiple Sclerosis Patients

Dissertation To obtain the Academic Degree of Doctor rerum humanarum (Dr. rer. hum.) Faculty of Medicine, University of Rostock

Madhan Thamilarasan

17.07.1981, Sivaganga, Tamil Nadu, India

Rostock, 2014

urn:nbn:de:gbv:28-diss2015-0098-2

Reviewer:

- 1. Reviewer: Prof. Dr. med. Uwe Klaus Zettl Department of Neurology, University of Rostock
- 2. Reviewer: Prof. Dr. med. Friedemann Paul NeuroCure Clinical Research Center, Charité, Berlin
- 3. Reviewer: Dr. med. Jürgen Faiss Department of Neurology, Asklepios Klinikum Teupitz

Date of submission: 14. March 2014

Date of defense: 11. March 2015

Table of contents

Abbreviations
1. Introduction
1.1 Glatiramer acetate 7
1.2 Interferon-beta
1.3 MicroRNA in multiple sclerosis
2. Aims and objectives
3. Materials and methods
3.1 Study population and blood sample collection
3.2 Cell isolation, RNA and miRNA preparation and gene expression profiling 16
3.3 Data analysis and databases 17
3.4 Gene Ontology analysis
3.5 Molecular network analysis
4. Results
4.1 Differentially expressed genes and microRNAs 20
4.2 Gene interaction network analysis
5. Discussion
6. Summary
7. References
8. Publications
8.1 Manuscript - 1
Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients.
<u>Thamilarasan M</u> , Hecker M, Goertsches RH, Paap BK, Schröder I, Koczan D, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK.

Journal of Neuroinflammation. 2013, 10:126.

8.	.2 Manuscript - 2
M pe	licroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the eripheral blood of multiple sclerosis patients.
He Fr	ecker M, <u>Thamilarasan M</u> , Koczan D, Schröder I, Flechtner K, reiesleben S, Füllen G, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK.
In	ternational Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013, 14(8).16087-110.
8.	3 Manuscript - 3
ln m	tegration of microRNA databases to study microRNAs associated with ultiple sclerosis.
Ar	ngerstein C, Hecker M, Paap BK, <u>Thamilarasan M</u> , Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK.
М	Iolecular Neurobiology. 2012, 45(3):520-35.
8.4	4 Manuscript - 4
M er	licroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune ncephalomyelitis.
<u>Th</u>	namilarasan M, Koczan D, Hecker M, Paap B, Zettl UK.
Αι	utoimmunty Reviews. 2012, 11(3):174-9.
9. Pe	ersonal declaration
10. Ac	knowledgement
11. Cu	ırriculum vitae

Abbreviations

- APC = Antigen-presenting cell
- APL = Altered peptide ligand
- BBB = Blood brain barrier
- BP = Biological process
- CC = Cellular component
- CDF = Chip definition file
- CIS = Clinically isolated syndrome
- CNS = Central nervous system
- CSF = Cerebrospinal fluid
- EAE = Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis
- EDSS = Expanded disability status scale
- EDTA = Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- FACS = Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
- FDR = False discovery rate
- GA = Glatiramer acetate
- GEO = Gene expression omnibus
- GO = Gene Ontology
- HSP = Heat shock protein
- IFN = Interferon
- IL = Interleukin
- i.m. = Intramuscular injection
- MACS = Magnetic-activated cell sorting
- MAID = MA plot-based signal intensity-dependent fold-change criterion

- MBP = Myelin basic protein
- MF = Molecular function
- MHC = Major histocompatibility complex
- mRNA = Messenger ribonucleic acid
- miRNA = Micro ribonucleic acid
- MRI = Magnetic resonance imaging
- MS = Multiple sclerosis
- ncRNA = Non-coding ribonucleic acid
- NGS = Next generation sequencing
- NK cell = Natural killer cell
- PBMC = Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
- PCR = Polymerase chain reaction
- pre-miRNA = Precursor-miRNA
- pri-miRNA = Primary-miRNA
- PWM = Position weight matrix
- RIN = RNA integrity number
- RISC = RNA-induced silencing complex
- RRMS = Relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis
- s.c. = Subcutaneous
- SD = Standard deviation
- SNP = Single nucleotide polymorphism
- TCR = T-cell receptor
- TF = Transcription factor
- TFBS = Transcription factor binding site
- Treg cell = T regulatory cell

1. Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is an immune-mediated demyelinating disease of the central nervous system (CNS). MS is thought to be a result of the body's immune system crossing the blood brain barrier (BBB) into the CNS where it attacks the myelin sheath, a protective insulation surrounding nerve cells. The demyelination of the axons leads to decreased conduction velocity of action potentials or in the worst case a complete stop of the signal. MS is characterized by inflammatory axonal demyelination of neurons which can be detected as MS lesions which occur predominantly in the white matter region of the brain and spinal cord [1, 2]. These lesions can be analyzed by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Formation of new lesions results in physical disabilities and decline in cognitive functions.

The onset of MS disease typically occurs at 20 to 50 years of age [3]. MS affects more than 2.5 million people worldwide. Geographically MS is highly prevalent in northern and southern hemispheres. Gender plays a role in the occurrence of MS, incidence is higher in women compared to men with a ratio of at least 3:1 [4].

There are several factors which could be involved in the pathogenesis of MS. Environmental factors such as infection by Epstein-Barr virus [5] and low levels of vitamin D [6] were proposed to trigger the pathogenesis of MS. Genetics is also considered as a key factor for MS pathogenesis. For example, mutations in the HLA-DRB1 gene are compromising the immune systems response to differentiate between self-proteins and foreign proteins [7]. The genotype HLA-DRB1*15:01 increases the risk of MS more than 3-fold [8]. In another study mutations in the IL7R gene resulted in changes in growth, proliferation and survival of immune cells [9]. In the immunological aspect Th2 cells, regulatory CD4+ T cells and NK cells among others are thought to be responsible for the relapsing-remitting and chronic progressive nature of the disease [10].

Diagnosis of MS is done clinically by neurological examinations and para-clinically by MRI, CSF analysis (spinal tap) and evoked potentials. MS can be diagnosed using McDonald

criteria [11] and the disability is usually scored with the expanded disability status scale (EDSS) [12].

There are four main types of MS [13] which are characterized by the progression of the disease: relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS) is characterized by relapses (attacks) followed by remission (recovery), secondary-progressive MS (SPMS) happens following an initial RRMS period and a phase in which the disability worsens constantly regardless of any new relapse episode taking place or not, primary-progressive MS (PPMS) is characterized by a steady worsening of neurological functions from the beginning of the disease onset and there are no relapses. Before the diagnosis of RRMS there is often a condition called the clinically isolated syndrome (CIS). CIS can be a precursor condition of clinically definite MS. It is caused by inflammation or demyelination of nerve tissue and it is typically the first neurological episode occurring in a person.

There are several disease modifying drugs in the market for the treatment of MS (table 1). First line medications for MS are IFN-beta-1a either in an intramuscular once a week dosing or in a subcutaneous three times a week dosing, IFN-beta-1b s.c. every other day subcutaneously or GA (daily subcutaneously). In SPMS mitoxantrone intravenous infusions are sometimes prescribed. Recently there were new drugs approved for the treatment of MS [14].

Transcriptome profiling is the study of total RNA molecules within a particular biological system. Genetic information is primarily stored in DNA which can be copied by replication during cell division. Genes are segments of DNA which code for a particular product which can be just a transcript (ncRNA) or a transcript that is further translated into a protein (mRNA). There are around 20000 genes in a human genome [15]. RNA is transcribed from a template strand of DNA by the RNA polymerase enzyme and the transcription process is the first step in gene expression. Messenger RNA can be decoded by the ribosome into long amino acid chains called proteins. A transcript may also encode for non-coding RNA such as microRNA (miRNA), ribosomal RNA (rRNA) or transfer RNA (tRNA). Figure 1 shows the central dogma of molecular biology where RNA is transcribed from the DNA and later

translated into a protein. microRNAs are small RNA which are involved in the regulation of genes by mRNA cleavage or by translational repression [16].

Indication	CIS	RRMS		SPMS	
				With relapse	Without relapse
λd		on 2	Mitoxantrone		
thera		Optic	Cyclophosphamide		
lation		on 1	Fingolimod		
Escal		Optic	Natalizumab		
λ	IFN-beta 1a i.m.	IFN-beta 1a i.m.		IFN-beta 1a s.c.	Mitoxantrone
hera	IFN-beta 1a s.c.	IFN-beta 1a s.c. IFN-beta 1b s.c.		IFN-beta 1b s.c.	Cyclophosphamide
-line t	IFN-beta 1b s.c.			Mitoxantrone	
First-	GA			Cyclophosphamide	
apy	ption 2	Plasma separation			
ther	ō				
Relapse	Option 1	Methylprednisolone			

Table 1: Recommended multiple sclerosis disease modifying treatments. IFN-beta or glatiramer acetate (GA) are first-line treatments for relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis (RRMS) and clinically isolated syndrome (CIS), and fingolimod, natalizumab and mitoxantrone along with cyclophosphamide are used as escalation therapies for RRMS. For secondary-progressive multiple sclerosis (SPMS) mitoxantrone along with cyclophosphamid are used as treatments. (Adapted from the guidelines and recommendations of the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Neurologie. Reference: URL: www.dmsg.de/dokumentearchiv/dgnkknms_msll_20120412_final.pdf)



Figure 1: Adapted central dogma of molecular biology. The sequence information flows from DNA to RNA to protein. DNA is copied as RNA in a process called transcription and RNA is translated into proteins. MicroRNAs are involved in the regulation of gene expression.

In recent years there were several studies related to the gene expression profiling of various human diseases [17, 18, 19]. These studies were possible because of the development of various high-throughput platforms such as DNA microarrays [20] and TaqMan Array cards [21]. DNA microarrays allow to simultaneously measure the genome-wide changes of thousands of genes. In the same way TaqMan Array cards are used to quantify hundreds of miRNAs and mRNAs based on the more sensitive polymerase chain reaction (PCR) a method to analyze a short sequence of DNA or RNA quantitatively. In the studies reported in this dissertation both of these platforms were used to study the gene expression profile of MS patients.

IFN-beta and GA treatments bring down the number of relapses in MS but their mechanism of action and the effects of the treatments at the molecular level are yet to be fully understood. The previously known effects of IFN-beta and GA therapy on the immune system are explained in section 1.1 and 1.2. The studies reported in this thesis revealed various changes which happen at the gene expression level of monocytes and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from patient blood during GA or IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment. MS patients who were about to start GA or IFN-beta-1b s.c. therapy were recruited and blood samples were collected at various time points in a longitudinal fashion. Monocytes or PBMC were isolated and transcripts (mRNA and miRNA) were isolated. Using DNA microarrays and real-time PCR the transcripts were analyzed quantitatively. The differentially expressed genes identified were investigated for their

functions and gene interaction networks were conceived. Figure 2 gives an overview of the studies reported in this thesis.



Figure 2: Study design. Overview of the study design which is common to the GA and the IFN-beta-1b study. MS patients who were about to start a disease modifying therapy with GA or IFN-beta-1b were studied. Blood samples were collected and using different gene expression profiling platforms such as TaqMan real-time PCR and Affymetrix GeneChips the expression profiles of mRNAs and miRNAs were acquired. The data were analyzed comparing the expression before and during therapy. The differentially expressed genes were filtered and used in the construction of gene interaction networks.

1.1 Glatiramer acetate

Glatiramer acetate (Copaxone[®] or Copolymer 1) is a peptide drug used in the first-line treatment of MS. There are four different amino acids which are the building blocks of GA. They are glutamic acid, lysine, alanine and tyrosine (G-L-A-T) in a molar ratio of 1.5:3.6:4.6:1.0. These amino acids are synthesized into random peptide sequences which are 40-100 residues long [22]. The peptides in GA were initially intended to trigger experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) by imitating myelin basic protein (MBP) but instead GA inhibited EAE [23]. EAE is an animal model for brain inflammation and it is also used to study T-cell mediated autoimmune diseases [24]. GA has become a regular therapy for MS patients due to its beneficial clinical effects and its safety profile

[25]. Despite many studies trying to understand the mechanisms of action of GA the molecular mechanism still remains unclear.

GA is believed to act as an altered peptide ligand (APL). An APL is a peptide variant which possesses properties similar to a particular antigen but when bound to T-cell receptors (TCR) it provokes a different response. During GA therapy, the partial activation of T-cells specific for MBP and other myelin antigens can distract the T-cell response, and this may contribute to the clinical effects of GA [26]. There are many studies which have shown that GA can bring a shift in T-helper cells by changing the cell population from Th1 to Th2 cells and this shift towards GA-reactive Th2 may be a main mechanism of action [27]. Th2 cells are anti-inflammatory in nature and they are capable of migrating across the blood brain barrier where they suppress inflammatory factors. This is called local bystander suppression. This process is thought to actively damper the activation of auto-reactive immune cells [28, 29]. Despite our understanding the precise mechanism of action of GA remains unclear.

The influence of GA on antigen presenting cells (APC) has been studied as well. APC, such as dendritic cells and macrophages, differentiate from monocytes [30]. These monocytes are believed to be a key population playing a role in the immune-modulatory effects of GA therapy [31]. One of the most rational mechanism of action of GA is its ability to bind to major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules and this means that it competes with myelin antigens in order to be presented on APC. GA can act as an antagonist of MBP/MHC at MBP-specific T cell receptors [32]. Weber *et al.* showed that monocytes when treated with GA switch from a pro-inflammatory to an anti-inflammatory type, and this change is characterized by the down-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g. IL-12) and the up-regulation of anti-inflammatory cytokines (e.g. IL-10) [26, 33]. Interestingly Monocytes produce 5- to 10-times more IL-12 and IL-18, in progressive multiple sclerosis [34]. In various monocyte studies the GA treatment resulted in an increase in anti-inflammatory type II monocytes. Type II monocytes are also characterized by increased secretion of transforming growth factor (TGF)-beta, and decreased production of tumor necrosis factor (TNF). The suppressor functions of these monocytes were shown to contribute to Th2 deviation of naive T-cells in the CNS of MS patients [26, 33]. It was also shown that GA can change the expression of monocytes by increasing the expression of IL1RA while decreasing the production of IL-1 β [35]. Changes in monocytes can be due to direct effects of GA or can be indirectly facilitated by cytokines produced by GA-specific Th2 cells as there may be active feedback loops connecting human T-cell and APC responses [26, 27].

There are more studies needed to understand the mechanism of action of GA. There are not many studies in the past which explored the effect of GA on the gene expression of monocytes. The *in vivo* gene regulatory effects of GA on monocytes have so far not been examined in a genome-wide and longitudinal manner.

1.2 Interferon-beta

Interferons belong to a family of cytokines produced in the human body during the innate immune response against viral infections (pathogens) [36]. Interferon-beta is effective in the suppression of the symptoms of MS [15, 37]. Injectable recombinant IFN-beta is used as first-line treatment for RRMS, CIS and SPMS with relapses. IFN-beta treatment has been shown to be effective in bringing down the number of relapses and to reduce the formation of new inflammatory lesions in the brain. There are different types of IFN-beta therapies in the market. They differ in dosage, mode and frequency of administration, but they are very similar in therapy effectiveness [38, 39].

The exact mechanism of action of interferon-beta proteins is still not fully understood. One proposed mechanism of action is that IFN-beta therapy decreases the expression of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II molecules on APC [40] as well as costimulatory molecules such as CD80 and CD28 on lymphocytes and APC which directly affects the activation of T-cells by decreasing their auto-reactive behavior thus inhibiting T-cell proliferation. Interferon-beta also changes the delicate balance of cytokines. IFNbeta treatment suppresses the pro-inflammatory Th1 and Th17 cells and their expression of IL-2, IL-12, IL-17 and interferon-y while promoting the production of anti-inflammatory Th2 cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β). Interferon-beta can inhibit the expression of the adhesion molecule VLA-4 on T-cells and the release of matrix-metallo-proteinases (MMP) by T-cells which stops the migration of activated immune cells crossing the BBB from the blood stream [41].

IFN-beta has been shown to clearly affect the gene expression of various blood cells [41, 42, 43]. More than a hundred genes have been consistently found to be differentially expressed during treatment [44]. The transcript levels of most of these genes are up-regulated within a few hours after IFN-beta injection, and they return to pre-treatment or normal levels after a few days [45]. The IFN-beta-responsive genes are involved in the beneficial effects of the treatment and they express it by immunomodulatory, anti-proliferative and anti-pathogenic processes. However, there was so far no study that investigated the expression of miRNAs in the course of IFN-beta-1b s.c. therapy. As a part of this dissertation microarray technology was used to analyze the gene expression dynamics in the peripheral blood of MS patients in response to IFN-beta therapy. In this study the expression profiles of mRNAs and miRNAs were for the first time simultaneously measured. It is important to study the transcriptome profile before and during the treatment in order to better understand the delicate changes brought by the treatment. The study presented in manuscript 2 focused on differentially expressed miRNAs and their involvement in the mechanism of action of IFN-beta-1b s.c therapy.

1.3 MicroRNA in multiple sclerosis

MicroRNA are small non-coding RNA molecules about 22 nucleotides in length. Their main role is to control the expression of genes by translational repression or by target mRNA cleavage. A single miRNA can regulate hundreds of miRNA. The miRNA regulation of genes depends on sequence specificity [46]. The biogenesis of a miRNA starts with a RNA polymerase II enzyme that transcribes the primary RNA (pri-miRNA) from the miRNA genes in the genome. The pri-miRNA is then matured by the enzymatic activity of ribonuclease III (RNase III) which results in about 70 nucleotides long precursor miRNAs (pre-miRNA). Pre-miRNAs are then exported into the cytoplasm and by the action of the enzyme Dicer and other protein complexes the pre-miRNA is further shortened to about 22 nucleotides which when loaded to an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) become active. The complex then binds to the 3' untranslated region of a target mRNA. In consequence, the target mRNA is either cleaved directly by the RISC or translationally repressed.

So far there are only relatively few miRNA-mRNA interactions which have been experimentally validated. It is thus necessary to computationally predict putative target genes for miRNAs [47, 48, 49]. miRNAs contain a seed region located at the 5' end of the strand. Mostly the 2nd to 8th nucleotides are called the seed region and this is the region which recognizes the target sequence. In most of the prediction algorithms the seed region forms the core idea along with the thermodynamics of the microRNA-mRNA interaction.

miRNAs are often found in clusters in the genome, as they are often found in close vicinity [50]. There are about 2500 unique mature microRNAs (miRBase 20 release) reported for humans. There are several miRNA target gene prediction databases available. The miRWalk database [51] allows to compare the predictions of 10 different algorithms. Experimentally verified interactions from the literature can be found in other databases such as miRTarBase [52]. The miR2Disease database helps in finding out miRNAs which are involved in MS and other diseases (http://www.mir2disease.org/). In the recent years there has been a tremendous development in miRNA databases and miRNA expression profiling platforms [53].

MicroRNA in MS and EAE is a relatively new field, a more complete picture is presented in manuscript 3 and manuscript 4. However it is interesting to note that there were only two small studies so far which reported about MS therapy effects on miRNA expression. A study by Waschbisch *et al.* [54] on 5 selected mature miRNAs found that GA treatment normalizes dysregulated miRNA expression in RRMS and in another study by Sievers *et al.* [55], differentially expressed miRNAs in B cells of patients treated with natalizumab were found. In the IFN-beta study reported in this thesis (manuscript 2) TaqMan microfluidic cards as well as miRNA microarrays were used in the analysis. The microRNAs which were found to be differentially expressed upon IFN-beta treatment were further analyzed for target interaction networks.

2. Aims and objectives

The studies reported in this thesis are inter-related and they focus on a common goal to find out how first-line disease-modifying therapies prescribed for MS influence the blood transcriptome (*in vivo*). GA and IFN-beta were the two drug candidates analyzed. The expression profiles of mRNAs and miRNAs were measured. As gene expression profiling platforms, microarrays and TaqMan microfluidic cards were used. The data obtained from these experiments were analyzed for differentially expressed genes and miRNAs during therapy. The studies were longitudinal in design and had different time points depending on the therapy GA or IFN-beta. The mRNA and the miRNA expression data were acquired and the up- and down-regulation in relation to pre-treatment levels was analyzed. The up- and down-regulated mRNAs and miRNAs were then used in the construction of gene interaction networks. Three different interaction networks were constructed. The purpose of these studies was to better understand the mechanism of action of GA and IFN-beta-1b s.c. and to find biological markers of therapy response.

Study 1: Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients.

Background: This study is the first genome-wide RNA profiling of monocytes under GA therapy. Monocytes are part of the innate immune system. Changes in the gene expression of monocytes could directly affect the pathophysiology of MS. Monocytes are known to shift their cytokine profiles from pro-inflammatory to anti-inflammatory when treated with GA. Monocytes secrete less TNF-alpha and IL-12 but more IL-10 and TGF- β on GA treatment. This longitudinal study was designed to investigate the differentially expressed genes within the first 2 months into GA treatment in monocytes from the blood of 8 RRMS patients from the Department of Neurology, University of Rostock.

Aim: To find out the effects of GA treatment on monocytes at the level of transcriptome. The aim was to find out the role of monocytes in the therapeutic outcome of GA and to better understand its mechanism of action and to validate previous findings of other research groups on specific genes.

Study 2: MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral blood of multiple sclerosis patients.

Background: This is the first study to report on miRNA expression during IFN-beta-1b s.c. therapy. Injections of recombinant IFN-beta-1b s.c. are a first-line option in the treatment of RRMS. IFN-beta-1b s.c. has been shown to reduce the number of relapses and to suppress the accumulation of new inflammatory lesions in the brain. There were several studies in the past which showed that there is a clear modulation of IFN-regulated genes during treatment, but there were no studies which analyzed miRNA-mRNA interactions in the presence of IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment in MS patients.

Aim: To identify microRNAs and mRNAs which are differentially expressed in blood when MS patients are treated with IFN-beta-1b s.c. and to find out the most relevant miRNA-mRNA interactions and their involvement in the pathophysiology of MS.

Study 3: Integration of microRNA databases to study microRNAs associated with multiple sclerosis.

Background: MicroRNAs are small molecules which are known to have a broad influence in the regulation of gene expression. In many diseases they have been discussed as potential biomarker candidates. For the majority of microRNAs the target genes are yet to be validated but there are databases which predict target sequences. This study integrates different databases to find out the MS-relevant miRNA targets.

Aim: The aim was to establish a work-flow that integrates the information of different databases and to find out miRNA-mRNA target interactions using online target prediction databases. MS-associated miRNAs were used in the analysis to find out their molecular interaction network.

Study 4: MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis.

Background: MicroRNA's role in the MS disease is an emerging field. MicroRNAs are known to play a central role in the pathogenesis of the disease. This is one of the earliest articles which reviewed the interesting connection between miRNAs and MS.

Aim: To find out MS-relevant miRNAs which were reported in the literature and review their involvement in MS and EAE. To reflect the current state of the art in the field of miRNA in MS. To review the findings of studies using blood cells or brain tissues to find differentially expressed miRNAs in MS.

3. Materials and methods

3.1 Study population and blood sample collection

Two studies dealing with MS patients were performed: a study on IFN-beta and a study on GA. Eight patients diagnosed with RRMS were recruited for the GA study (manuscript 1) and six patients (CIS n=2 and RRMS n=4) were recruited for the IFN-beta study reported in manuscript 2. These patients were diagnosed according to the 2010 revised McDonald criteria [11].

For the GA study, patients started treatment with GA in 20 mg doses given daily as subcutaneous injection. For the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study, the patients started with the Betaferon® titration pack, and gradually reached a full dose of 250 µg. Blood samples were used in these studies as these drugs are known to mainly target immune related cells. Blood samples for GA study were collected for each patient at 5 different time points: before the first injection of GA (baseline) and after 1 day, 1 week, 1 month and 2 months. Blood was collected by venipuncture with ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA). In the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study, 4 different time points were investigated: baseline, after two days, after four days and after 1 month. The rationale behind these time points was that they give a snapshot on the initial changes which occur at the start (early phase) of the treatment. Clinical follow-up data containing EDSS scores and the number of relapses were collected and recorded. The studies were approved by the ethics committee of the University of Rostock and performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki. All patients gave written informed consent to be included in the study.

3.2 Cell isolation, RNA and miRNA preparation and gene expression profiling

For the GA study, monocytes were isolated from the blood samples using erythrocyte lysis buffer (Qiagen), followed by magnetic-activated cell sorting (MACS). For the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study, PBMC were isolated using the Ficoll gradient method. In the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study, total RNA enriched with small RNA was isolated using the mirVana miRNA isolation kit (life technologies, USA). RNA from monocytes was isolated using RNeasy columns and the RNA quality and quantity was measured. In both studies, the microarray experiments for mRNA quantification were performed with an Affymetrix platform. HG-U133 Plus 2.0 GeneChips were used to quantify the expression of about 19,000 genes. The microRNA expression was quantified using TaqMan Array Human MicroRNA cards. These cards are based on real time PCR. They can quantify the expression of 651 mature microRNAs. For validation of the miRNA data, samples of *n*=3 MS patients at two time points (baseline and after one month) which resulted in six samples were used. The RNA of these 6 samples was labeled and hybridized onto Affymetrix GeneChip miRNA 2.0 arrays. To verify the results in an independent cohort of 12 MS patients, microRNAs were also measured using TaqMan single-tube assays. The *hsa-miR-191-5p* housekeeping miRNA was used for normalization.

3.3 Data analysis and databases

The microarray data pre-processing and quality control was done with the Affymetrix GeneChip operating software and MAS5.0 statistical algorithms (Microarray Analysis Suite 5.0). Since the design of the microarrays the annotation of genes has changed. There are probes on the microarrays which detect no transcript and probes which correspond to multiple transcripts. To remove such probes from the analyses a custom chip definition file (CDF) was used, which was based on the GeneAnnot database [56]. Every probe set in the custom CDF matches a single gene. Normalization of the data was performed by a loess fit to the data using the R package "affy".

Two analyses were performed to filter genes which are differentially expressed in the data: I) paired *t*-tests comparing the expression at baseline with the expression at the time points during therapy were calculated. II) In the second analysis the data was analyzed with the MAID filtering method, which calculates MA plot-based signal intensity-dependent fold-changes (MAID-scores) for each time point comparison [57]. To find out significantly up-regulated or down-regulated genes compared to baseline, both MAID-score and paired *t*-test outputs were combined.

In the miRNA interaction study described in manuscript 3 (chapter 8.3), MS-relevant miRNAs were collected from the miR2Disease database [58]. miRBase [59], the central database for pre-miRNAs and mature microRNAs, was used to collect sequence information about the miRNAs and also to find out the genomic location of the miRNAs. The target mRNAs were predicted using the miRWalk database [51]. miRWalk database was used for the study because the database has its own target prediction algorithm along with nine other algorithms from other target prediction databases. miRTarBase was used to acquire experimentally validated miRNA target interactions [52]. miRNA regulating transcription factors were acquired from the miRGen database [60]. smiRNAdb is a database containing expression profile information of miRNAs in various cell types and tissue samples [61].

3.4 Gene Ontology analysis

A Gene Ontology (GO) term enrichment analysis was performed to analyze the function of the genes filtered in the GA study. The analysis was based on the association of functional annotations for each gene in the GO database [62]. The R package GOstats was used to test GO terms for overrepresentation. All the genes which were measured with the HG-U133 Plus 2.0 microarray were used in the analysis as 'gene universe'.

3.5 Molecular network analysis

The Pathway Studio software version 7.1 from Ariadne Genomics was used in the network construction presented in manuscript 1. The gene interactions were automatically obtained from the literature by text mining. The interactions were then exported and fed into Cytoscape, which is an open source software for visualization [63]. The resulting interactions were represented in various shapes to indicate the regulatory effects such as positive, inhibitory and binding interactions.

To construct regulatory networks between miRNAs and genes (manuscript 2 and manuscript 3), the miRNAs were subjected to interaction analysis using various miRNA databases. Computational target predictions were found using miRWalk database [51]

and for experimentally validated miRNA targets miRTarBase was used. miRWalk database integrates 10 different prediction algorithms. Only interactions which were predicted consistently by several of the algorithms were further used. This helped to reduce the high number of putative and maybe false positive targets. These interactions were visualized again using the Cytoscape software.

4. Results

This thesis consist of two main studies and two reviews which focused on expression profiles of genes and miRNAs, and their interactions in MS and during therapy. One major objective was to find out the effects of two disease modifying drugs: I) GA therapy and how does it affect monocytes at the gene expression level, and II) IFN-beta-1b therapy and how it affects PBMC at the miRNA and mRNA level. The gene expression data of monocytes and PBMC were acquired before and during the treatment of GA or IFN-beta-1b. Analyses of the expression data helped to better understand the mechanisms of action of GA and IFN-beta-1b. The studies were longitudinal and recorded the individual gene expression changes across time. The results reported in this synopsis can be summed up into three categories: filtering of genes, visualization of mRNA/miRNA dynamics and interaction network analysis.

4.1 Differential expressed genes and microRNAs

In the GA study (n=8 RRMS patients) (manuscript 1), there were five different blood sampling time points. The monocyte transcript levels were always compared with the pre-treatment levels (baseline). The Affymetrix microarrays measured 18.862 different genes. When the baseline levels were compared with those at day one, 438 genes were filtered with the MAID analysis criterion (|MAID-score|>2) and 1124 genes were filtered with the paired *t*-test criterion (*p*-value<0.05). In the combined analysis 171 genes were filtered of which 101 genes were up-regulated and 70 genes were down-regulated. Altogether four time points were compared with the pre-treatment levels using *t*-test and MAID-scores resulting in different gene lists and when aggregated there were a total of 463 different genes identified to be differentially expressed during the first 2 months of GA treatment (figure 3).

Results



Figure 3: GA therapy - Filtering of genes. Using Affymetrix microarrays the transcript levels of 18.862 genes were analyzed in monocytes. GA was prescribed 20 mg once daily at study onset. Five different time points were analyzed, before the start of GA treatment (baseline) and after one day, one week, one month and two months of GA treatment. t-test p-values and MAID-scores were used to determine differentially expressed genes. The expression levels at baseline were compared with the expression levels during GA therapy. The number of up-regulated genes is indicated by the red arrow and the number of down-regulated genes is indicated by the green arrow. Adapted from manuscript 1 [64].

In figure 4 represents the mean mRNA expression dynamics of 23 genes from the GA study. From the 463 genes filtered in total by the previous analysis, these 23 genes were found to be differentially expressed in at least two consecutive time point comparisons. Out of the 23 genes there were 18 genes which were up-regulated and 5 genes which were down-regulated.



Figure 4: mRNA dynamics of selected differentially expressed genes during GA therapy. Out of the 463 filtered genes these 23 genes were differentially expressed at least in two consecutive time point comparisons. There are 18 up-regulated and 5 down-regulated genes. The gene expression dynamics are shown in relation to the time points. The MAID-score, a fold change variant that is calculated from the data of all patients in the GA study, is represented on the y-axis and the time points are represented on the x-axis. Adapted from manuscript 1 [64].

In the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study the PBMC gene expression levels during IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment were compared with baseline. In figure 4A the numbers of differentially expressed mRNAs are presented in the table along with a bar plot. In figure 4B the numbers of differentially expressed miRNAs are presented along with a bar plot. The row "Total" gives the union set over all the three time point comparisons. In total, there were 95 genes found to be differentially expressed in response to IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment.

Out of them n=75 genes were found to be up-regulated. The strongest changes in the expression of genes were observed at one month versus baseline. The filtering further identified more down-regulated miRNAs (n=13) than up-regulated miRNAs (n=7) during the IFN-beta- treatment. The maximum changes in miRNA expression occurred after one month of therapy (figure 5).



Figure 5: IFN-beta-1b s.c. therapy - miRNA and mRNA filtering. PBMC samples were used for the analysis. The IFN-beta-1b treatment effects on PBMC were analyzed. (A) & (B) show the number of IFN-beta-1b responsive genes and miRNAs, respectively. (A) Shows the number of mRNAs which were found to be differentially expressed across the time points. In (B) the number of miRNAs which were differentially expressed in relation to the time points are given. There were more mRNAs which were up-regulated in response to IFN-beta-1b treatment in contrast to a relatively higher number of miRNAs which were found to be dimensional to be down-regulated. Adapted from manuscript 2 [65].

In the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study the miRNAs expression profiles were analyzed and the most significant finding is presented in figure 6. The expression dynamics of *hsa-miR-29c-3p* in the first month of the IFN-beta treatment are visualized. The down-regulation of *hsa-miR*-

29c-3p is consistent across three different analysis. Initially six patients were analyzed with TaqMan miRNA cards, and this revealed the down-regulation of this miRNA in PBMC. Samples of three patients out of the 6 patients were re-analyzed using Affymetrix miRNAs arrays and the results were consistent with the findings from the TaqMan miRNA cards. In the last analysis the down-regulation of *hsa-miR-29c-3p* was confirmed in an independent validation cohort of 12 patients and their PBMC samples were analyzed using TaqMan single-tube assays.



Figure 6: hsa-miR-29c-3p expression dynamics during IFN-beta-1b s.c. therapy. Down-regulation of hsa-miR-29c-3p in PBMC in response to IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment is shown across three different techniques (A - TaqMan miRNA cards, B - Affymetrix miRNA arrays and C - TaqMan single tube assays). The Affymetrix data are in log2 scale and the TaqMan data are in linear scale due to a different data pre-processing. P=paired t-test p-values are given in each graph. Each colored line represents a patient. Adapted from manuscript 2 [65].

4.2 Gene interaction network analysis

The shortlisted genes from the GA study were used as input for the network analysis. The network was constructed using Pathway Studio software [66]. The software constructs the network based on text-mining information. The output resulted in 41 genes with 59 interactions. The interactions between the genes were visualized as a network. The interactions consisted of 43 positive regulatory interactions, 14 inhibitory interactions and 2 binding interactions (figure 7).



Figure 7: Interaction network of differentially expressed genes during GA therapy. The differentially expressed genes (n=463) which were filtered in 4 time point comparisons were used as input for the Pathway Studio software. The software found 41 genes (=nodes) which had 59 interactions (=edges). The other genes had no interaction with the other differentially expressed genes. Different types of interactions (=edges) are shown differently. There are seven nodes, indicated blue in color, which are involved in the regulation of many other genes in the network. \rightarrow = positive effect (n = 43), \dashv = negative effect (n = 14), - = binding (n = 2). Adapted from manuscript 1 [64].

The manuscript 3 focused on miRNAs that were found to be dysregulated in the blood of MS patients in four studies [67, 68, 69, 70]. The molecular interaction network was constructed using MS-associated miRNA, target genes and transcription factors (TF) acquired from various databases. TF-miRNA interactions were obtained from the miRGen 2.0 database [60]. Validated and predicted miRNA-mRNA interactions were obtained from miRTarBase [52] and miRWalk [51] databases. In the network *hsa-miR-20a-5p* and *hsa-miR-20b-5p* are very closely related to each other and were predicted to regulate many common target genes. They appear close to *hsa-miR-17-5p*, whose targets were obtained from miRTarBase only and which belongs to the same miRNA cluster as *hsa-miR-20a-5p*. The network revealed several feedback loops in the network, e.g. SOX9 was seen both as transcriptional regulator and as a target gene of *hsa-miR-145-5p* (figure 8).



Figure 8: MS associated miRNA, target gene and transcription factor interaction network. Cytoscape interaction network of MS-associated miRNAs (n=14) and their target genes (n=1498) and regulating TFs (n=39). TF – miRNA interactions were retrieved from miRGen 2.0 database. Validated and predicted mRNA – miRNA interactions were found using miRTarBase and miRWalk databases. The network visualizes the complexity of molecular interactions associated with miRNAs that were described in the literature to be higher or lower expressed in the blood of patients with MS. Adapted from manuscript 3 [71].

5. Discussion

MS is a chronic inflammatory autoimmune disease of the CNS. The studies reported in this thesis focused on the transcriptome profiling of MS patients' blood and the gene expression changes during therapy. High-throughput profiling platforms such as Affymetrix microarrays and very sensitive methods such as TaqMan real-time PCR were used in these studies. The transcriptome analysis comprised mRNA expression and miRNA expression. The GA study and the IFN-beta-1b study were longitudinal consisting of different time points at which the blood samples were collected. In the GA study monocytes isolated from the blood samples were analyzed and in the IFN-beta-1b study PBMC samples were used. Differentially expressed mRNAs and miRNAs were filtered as up- or down-regulated. They were then used in the construction of molecular interaction networks.

MS is a complex disease and still there is no cure for MS [72]. There are several disease modifying drugs (table 1) used in the treatment of MS. Diagnosis of MS is not always straightforward as it is generally an elimination process. Diagnosis of MS is time consuming and other CNS disorders must be ruled out. The studies reported in this thesis focused on understanding more about the underlying changes within the immune cells as a result of the treatment with GA or IFN-beta-1b therapy. The mechanism of action of both of the drugs is not fully understood. In the studies monocytes and PBMC populations were analyzed longitudinally before and during GA or IFN-beta-1b treatment.

In the GA study, 463 genes were filtered as differentially expressed across the five different time points (before GA therapy as well as one day, one week, one month and two months under GA treatment). Gene Ontology (GO) analysis showed the overrepresented GO terms and they included 'lymphocyte proliferation' and 'regulation of T-cell proliferation', explained in detail in manuscript 1. The GO findings are consistent with earlier studies that showed that GA lowers the lymphocyte proliferation by modulation of monocytes and monocyte-derived dendritic cells, hence reducing the number of auto-reactive T-cells [73, 74, 75].

The GA study reported here was compared with the study by Achiron *et al.* which was another microarray study analyzing the gene expression in PBMC during GA treatment [76]. In the Achiron *et al.* study only two time points were compared, before and after 3 months of GA treatment [76]. In this thesis the GA treatment effects were studied at five time points and this helps to understand the variation in mRNA dynamics in a higher resolution which was not previously possible. Using Affymetrix microarrays, Achiron *et al.* found 480 genes to be differentially expressed in response to GA treatment in PBMC. When comparing the gene lists of both of the studies there were only five genes (BAT1, ELOVL5, ETV7, MT1E and PCBD1) in common. Therefore the GA study could not validate the results by Achiron *et al.* as there are very few gene overlapping between these two independent studies. An explanation can be that GA possibly acts selectively on other subsets of circulating cells. A possible hypothesis could be that GA might mainly alter the functional properties of (auto-reactive) T-cells, and this could be the reason behind a slightly stronger influence on the gene expression of PBMC than of monocytes from GAtreated patients.

In another study by Weber *et al.*, it was shown that monocytes when treated with GA shift to anti-inflammatory type II monocytes [33]. They have shown in a mouse model that there is an increased secretion of IL-10 and TGF-beta and decreased levels of IL-12 and TNF-alpha. In the study described in manuscript 1, there were few cytokines like CXCL9 and CXCL10, which showed increased expression the day after the start of GA therapy. CXCL10 was also previously shown to be induced in PBMC when treated with GA [77]. However, the cytokines IL-10 and IL-12 were stable in expression and did not change upon treatment *in vivo*, thus not supporting a significant shift in the cytokine profile of monocytes. The GA study could not find a stable pattern of differentially expressed genes which could support the notion of an increase of type II monocytes in the 2 months long study.

It is quite clear that GA treatment could influence the gene expression profile in monocytes but the transcriptome changes were not consistent across the time points.

Out of the 463 genes there were only 23 genes which were differentially expressed in at least two consecutive time point comparisons, but nevertheless these 23 genes can be regarded as good candidates for molecular markers of GA activity. These candidate genes need further studies to understand their role in the mechanism of GA. When looking at the overall effect of GA on the gene expression profile it is clear that the drug has only moderate influences on monocytes.

GA's influence on the gene expression level is not yet clearly understood. There were very few studies in the past which have reported on differentially expressed genes during GA therapy. In the GA study a clear snapshot of the gene expression dynamics across five different time points before and after the start of GA therapy was generated. The study was able to report moderate changes in expression when compared with the pre-treatment levels. The gene expression was altered but there was no gene consistently modulated across all the time points. However the 23 genes which were differentially expressed in at least two time point comparisons are potential molecular marker candidates which need to be studied in more detail.

In the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study, which was a longitudinal genome-wide study examining the *in vivo* effects of IFN-beta-1b on PBMC, mRNA and miRNA expression profiles were analyzed simultaneously. Information from various databases was integrated to examine how miRNAs affect the expression levels of their target mRNAs. The study was able to show that the mRNA results were quite consistent with results published before. Out of the 95 differentially expressed genes filtered in this study (figure 5), in the Goertsches *et al.* study 63 differentially expressed genes were also reported [78] and in the Hecker *et al.* study 49 of the 95 genes were already identified as transcriptionally modulated in response to IFN-beta-1a s.c. [42]. Out of the 95 genes reported in the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study 75 were found up-regulated. In contrast, in the miRNA data, the filtering method could find more down-regulated than up-regulated miRNAs during therapy. There were 20 miRNAs filtered as differentially expressed miRNAs and 7 were up-regulated. In the

analysis four miRNA (*hsa-miR-29a-3p, hsa-miR-29c-3p, hsa-miR-193a-3p and hsa-miR-532-5p*) were confirmed to be down-regulated.

The expression of the mir-193 family members *hsa-miR-193a-3p* and *hsa-miR-193a-5p* was repressed during the therapy. A study by Lindberg *et al.* showed increased expression of *hsa-miR-193a-5p* in CD4+ T cells of RRMS patients when compared to healthy controls [79]. Otaegui *et al.* described that *hsa-miR-193a-3p* is related to the remission stage of MS [80]. *hsa-mir-193a* controls the apoptotic processes by helping CASP3 activation stimulated by TNFSF10 signaling [81]. TNFSF10 (=TRAIL) is a known IFN-beta-induced gene and it was transcriptionally up-regulated in the patients' PBMC. The regulation of mir-193 miRNAs thus could play an important role in the molecular mechanisms of action of IFN-beta therapy.

let-7 family members (*hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-let-7b-5p*) were found to be expressed at higher levels during treatment in the IFN-beta-1b s.c. study. In another study it was shown in primary macrophages that *hsa-let-7b-5p* is up-regulated in response to IFN-beta *in vitro* [82]. In another study miRNAs of the let-7 family were shown to activate TLR7 signaling in microglia and macrophages which induces neurodegeneration [83]. Gandhi *et al.* [84] in their study reported variations in expression levels of *hsa-let-7a-5p* in the blood plasma of patients with secondary progressive MS when compared with patients with RRMS. In CD4+ T cells, let-7 miRNA reduce the expression of IL-10, a cytokine with antiinflammatory properties [82].

The IFN-beta-1b s.c. study was an interesting integration of different molecular layers that are orchestrated to a tapestry of genes. The study integrated mRNA and miRNA expression profiles before and during IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment across different time points. This was the first time such a study has been performed. The study definitely improved the understanding of the molecular effects of IFN-beta-1b s.c. treatment in MS patients. In the third study, MS-related miRNA-mRNA interactions were studied. The regulatory network between mRNAs and MS-associated miRNAs was constructed using information from different databases. In this study 16 miRNAs were found in the miR2Disease database as higher or lower expressed in blood cells of MS patients. CDKN1A (p21) was the gene with the maximum number of interactions in the network. CDKN1A interacts with five miRNAs which are associated with MS. For instance the miRNAs *hsa-miR-20a-5p* and *hsa-miR-20b-5p* are known to interact with CDKN1A according to miRTarBase and miRWalk databases. The function of CDKN1A is to block the induction of the S-phase in T-cells. Thus any faulty regulation of this gene can result in autoimmune processes [85]. Another study by de Santis *et al.* [86] showed that CDKN1A expression can also be regulated by miRNA *hsa-miR-25-3p* and *hsa-miR-106b-5p*, thereby controlling the TGF-beta pathway and influencing the development of regulatory T-cells in MS patients. In the network the RUNX1 gene is interacting with four miRNAs. It is involved in various aspects of T-cells including development and function. It is a central factor in the differentiation of Th17 cells with a dual effect on IL17 transcription [87].

In the network four miRNAs target TF E2F1. E2F1 helps to regulate the start for antigenstimulated activation of T-cells and also plays a role in the negative selection in the thymus [88]. FOXO1 has five interactions and FOXO3 has three interactions in the network. FOXO1 and FOXO3 belong to the fork head family of TFs. The function of FOXO1 is to suppress the activation, proliferation and development of T-cells. Down-regulation of FOXO1 by *hsa-miR-182-5p* was described to be necessary for T-cell clonal expansion [89]. Deletion of FOXO1 along with FOXO3 in mice was shown to result in inflammatory diseases and decreased Treg cell differentiation [90].

The mechanisms of GA and IFN-beta are not fully understood. The GA and IFN-beta-1b studies reported here gave new insights to better understand the mechanisms of action of these drugs. The studies reported in this thesis have several interesting findings, for instance the down-regulation of *hsa-miR-29c-3p* in response to IFN-beta therapy. Secondly, *hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-miR-16-5p* were found highly expressed in peripheral

blood and brain and their precise relevance to MS needs to be studied further. Thirdly, the 16 MS-relevant miRNAs and their 1498 target genes along with their 39 TFs definitely delivered a wider understanding of the possible interactions taking place at the molecular level. Fourthly, in the GA study the 23 genes which were differentially expressed across two time points may represent useful biomarkers of the biological response to GA. Most of the findings reported here are novel and will help us to better understand MS pathophysiology and MS treatment.
6. Summary

MS is an inflammatory disease of the central nervous system. There are many types of disease modifying drugs available for MS but none of them can cure MS. The medications are taken for the rest of the life. Despite that our understanding about MS is still unclear. Genome-wide transcriptome studies are vital to understand the changes happening at the molecular level during treatment. Due to the advancement of technology it is now possible to precisely measure the expression levels of thousands of genes simultaneously. The studies reported in this thesis analyzed the changes which happen at the transcriptome level during the course of treatment. Glatiramer acetate and interferonbeta-1b s.c. were the drugs analyzed in two independent studies. The studies reported revealed several differentially expressed transcipts which included both mRNAs and miRNAs. The differentially expressed genes and miRNAs can be considered as biomarker candidates for therapy monitoring which can also help to better understand the mechanism of action of GA and IFN-beta-1b s.c.

GA is a peptide drug used in the treatment of RRMS. Its mechanism of action is still not clearly understood. The study in this thesis gave a snapshot of changes which happened during the treatment in monocytes at the gene expression level. Affymetrix GeneChips were used to analyze the gene expression of 18.862 genes in the blood monocyte sub-population. Monocytes from eight MS patients were isolated. Total RNA was then isolated from those samples. GA was prescribed 20mg once daily. The study was longitudinal in design with five different blood sampling time points, baseline – before the start of the treatment, after one day, after one week, after one month and after two months. There were more than 400 genes which were filtered as differentially expressed genes when compared with their pre-treatment levels. These genes were not reported before in any genome-wide study on GA therapy Out of them only 23 genes appeared in at least two consecutive time point comparisons. The differentially expressed genes were analyzed further for interactions and a gene interaction network was constructed using Pathway Studio software. The network revealed interactions between the GA-responsive

differentially expressed genes VCAM1, CXCL9, CXCL10, POMC, OXT, PTPRC, CD38 and 34 other genes. This interaction network can help to better understand the gene regulatory changes during GA treatment. The network interactions need to be further studied with wet lab experiments to understand the cascade of events taking place within the cell during GA therapy.

The IFN-beta-1b study design was longitudinal with four different time points (baseline, after 2 days, after 4 days and after 1 month). PBMC were isolated from the patient blood and total RNA was isolated from them. Using Affymetrix microarrays and TaqMan microfluidic cards miRNA and mRNA gene expression were measured. miRWalk and miRTarBase databases were used to find out the interactions between the differentially expressed mRNAs and miRNAs. The interaction predicting database used different types of algorithms to find the most likely miRNA target genes. In the filtering of IFN-beta-1b-responsive miRNAs and mRNAs there were 95 mRNAs of which 75 were up-regulated and 20 were down-regulated. Additionally, there were 20 miRNAs which were filtered. Out of them 7 were up-regulated and 13 were down-regulated. The study found that there were more mRNA which were up-regulated and contrastingly there were more miRNAs which were down-regulated. The miRNA *hsa-miR-29c-3p* was confirmed to be significantly down-regulated in response to IFN-beta-1b treatment. Further investigation of the miRNA-mRNA interactions with *in vivo* miRNA target assays such as the luciferase assay are needed.

The manuscript 3 presented different databases in the context of miRNA, their contents and utility. The target predicting databases use different types of algorithms to predict miRNA targets. miRWalk database was extensively used in the study for target prediction and the main reason was that it combines information from 10 target prediction databases. The miRNA targets reported in the study were at least predicted by 7 different databases consistently. The review explains the information which can be collected from different miRNA databases and how to integrate the heterogeneous information to

34

investigate functions and interactions of miRNAs. This may serve as a guideline for similar studies on different issues or diseases.

The studies reported in this thesis brought a wealth of new information to the table. There are more studies needed to improve our understanding on the mechanisms of action of these drugs and to improve them. The findings reported in this thesis will hopefully help in the quest to find a better treatment for MS.

7. References

[1] Clanet M. Jean-Martin Charcot. 1825 to 1893. Int MS J. 2008 Jun; 15(2):59-61.

[2] Karussis D. The diagnosis of multiple sclerosis and the various related demyelinating syndromes: A critical review. J Autoimmun. 2014 Feb 10. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2014.01.022.

[3] Milo R, Kahana E. Multiple sclerosis: geoepidemiology, genetics and the environment. Autoimmun Rev. 2010 Mar; 9(5):A387-94.

[4] Greer JM, McCombe PA. Role of gender in multiple sclerosis: clinical effects and potential molecular mechanisms. J Neuroimmunol. 2011 May; 234(1-2):7-18.

[5] Lucas RM, Hughes AM, Lay ML, Ponsonby AL, Dwyer DE, Taylor BV, Pender MP. Epstein-Barr virus and multiple sclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2011 Oct; 82(10):1142-8.

[6] Karczmarewicz E, Czekuc-Kryskiewicz E, Płudowski P. Effect of vitamin D status on pharmacological treatment efficiency: Impact on cost-effective management in medicine. Dermatoendocrinol. 2013 Apr 1; 5(2):299-304.

[7] Gyllenberg A, Piehl F, Alfredsson L, Hillert J, Bomfim IL, Padyukov L, Orho-Melander M, Lindholm E, Landin-Olsson M, Lernmark A; The Swedish Childhood Diabetes Study Group, Aili M, Bååth LE, Carlsson E, Edenwall H, Forsander G, Granström BW, Gustavsson I, Hanas R, Hellenberg L, Hellgren H, Holmberg E, Hörnell H, Ivarsson SA, Johansson C, Jonsell G, Kockum K, Lindblad B, Lindh A, Ludvigsson J, Myrdal U, Neiderud J, Segnestam K, Sjö S, Skogsberg L, Strömberg L, Ståhle U, Thalme B, Tullus K, Tuvemo T, Wallensteen M, Westphal O, Aman J; The Diabetes Incidence in Sweden Study Group, Arnqvist H, Björck E, Eriksson J, Nyström L, Ohlson LO, Scherstén B, Ostman J, Olsson T, Kockum I. Variability in the CIITA gene interacts with HLA in multiple sclerosis. Genes Immun. 2014 Jan 16. doi: 10.1038/gene.2013.71.

[8] International Multiple Sclerosis Genetics Consortium. Genetic risk and a primary role for cell-mediated immune mechanisms in multiple sclerosis. Nature. 2011 Aug 10; 476(7359):214-9.

[9] Lundström W, Highfill S, Walsh ST, Beq S, Morse E, Kockum I, Alfredsson L, Olsson T, Hillert J, Mackall CL. Soluble IL7Rα potentiates IL-7 bioactivity and promotes autoimmunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013 May 7; 110(19):E1761-70.

[10] Sospedra M, Martin R. Immunology of multiple sclerosis. Annu Rev Immunol. 2005; 23:683-747.

[11] Polman CH, Reingold SC, Banwell B, Clanet M, Cohen JA, Filippi M, Fujihara K, Havrdova E, Hutchinson M, Kappos L, Lublin FD, Montalban X, O'Connor P, Sandberg-Wollheim M, Thompson AJ, Waubant E, Weinshenker B, Wolinsky JS. Diagnostic criteria for multiple sclerosis: 2010 revisions to the McDonald criteria. Ann Neurol. 2011 Feb; 69(2):292-302.

[12] Kurtzke JF. Rating neurologic impairment in multiple sclerosis: an expanded disability status scale (EDSS). Neurology. 1983 Nov; 33(11):1444-52.

[13] Hurwitz BJ. The diagnosis of multiple sclerosis and the clinical subtypes. Ann Indian Acad Neurol. 2009 Oct; 12(4):226-30.

[14] Wingerchuk DM, Carter JL. Multiple sclerosis: current and emerging diseasemodifying therapies and treatment strategies. Mayo Clin Proc. 2014 Feb; 89(2):225-40.

[15] Eichler EE, Clark RA, She X. An assessment of the sequence gaps: unfinished business in a finished human genome. Nat Rev Genet. 2004 May; 5(5):345-54.

[16] Macfarlane LA, Murphy PR. MicroRNA: Biogenesis, Function and Role in Cancer. Curr Genomics. 2010 Nov; 11(7):537-61.

[17] Aune TM, Maas K, Moore JH, Olsen NJ. Gene expression profiles in human autoimmune disease. Curr Pharm Des. 2003; 9(23):1905-17.

[18] Dumitriu A, Latourelle JC, Hadzi TC, Pankratz N, Garza D, Miller JP, Vance JM, Foroud T, Beach TG, Myers RH. Gene expression profiles in Parkinson disease prefrontal cortex implicate FOXO1 and genes under its transcriptional regulation. PLoS Genet. 2012 Jun; 8(6):e1002794.

[19] Arpino G, Generali D, Sapino A, Del Matro L, Frassoldati A, de Laurentis M, Paolo P, Mustacchi G, Cazzaniga M, De Placido S, Conte P, Cappelletti M, Zanoni V, Antonelli A, Martinotti M, Puglisi F, Berruti A, Bottini A, Dogliotti L. Gene expression profiling in breast cancer: a clinical perspective. Breast. 2013 Apr; 22(2):109-20.

[20] Sealfon SC, Chu TT. RNA and DNA microarrays. Methods Mol Biol. 2011; 671:3-34.

[21] Keys DN, Au-Young JK, Fekete RA. TaqMan Array Cards in pharmaceutical research. Methods Mol Biol. 2010; 632:87-97.

[22] Liblau RJ. Glatiramer acetate for the treatment of multiple sclerosis: evidence for a dual anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective role. Neurol Sci. 2009 Dec; 287 Suppl 1:S17-23.

[23] Tyler AF, Mendoza JP, Firan M, Karandikar NJ. CD8+ T Cells Are Required For Glatiramer Acetate Therapy in Autoimmune Demyelinating Disease. PLoS One. 2013 Jun 21; 8(6):e66772.

[24] Mix E, Meyer-Rienecker H, Hartung HP, Zettl UK. Animal models of multiple sclerosis--potentials and limitations. Prog Neurobiol. 2010 Nov; 92(3):386-404.

[25] Filippi M, Wolinsky JS, Comi G; CORAL Study Group. Effects of oral glatiramer acetate on clinical and MRI-monitored disease activity in patients with relapsing multiple sclerosis: a multicentre, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled study. Lancet Neurol. 2006 Mar; 5(3):213-20.

[26] Aharoni R. The mechanism of action of glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis and beyond. Autoimmun Rev. 2013 Mar; 12(5):543-53.

[27] Oreja-Guevara C, Ramos-Cejudo J, Aroeira LS, Chamorro B, Diez-Tejedor E. TH1/TH2 Cytokine profile in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients treated with Glatiramer acetate or Natalizumab. BMC Neurol. 2012 Sep 18; 12:95.

[28] Herrmann AM, Göbel K, Simon OJ, Melzer N, Schuhmann MK, Stenner MP, Weishaupt A, Kleinschnitz C, Bittner S, Meuth P, Stuve O, Budde T, Kieseier BC, Wiendl H, Meuth SG. Glatiramer acetate attenuates pro-inflammatory T cell responses but does not directly protect neurons from inflammatory cell death. Am J Pathol. 2010 Dec; 177(6):3051-60.

[29] Herges K, Millward JM, Hentschel N, Infante-Duarte C, Aktas O, Zipp F. Neuroprotective effect of combination therapy of glatiramer acetate and epigallocatechin-3-gallate in neuroinflammation. PLoS One. 2011; 6(10):e25456.

[30] Chapuis F, Rosenzwajg M, Yagello M, Ekman M, Biberfeld P, Gluckman JC. Differentiation of human dendritic cells from monocytes in vitro. Eur J Immunol. 1997 Feb; 27(2):431-41.

[31] Pul R, Morbiducci F, Škuljec J, Skripuletz T, Singh V, Diederichs U, Garde N, Voss EV, Trebst C, Stangel M. Glatiramer acetate increases phagocytic activity of human monocytes in vitro and in multiple sclerosis patients. PLoS One. 2012; 7(12):e51867.

[32] Schrempf W, Ziemssen T. Glatiramer acetate: mechanisms of action in multiple sclerosis. Autoimmun Rev. 2007 Aug; 6(7):469-75.

[33] Weber MS, Prod'homme T, Youssef S, Dunn SE, Rundle CD, Lee L, Patarroyo JC, Stüve O, Sobel RA, Steinman L, Zamvil SS. Type II monocytes modulate T cell-mediated central nervous system autoimmune disease. Nat Med. 2007 Aug; 13(8):935-43.

[34] Balashov KE, Smith DR, Khoury SJ, Hafler DA, Weiner HL. Increased interleukin 12 production in progressive multiple sclerosis: induction by activated CD4+ T cells via CD40 ligand. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1997 Jan 21; 94(2):599-603.

[35] Burger D, Molnarfi N, Weber MS, Brandt KJ, Benkhoucha M, Gruaz L, Chofflon M, Zamvil SS, Lalive PH. Glatiramer acetate increases IL-1 receptor antagonist but decreases

T cell-induced IL-1beta in human monocytes and multiple sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Mar 17; 106(11):4355-9.

[36] Borden EC, Sen GC, Uze G, Silverman RH, Ransohoff RM, Foster GR, Stark GR. Interferons at age 50: past, current and future impact on biomedicine. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2007 Dec; 6(12):975-90.

[37] Croze E, Yamaguchi KD, Knappertz V, Reder AT, Salamon H. Interferon-beta-1binduced short- and long-term signatures of treatment activity in multiple sclerosis. Pharmacogenomics J. 2013 Oct; 13(5):443-51.

[38] Limmroth V, Putzki N, Kachuck NJ. The interferon beta therapies for treatment of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: are they equally efficacious? A comparative review of open-label studies evaluating the efficacy, safety, or dosing of different interferon beta formulations alone or in combination. Ther Adv Neurol Disord. 2011 Sep; 4(5):281-96.

[39] Filippini G, Del Giovane C, Vacchi L, D'Amico R, Di Pietrantonj C, Beecher D, Salanti G. Immunomodulators and immunosuppressants for multiple sclerosis: a network metaanalysis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013 Jun 6; 6: CD008933.

[40] Kawanokuchi J, Mizuno T, Kato H, Mitsuma N, Suzumura A. Effects of interferonbeta on microglial functions as inflammatory and antigen presenting cells in the central nervous system. Neuropharmacology. 2004 Apr; 46(5):734-42.

[41] Dhib-Jalbut S, Marks S. Interferon-beta mechanisms of action in multiple sclerosis. Neurology. 2010 Jan 5; 74 Suppl 1:S17-24.

[42] Hecker M, Hartmann C, Kandulski O, Paap BK, Koczan D, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK. Interferon-beta therapy in multiple sclerosis: the short-term and long-term effects on the patients' individual gene expression in peripheral blood. Mol Neurobiol. 2013 Dec; 48(3):737-56.

[43] Goertsches RH, Zettl UK, Hecker M. Sieving treatment biomarkers from blood geneexpression profiles: a pharmacogenomic update on two types of multiple sclerosis therapy. Pharmacogenomics. 2011 Mar; 12(3):423-32.

[44] Goertsches RH, Hecker M, Zettl UK. Monitoring of multiple sclerosis immunotherapy: from single candidates to biomarker networks. J Neurol. 2008 Dec; 255 Suppl 6:48-57.

[45] Reder AT, Velichko S, Yamaguchi KD, Hamamcioglu K, Ku K, Beekman J, Wagner TC, Perez HD, Salamon H, Croze E. IFN-beta1b induces transient and variable gene expression in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients independent of neutralizing

antibodies or changes in IFN receptor RNA expression. J Interferon Cytokine Res. 2008 May; 28(5):317-31.

[46] Carthew RW. Gene regulation by microRNAs. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2006 Apr; 16(2):203-8.

[47] Mazière P, Enright AJ. Prediction of microRNA targets. Drug Discov Today. 2007 Jun; 12(11-12):452-8.

[48] Yue D, Liu H, Huang Y. Survey of Computational Algorithms for MicroRNA Target Prediction. Curr Genomics. 2009 Nov; 10(7):478-92.

[49] Reczko M, Maragkakis M, Alexiou P, Papadopoulos GL, Hatzigeorgiou AG. Accurate microRNA Target Prediction Using Detailed Binding Site Accessibility and Machine Learning on Proteomics Data. Front Genet. 2012 Jan 18; 2:103.

[50] Altuvia Y, Landgraf P, Lithwick G, Elefant N, Pfeffer S, Aravin A, Brownstein MJ, Tuschl T, Margalit H. Clustering and conservation patterns of human microRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 2005 May 12; 33(8):2697-706.

[51] Dweep H, Sticht C, Pandey P, Gretz N. miRWalk--database: prediction of possible miRNA binding sites by "walking" the genes of three genomes. J Biomed Inform. 2011 Oct; 44(5):839-47.

[52] Hsu SD, Lin FM, Wu WY, Liang C, Huang WC, Chan WL, Tsai WT, Chen GZ, Lee CJ, Chiu CM, Chien CH, Wu MC, Huang CY, Tsou AP, Huang HD. miRTarBase: a database curates experimentally validated microRNA-target interactions. Nucleic Acids Res. 2011 Jan; 39(Database issue):D163-9.

[53] Guerau-de-Arellano M, Alder H, Ozer HG, Lovett-Racke A, Racke MK. miRNA profiling for biomarker discovery in multiple sclerosis: from microarray to deep sequencing. J Neuroimmunol. 2012 Jul 15; 248(1-2):32-9.

[54] Waschbisch A, Atiya M, Linker RA, Potapov S, Schwab S, Derfuss T. Glatiramer acetate treatment normalizes deregulated microRNA expression in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. PLoS One. 2011; 6(9):e24604.

[55] Sievers C, Meira M, Hoffmann F, Fontoura P, Kappos L, Lindberg RL. Altered microRNA expression in B lymphocytes in multiple sclerosis: towards a better understanding of treatment effects. Clin Immunol. 2012 Jul; 144(1):70-9.

[56] Ferrari F, Bortoluzzi S, Coppe A, Sirota A, Safran M, Shmoish M, Ferrari S, Lancet D, Danieli GA, Bicciato S. Novel definition files for human GeneChips based on GeneAnnot. BMC Bioinformatics. 2007 Nov 15; 8:446.

[57] Hecker M, Goertsches RH, Engelmann R, Thiesen HJ, Guthke R. Integrative modeling of transcriptional regulation in response to antirheumatic therapy. BMC Bioinformatics. 2009 Aug 24; 10:262.

[58] Jiang Q, Wang Y, Hao Y, Juan L, Teng M, Zhang X, Li M, Wang G, Liu Y. miR2Disease: a manually curated database for microRNA deregulation in human disease. Nucleic Acids Res. 2009 Jan; 37(Database issue):D98-104.

[59] Griffiths-Jones S, Saini HK, van Dongen S, Enright AJ. miRBase: tools for microRNA genomics. Nucleic Acids Res. 2008 Jan; 36(Database issue):D154-8.

[60] Alexiou P, Vergoulis T, Gleditzsch M, Prekas G, Dalamagas T, Megraw M, Grosse I, Sellis T, Hatzigeorgiou AG. miRGen 2.0: a database of microRNA genomic information and regulation. Nucleic Acids Res. 2010 Jan; 38(Database issue):D137-41.

[61] Hausser J, Berninger P, Rodak C, Jantscher Y, Wirth S, Zavolan M. MirZ: an integrated microRNA expression atlas and target prediction resource. Nucleic Acids Res. 2009 Jul; 37(Web Server issue):W266-72.

[62] Harris MA, Clark J, Ireland A, Lomax J, Ashburner M, Foulger R, Eilbeck K, Lewis S, Marshall B, Mungall C, Richter J, Rubin GM, Blake JA, Bult C, Dolan M, Drabkin H, Eppig JT, Hill DP, Ni L, Ringwald M, Balakrishnan R, Cherry JM, Christie KR, Costanzo MC, Dwight SS, Engel S, Fisk DG, Hirschman JE, Hong EL, Nash RS, Sethuraman A, Theesfeld CL, Botstein D, Dolinski K, Feierbach B, Berardini T, Mundodi S, Rhee SY, Apweiler R, Barrell D, Camon E, Dimmer E, Lee V, Chisholm R, Gaudet P, Kibbe W, Kishore R, Schwarz EM, Sternberg P, Gwinn M, Hannick L, Wortman J, Berriman M, Wood V, de la Cruz N, Tonellato P, Jaiswal P, Seigfried T, White R; Gene Ontology Consortium. The Gene Ontology (GO) database and informatics resource. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004 Jan 1; 32(Database issue):D258-61.

[63] Shannon P, Markiel A, Ozier O, Baliga NS, Wang JT, Ramage D, Amin N, Schwikowski B, Ideker T. Cytoscape: a software environment for integrated models of biomolecular interaction networks. Genome Res. 2003 Nov; 13(11):2498-504.

[64] Thamilarasan M, Hecker M, Goertsches RH, Paap BK, Schröder I, Koczan D, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK.Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients. J Neuroinflammation. 2013 Oct 17; 10:126.

[65] Hecker M, Thamilarasan M, Koczan D, Schröder I, Flechtner K, Freiesleben S, Füllen G, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral blood of multiple sclerosis patients. Int J Mol Sci. 2013 Aug 5; 14(8):16087-110.

[66] Nikitin A, Egorov S, Daraselia N, Mazo I. Pathway studio--the analysis and navigation of molecular networks. Bioinformatics. 2003 Nov 1; 19(16):2155-7.

[67] Cox MB, Cairns MJ, Gandhi KS, Carroll AP, Moscovis S, Stewart GJ, Broadley S, Scott RJ, Booth DR, Lechner-Scott J; ANZgene Multiple Sclerosis Genetics Consortium. MicroRNAs miR-17 and miR-20a inhibit T cell activation genes and are under-expressed in MS whole blood. PLoS One. 2010 Aug 11; 5(8):e12132.

[68] Du C, Liu C, Kang J, Zhao G, Ye Z, Huang S, Li Z, Wu Z, Pei G. MicroRNA miR-326 regulates TH-17 differentiation and is associated with the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis. Nat Immunol. 2009 Dec; 10(12):1252-9.

[69] Keller A, Leidinger P, Lange J, Borries A, Schroers H, Scheffler M, Lenhof HP, Ruprecht K, Meese E. Multiple sclerosis: microRNA expression profiles accurately differentiate patients with relapsing-remitting disease from healthy controls. PLoS One. 2009 Oct 13; 4(10):e7440.

[70] Otaegui D, Mostafavi S, Bernard CC, Lopez de Munain A, Mousavi P, Oksenberg JR, Baranzini SE. Increased transcriptional activity of milk-related genes following the active phase of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and multiple sclerosis. J Immunol. 2007 Sep 15; 179(6):4074-82.

[71] Angerstein C, Hecker M, Paap BK, Koczan D, Thamilarasan M, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK.Integration of MicroRNA databases to study MicroRNAs associated with multiple sclerosis.Mol Neurobiol. 2012 Jun; 45(3):520-35.

[72] Leist T, Hunter SF, Kantor D, Markowitz C. Novel therapeutics in multiple sclerosis management: clinical applications. Am J Med. 2014 Jan; 127(1):S2.

[73] Toker A, Slaney CY, Bäckström BT, Harper JL. Glatiramer acetate treatment directly targets CD11b (+) Ly6G (-) monocytes and enhances the suppression of autoreactive T cells in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Scand J Immunol. 2011 Sep; 74(3):235-43.

[74] Sanna A, Fois ML, Arru G, Huang YM, Link H, Pugliatti M, Rosati G, Sotgiu S. Glatiramer acetate reduces lymphocyte proliferation and enhances IL-5 and IL-13 production through modulation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells in multiple sclerosis. Clin Exp Immunol. 2006 Feb; 143(2):357-62.

[75] Sellebjerg F, Hesse D, Limborg S, Lund H, Søndergaard HB, Krakauer M, Sørensen PS. Dendritic cell, monocyte and T cell activation and response to glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis. Mult Scler. 2013 Feb; 19(2):179-87.

[76] Achiron A, Feldman A, Gurevich M. Molecular profiling of glatiramer acetate early treatment effects in multiple sclerosis. Dis Markers. 2009; 27(2):63-73.

[77] Hong J, Zang YC, Hutton G, Rivera VM, Zhang JZ. Gene expression profiling of relevant biomarkers for treatment evaluation in multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol. 2004 Jul; 152(1-2):126-39.

[78] Goertsches RH, Hecker M, Koczan D, Serrano-Fernandez P, Moeller S, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK. Long-term genome-wide blood RNA expression profiles yield novel molecular response candidates for IFN-beta-1b treatment in relapsing remitting MS. Pharmacogenomics. 2010 Feb; 11(2):147-61.

[79] Lindberg RL, Hoffmann F, Mehling M, Kuhle J, Kappos L. Altered expression of miR-17-5p in CD4+ lymphocytes of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients. Eur J Immunol. 2010 Mar; 40(3):888-98.

[80] Otaegui D, Baranzini SE, Armañanzas R, Calvo B, Muñoz-Culla M, Khankhanian P, Inza I, Lozano JA, Castillo-Triviño T, Asensio A, Olaskoaga J, López de Munain A. Differential micro RNA expression in PBMC from multiple sclerosis patients. PLoS One. 2009 Jul 20; 4(7):e6309.

[81] Ovcharenko D, Kelnar K, Johnson C, Leng N, Brown D. Genome-scale microRNA and small interfering RNA screens identify small RNA modulators of TRAIL-induced apoptosis pathway. Cancer Res. 2007 Nov 15; 67(22):10782-8.

[82] Swaminathan S, Suzuki K, Seddiki N, Kaplan W, Cowley MJ, Hood CL, Clancy JL, Murray DD, Méndez C, Gelgor L, Anderson B, Roth N, Cooper DA, Kelleher AD. Differential regulation of the Let-7 family of microRNAs in CD4+ T cells alters IL-10 expression. J Immunol. 2012 Jun 15; 188(12):6238-46.

[83] Lehmann SM, Krüger C, Park B, Derkow K, Rosenberger K, Baumgart J, Trimbuch T, Eom G, Hinz M, Kaul D, Habbel P, Kälin R, Franzoni E, Rybak A, Nguyen D, Veh R, Ninnemann O, Peters O, Nitsch R, Heppner FL, Golenbock D, Schott E, Ploegh HL, Wulczyn FG, Lehnardt S. An unconventional role for miRNA: let-7 activates Toll-like receptor 7 and causes neurodegeneration. Nat Neurosci. 2012 Jun; 15(6):827-35.

[84] Gandhi R, Healy B, Gholipour T, Egorova S, Musallam A, Hussain MS, Nejad P, Patel B, Hei H, Khoury S, Quintana F, Kivisakk P, Chitnis T, Weiner HL. Circulating microRNAs as biomarkers for disease staging in multiple sclerosis. Ann Neurol. 2013 Jun; 73(6):729-40.

[85] Santiago-Raber ML, Lawson BR, Dummer W, Barnhouse M, Koundouris S, Wilson CB, Kono DH, Theofilopoulos AN. Role of cyclin kinase inhibitor p21 in systemic autoimmunity. J Immunol. 2001 Oct 1; 167(7):4067-74.

[86] De Santis G, Ferracin M, Biondani A, Caniatti L, Rosaria Tola M, Castellazzi M, Zagatti B, Battistini L, Borsellino G, Fainardi E, Gavioli R, Negrini M, Furlan R, Granieri E. Altered

miRNA expression in T regulatory cells in course of multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol. 2010 Sep 14; 226(1-2):165-71.

[87] Wong WF, Kohu K, Nakamura A, Ebina M, Kikuchi T, Tazawa R, Tanaka K, Kon S, Funaki T, Sugahara-Tobinai A, Looi CY, Endo S, Funayama R, Kurokawa M, Habu S, Ishii N, Fukumoto M, Nakata K, Takai T, Satake M. Runx1 deficiency in CD4+ T cells causes fatal autoimmune inflammatory lung disease due to spontaneous hyperactivation of cells. J Immunol. 2012 Jun 1; 188(11):5408-20.

[88] DeRyckere D, DeGregori J. E2F1 and E2F2 are differentially required for homeostasis-driven and antigen-induced T cell proliferation in vivo. J Immunol. 2005 Jul 15; 175(2):647-55.

[89] Stittrich AB, Haftmann C, Sgouroudis E, Kühl AA, Hegazy AN, Panse I, Riedel R, Flossdorf M, Dong J, Fuhrmann F, Heinz GA, Fang Z, Li N, Bissels U, Hatam F, Jahn A, Hammoud B, Matz M, Schulze FM, Baumgrass R, Bosio A, Mollenkopf HJ, Grün J, Thiel A, Chen W, Höfer T, Loddenkemper C, Löhning M, Chang HD, Rajewsky N, Radbruch A, Mashreghi MF. The microRNA miR-182 is induced by IL-2 and promotes clonal expansion of activated helper T lymphocytes. Nat Immunol. 2010 Nov; 11(11):1057-62.

[90] Kerdiles YM, Stone EL, Beisner DR, McGargill MA, Ch'en IL, Stockmann C, Katayama CD, Hedrick SM. Foxo transcription factors control regulatory T cell development and function. Immunity. 2010 Dec 14; 33(6):890-904.

8. Publications

8.1 Manuscript - 1

Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients

Authors: Madhan Thamilarasan, Michael Hecker, Robert Hermann Goertsches, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Ina Schröder, Dirk Koczan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl.

Journal of Neuroinflammation. 2013, 10: 126. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-10-126.

RESEARCH



Open Access

Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients

Madhan Thamilarasan^{1,2†}, Michael Hecker^{1,2*†}, Robert Hermann Goertsches^{1,2}, Brigitte Katrin Paap², Ina Schröder², Dirk Koczan¹, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen¹ and Uwe Klaus Zettl²

Abstract

Background: Glatiramer acetate (GA) is a mixture of synthetic peptides used in the treatment of patients with relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis (RRMS). The aim of this study was to investigate the effects of GA therapy on the gene expression of monocytes.

Methods: Monocytes were isolated from the peripheral blood of eight RRMS patients. The blood was obtained longitudinally before the start of GA therapy as well as after one day, one week, one month and two months. Gene expression was measured at the mRNA level by microarrays.

Results: More than 400 genes were identified as up-regulated or down-regulated in the course of therapy, and we analyzed their biological functions and regulatory interactions. Many of those genes are known to regulate lymphocyte activation and proliferation, but only a subset of genes was repeatedly differentially expressed at different time points during treatment.

Conclusions: Overall, the observed gene regulatory effects of GA on monocytes were modest and not stable over time. However, our study revealed several genes that are worthy of investigation in future studies on the molecular mechanisms of GA therapy.

Keywords: Glatiramer acetate, Relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis, Monocytes, Gene expression profiling, Microarray analysis

Background

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic immune-mediated disease of the central nervous system (CNS). The autoreactive behavior of the immune system in MS patients is associated with inflammatory lesions in the CNS and axonal demyelination. There is currently no cure for MS, but there are several therapies available as disease-modifying agents. The relapsing-remitting type of MS (RRMS) is mainly treated with immunomodulating drugs like interferon-beta (IFN- β) and glatiramer acetate (GA) [1,2].

¹Institute of Immunology, University of Rostock, Schillingallee 68, Rostock 18057, Germany

²Department of Neurology, Division of Neuroimmunology, University of Rostock, Gehlsheimer Straße 20, Rostock 18147, Germany



GA (copolymer 1) is a first-line treatment option for RRMS. Different clinical trials have shown that GA treatment decreases the incidence of relapses and significantly reduces the number of gadolinium-enhancing lesions in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) [3-6]. GA is not a defined chemical substance, but a standardized mixture of synthetic peptides. These peptides are made up of four different amino acids, glutamic acid, lysine, alanine and tyrosine (G-L-A-T), in a molar ratio of 1.5:3.6:4.6:1.0, assembled in a random order into polypeptide chains with a length of 40 to 100 residues [7]. This mixture of peptides was initially intended to mimic myelin basic protein (MBP) and to induce experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), the animal model of MS [8]. However, surprisingly, GA inhibited EAE in rodents and monkeys [9]. Today, GA has been well-

© 2013 Thamilarasan et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

^{*} Correspondence: michael.hecker@rocketmail.com

[†]Equal contributors

Page 2 of 12

Thamilarasan *et al. Journal of Neuroinflammation* 2013, **10**:126 http://www.jneuroinflammation.com/content/10/1/126

established for MS therapy for more than a decade due to its beneficial clinical effects and its favorable safety profile.

According to pharmacokinetic studies, GA is quickly absorbed after subcutaneous administration, and it undergoes rapid degradation to amino acids and shorter peptides. Only 10% of the peptides remain at the site of injection after one hour [10]. A fraction of GA presumably enters the lymphatic circulation and reaches the regional lymph nodes where it modulates immune responses. Of note, patients treated with GA have the tendency to develop antibodies against it. However, the biological meaning of anti-GA antibodies remains controversial and it is unclear whether they may have a neutralizing or a beneficial effect in MS patients [11-14].

Different molecular mechanisms of action of GA have been proposed [7,15-18]. One postulated mechanism is that GA peptides act as altered peptide ligands (APL). An APL is a peptide, usually closely related to an agonist peptide in amino acid sequence, that induces a different function or partial response of T-cells specific for the agonist peptide as a result of the modified interaction with the T-cell receptor (TCR). During GA therapy, the partial activation of T-cells specific for MBP and other myelin antigens can induce peripheral tolerance, and this may contribute to the clinical effects of GA by preventing the attack of the myelin sheath around the nerves. Indeed, cross-reactivity of GA-specific T-cells with myelin antigens has been demonstrated, and there is evidence that prolonged exposure to GA results in anergy or depletion of GA-reactive cells that are possibly relevant in the pathogenesis of MS [19-23]. On the other hand, several studies have shown that GA induces a T helper cell type 1 (Th1) to Th2 shift in T-cells. Th1 and Th2 each produce a different combination of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines, respectively. The increase of GA-reactive Th2 cells during treatment is regarded as a central mechanism of action of GA [24-27]. These anti-inflammatory Th2-like cells were found to mediate regulatory functions as they can migrate into the brain and act suppressively at the sites of inflammation (local bystander suppression). This leads to a reduced activation and proliferation of auto-reactive immune cells, even if they recognize unrelated antigens and do not cross-react with GA [11].

Antigen-presenting cells (APC) are also believed to play a role in the immunomodulatory effects of GA therapy. The professional APC are dendritic cells and macrophages, which differentiate from circulating monocytes [28]. The interplay between APC and T-cells is fundamental in adaptive immune responses as well as in the pathophysiology of MS [29]. One suggested mechanism of GA is that it binds to major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules and thus competes with myelin antigens for their presentation on APC to T-cells. Specifically, GA can act as an antagonist of MBP/MHC at MBPspecific TCR and it is able to displace MBP from the binding site on MHC class II molecules [30,31]. On the other hand, GA was shown to change the properties of APC in such a way that they stimulate Th2-like responses. These APC are called type II APC. The effect of the drug on APC seems to depend on the cell type [11,32]. Weber et al. showed that GA inhibits monocyte reactivity and induces type II monocytes, which promote both Th2 differentiation and expansion of T regulatory cells (Treg). They observed that after GA administration in EAE, the pattern of cytokine production by monocytes switched towards an anti-inflammatory profile, characterized by down-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines (for example, IL12) and up-regulation of anti-inflammatory cytokines (for example, IL10) [33,34]. An increased IL10 production of monocytes has already been observed 72 hours post GA therapy initiation in a recent study by Ayers et al. [35]. Other studies confirmed that there is an increase in anti-inflammatory type II monocytes during GA therapy, and that the suppressor functions of these monocytes contribute to Th2 deviation of naive T-cells of MS patients [36-38]. Additionally, GA was shown to affect monocytes by increasing the expression of IL1RA while diminishing the production of IL1-B [39,40]. Recently, Caragnano et al. also observed a trend for IL1-β downregulation in stimulated monocytes from GA-treated MS patients, and this was paralleled by lower levels of P2RX7, a receptor regulating cytokine production and apoptosis [41]. However, whether GA acts directly on monocytes in vivo, or whether the effects on monocytes are mediated by cytokines produced by GA-specific Th2 cells, is unclear as there is a dynamic feedback loop between human T-cell and APC responses [11,36].

However, GA not only modulates CD4+ T helper cell responses and binds to MHC class II molecules on APC. It has also been shown that GA incites an HLA class Irestricted, cytotoxic suppressor CD8+ T-cell response [42]. This may be mediated by heat shock proteins (HSPs) that bind extracellular antigens and mediate their cellular uptake. HSP-antigen complexes are then directed toward either the conventional class II pathway or the MHC class I pathway through cross-presentation [43,44]. In the similar way, GA peptides may bind to HSPs, and thus may be presented on MHC class I molecules resulting in an altered activation of T-cell subsets. This potentially leads to cytotoxic T-cells, which can kill CD4+ T-cells in a GA-specific manner [42]. In addition to its immunomodulatory effects, direct neuroprotective and even remyelinating properties have been ascribed to GA as well [45-49]. For instance, GA may foster repair after neurologic damage by stimulating the expression of neurotrophic factors like BDNF by various immune and CNS resident cells [50].

Over the last years, several research groups performed longitudinal gene expression profiling studies with microarrays to better understand the mechanisms of action of MS therapies. However, while the broad and rapid gene regulatory effects of IFN- β treatment in blood cells have been investigated extensively [51], there is only one such study for GA treatment: Achiron *et al.* measured the gene expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from 14 RRMS patients before and three months after initiation of GA therapy [52]. In their analysis, they identified 480 genes to be differentially expressed at the transcript level. They concluded that changes in the expression of immunomodulatory genes during GA therapy are important to reduce the activity of the disease [52].

The present study focuses on the effects of daily subcutaneous GA injections on the mRNA expression profile of monocytes in the peripheral blood. We were interested in monocytes because GA has been described as modulating these cells to promote Th2-like responses [11,31], but the in vivo effects have so far not been examined in a genome-wide and longitudinal manner. We obtained monocytes from RRMS patients immediately before as well as at four different time points after the start of GA therapy. The gene expression analysis was performed using microarrays. Genes that were found to be differentially expressed in response to GA therapy were then analyzed for biological functions and molecular interactions to derive new hypotheses on the molecular mechanisms of action of GA. This is the first study that investigates the transcriptome dynamics over the course of the therapy in a cell type-specific manner.

Methods

Blood sample collection

Eight Caucasian patients with diagnosed RRMS according to the revised McDonald criteria [53] were recruited for this study. The patients started a treatment with GA (Copaxone, Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd., Petah Tikva, Israel) in 20 mg doses given daily as a subcutaneous injection. Five of the patients were not treated with any immunomodulatory or immunosuppressive drug prior to the onset of this study. Two patients (MS3 and MS5) received subcutaneous IFN-B, and one patient (MS8) received mitoxantrone (the last injection was four months ago) previously (Table 1). All patients were given routine care following the consensus treatment guidelines and recommendations of the German Society of Neurology (DGN). Blood samples were obtained from each patient at five different time points: before the first injection of GA (baseline) and after one day (that is, before the second injection) as well as after one week, one month and two months. Collection of blood was done by venipuncture with ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) as anticoagulant. An approximate volume of 15 ml whole blood was collected for each patient and each time point. In the clinical follow-up, the patients were assessed neurologically, monitored for relapses, and rated using the expanded disability status scale (EDSS) and cranial MRI. The study was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Rostock and carried out according to the Declaration of Helsinki. All patients gave written informed consent to be included in the study.

Monocyte isolation, RNA preparation and gene expression profiling

Monocytes were isolated from the blood samples using erythrocyte lysis buffer (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), followed by magnetic-activated cell sorting (MACS). The CD14+ cells were magnetically labeled using CD14 MicroBeads and collected as positively selected cell fraction using the autoMACS Separator (Miltenyi Biotec, Teterow, Germany). Total RNA was then isolated from the monocytes using RNeasy columns (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). RNA concentrations were measured using a NanoDrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scien-

Table 1 Demographic data and clinical data of the eight patients

Patient	Gender	Age at study onset	Disease duration	Previous treatment	EDSS at baseline	EDSS after 12 months	Relapses during first 12 months	cMRI at follow-up		
MS1	Female	41	0	None	1.5	1.5	0	-		
MS2	Female	50	10	None	1.5	1.5	1	New lesion		
MS3	Female	37	33	IFN-beta sc.	1.0	1.5	0	stable		
MS4	Female	38	9	None	1.0	1.5	0	New lesion		
MS5	Female	38	89	IFN-beta sc.	3.5	2.0	1	stable		
MS6	Female	47	1	None	1.5	1.5	0	New lesion		
MS7	Male	35	16	None	1.0	1.0	0	New lesion		
MS8	Male	25	55	Mitoxantrone	2.0	2.5	1	New lesion		

The table shows gender, age, the previous treatment, and the EDSS scores at therapy initiation (baseline) and after 12 months. The duration from the diagnosis of definite MS to the start of GA therapy in months (disease duration) is also given. The gender ratio was 6.2 (female: male) and the average age at study onset was 38.9 ± 7.6 years (mean ± SD). Three patients had a relapse during the first 12 months after GA treatment initiation. Five patients showed a new brain lesion in the follow-up compared to pre-treatment. cMRI: cranial magnetic resonance imaging, EDSS: expanded disability status scale, sc.: subcutaneous, SD: standard deviation.

Page 3 of 12

tific, Wilmington, DE, USA) and their integrity was assessed with an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer using RNA 6000 Pico LabChips. The microarray experiments were performed with an Affymetrix platform. HG-U133 Plus 2.0 GeneChips were used for this analysis. From each sample preparation, total RNA amounts ranging from 100 ng to 200 ng were used as starting material. RNA was converted to cDNA and later into biotinylated cRNA using the MessageAmp II-Biotin Enhanced Kit (Ambion, Foster City, CA, USA). The cRNA molecules were fragmented and 15 µg of cRNA were hybridized onto the GeneChips for 16 hours at 45°C. The GeneChips were later washed and stained in the Affymetrix Fluidics Station 450 and scanned with a GeneChip Scanner 3000 7G system. All these procedures were performed according to the manufacturer protocols (Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA).

Microarray data pre-processing

Initial data pre-processing and quality control was done using the Affymetrix GeneChip operating software (GCOS 1.4) and MAS5.0 statistical algorithms (Microarray Analysis Suite 5.0) (Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Since the annotation of genes has changed since the development of the microarrays, there are oligonucleotide probes on the chips, which match to no transcript, and probes, which match to multiple transcripts. Therefore, to exclude such probes from the analysis, we used a custom chip definition file (CDF), which was based on the GeneAnnot database version 1.9 (http://www.xlab. unimo.it/GA_CDF/, CDF version 2.1.0) [54]. Each probe set in the custom CDF matches a single gene. Data normalization was done by a loess fit to the data with span = 0.05 using the R package 'affy'.

Filtering of differentially expressed genes

To filter differentially expressed genes from the data, we applied two criteria. First, we computed paired *t*-tests comparing for each gene the expression at baseline with the expression at one day, one week, one month and two months. In the second analysis, we evaluated the data with the MAID filtering method, which calculates MA plot-based signal intensity-dependent fold-changes (MAID-scores) for each time point comparison [55]. To filter genes that are significantly up-regulated or down-regulated relative to baseline, we combined the MAID-score outcomes with the paired *t*-test outcomes. Genes with |MAID-score| > 2 and *t*-test *P*-value < 0.05 were filtered as differentially expressed.

Functional analysis of differentially expressed genes

To investigate the functions of the filtered genes, we performed a Gene Ontology (GO) term enrichment analysis, which was based on the association of functional annotations for each gene in the GO database. GOstats [56], a Bioconductor software package, was the application used to test GO terms for overrepresentation. GOstats computes a probability based on a hypergeometric distribution, which assesses whether the number of filtered genes associated with the term is larger than expected by chance. As a reference, that is, the gene universe, we used all genes that were measured with the HG-U133 Plus 2.0 microarrays (n = 18,862).

Text mining-based gene interaction network analysis

A gene interaction network was constructed for the filtered genes using the Pathway Studio software version 7.1 from Ariadne Genomics (Rockville, MD, USA) [57]. This software allowed the extraction of gene interactions that were automatically obtained from the literature by text mining. The information about interactions between the genes was exported from the Pathway Studio software as a table, which contains nodes (genes) and edges (interactions) as the building blocks of the gene network. Cytoscape, which is an open source software [58], was used to visualize the network. The edges were represented in various shapes to display the type of the interaction (positive, inhibitory and binding).

Results

Patient and sample information

Eight patients were included in this study (six females and two males). The patients were 38.9 ± 7.6 years of age (mean ± standard deviation) and had a mean EDSS of 1.6 (1.0 to 3.5) after a mean disease duration of 26.6 (0 to 89) months (Table 1). All patients started GA treatment at standard dose. During the follow-up period of 12 months, three patients had one relapse each and the other five patients had no relapse. There was only a moderate increase in disability when comparing the EDSS at study onset (baseline) with the EDSS after a follow-up of one year (Table 1). One patient discontinued the therapy in this period of time: MS5 had a severe relapse soon after study onset and, therefore, switched to natalizumab therapy (Tysabri, Biogen Idec, Weston, MA, USA) after three months. Cranial MRI scans were done for seven of the eight patients before the start of GA therapy as well as after a mean follow-up of 17.6 ± 9.5 months. Despite the therapy, five patients each had one new lesion.

From each blood sample, monocytes were isolated by MACS separation. For quality control, we analyzed the mRNA levels of genes, which are known to be specifically expressed by different blood cell types [59]. This revealed high CD14+ monocyte purities (Additional file 1: Figure S1). The RNA that was isolated from the monocytes was in general of high quality with an average RNA integrity number (RIN) of 9.6. The quality of RNA was poor for three samples (MS3/1 month, MS6/1 week,

Page 4 of 12

MS7/1 week) and so they were excluded from further analyses.

Differentially expressed genes

The pre-processing of the Affymetrix microarray data resulted in transcript levels for 18,862 different genes and 37 different samples. The data are available in the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database with the accession number 'GSE42763'. The filtering of genes differentially expressed in response to GA therapy resulted in a gene list for each time point comparison. In total, 171 genes met the filtering criteria for one day, 116 genes for one week, 124 genes for one month and 101 genes for two months versus baseline (Figure 1, Additional file 2: Table S1). These four gene lists, when aggregated, resulted in 463 different genes (293 up-regulated and 170 down-regulated genes). We observed no accumulation of gene regulatory effects in the course of the therapy since similar numbers of genes were filtered at early (within the first week) and later time points (after one and two months). Moreover, unexpectedly, we found no stable signature of GA-responsive genes since only 45 of the 463 genes were repeatedly identified as differentially expressed, and there was no gene modulated in expression at all time points during therapy.

To further narrow down the list of genes, we selected only those genes that were expressed at significantly higher or lower levels compared to baseline at two or more consecutive time points. This resulted in a subset of 23 out of the 463 genes. Of these 23 genes, 5 genes were down-regulated (CD34, RPA4, HMGB1L4, BAZ2B and RARS) and 18 genes were up-regulated (for example, ATOX1, BLOC1S1, LIMD2, POLR2I and RPA3). The average mRNA expression dynamics of these genes during GA therapy are shown in Figure 2.

Functional annotation of the genes

A Gene Ontology (GO) term enrichment analysis was performed to determine the functions, which are characteristic for the genes filtered as differentially expressed in response to GA therapy (n = 463). The GO terms are classified into three major categories: biological process (BP), cellular component (CC) and molecular function (MF). In our analysis, we shortlisted the top 20 overrepresented GO terms according to the P-value (Table 2). Several genes appeared under multiple GO terms. The GO terms, which had the most gene members in the list of filtered genes, were 'extracellular region' (GO:0005576, P-value = 2.27E-07) and 'immune system process' (GO:0002376, P-value = 1.19E-04). The GO term 'extracellular region' contains genes whose protein products are secreted from cells, for example, cell communication molecules, and it was associated to 76 of the 463 genes. Out of them, 45 genes were up-regulated, for example, POMC, MMP17, LTB, XCL1 and APOL3, and 31 genes were down-regulated, for example, CD163, ADAMTS5, TNFSF14, CTSZ and PAM. The GO term 'immune system process' contained 48 of the genes. Out of them, 35 genes were up-regulated, for example, CD38, CXCL9, CXCL10, IL18 and ICAM2, and 13 genes were down regulated, for example, PTPRC, NCK2, C4BPA,



the start of GA treatment as well as after one day, one week, one month and two months. The expression of 18,862 genes was measured in monocytes with Affymetrix microarrays, and transcript levels during therapy were compared to the pre-treatment levels. *t*-test *P*-values and MAID-scores were used to determine differentially expressed genes. For instance, when comparing the baseline levels with the expression levels after one day, 438 genes survived the MAID analysis criterion ([MAID-score] > 2) and 1,124 genes survived the paired *t*-test criterion (*P*-value < 0.05). In combination, this resulted in 171 filtered genes: 101 were up-regulated (red arrow) and 70 were down-regulated (green arrow). For each time point comparison, a similar number of genes were filtered. However, the overlap of these four gene lists was relatively small (n = 45). When taken together, 463 different genes were identified to be differentially expressed within the first two months of GA therapy.

Page 5 of 12

Page 6 of 12



GLMN and ITGAV. There were 22 genes that belonged to both of these GO terms.

There were several overrepresented GO terms, which are relevant to monocytes, for instance 'mononuclear cell proliferation' (GO:0032943, *P*-value = 5.76E-04), 'regulation of mononuclear cell proliferation' (GO:0032944, *P*-value = 5.44E-04) and 'leukocyte proliferation' (GO:00 70661, *P*-value = 6.92E-04). These GO terms form a hierarchy where a GO term is part of a broader GO term, hence these GO terms share most of the genes. Genes found modulated in expression during GA treatment and belonging to all of these three terms are, for example, CD38, GLMN, IGHM, IL18, NCK2 and PTPRC. Other notable overrepresented GO terms were 'regulation of lymphocyte activation' and 'cytokine activity'.

Gene interaction network

The unified list of 463 genes was used as input for the Pathway Studio software to gather pair-wise interactions between them. The output resulted in 41 genes (= nodes) with 59 interactions (= edges). The interactions were visualized as a network (Figure 3). The edges vary according to their interaction type. There were 43 positive regulatory interactions, 14 inhibitory interactions and 2 binding interactions. The network revealed different

interaction clusters. Seven of the genes, CXCL10, CXCL9, VCAM1, POMC, OXT, PTPRC and CD38, possess the majority of the interactions with the other genes in the network: except PTPRC, they all appeared as up-regulated during GA therapy.

POMC, a polypeptide hormone precursor, had 12 interactions and is therefore the most connected gene in the network. For instance, VCAM1, OXT, IL18 and ADCY6 (which were up-regulated) and IGFBP1 (which was down-regulated) are influenced by POMC according to the literature-based interaction network. The second cluster is based on VCAM1, a vascular cell adhesion protein, which had 11 interactions. It is regulated by IL18, POMC, ITGAV, CYP2C19, CXCL10, CXCL9, TRAF2, NOTCH4 and TIE1. Of these, ITGAV was down-regulated and all the other genes were up-regulated in response to GA treatment. The third cluster is formed by OXT, which regulates CD38, SLA5A5, GHRH and POMC. The fourth cluster is based on two up-regulated chemokines, CXCL9 and CXCL10, which together had 14 interactions. They have a feedback loop between them, and CXCL10 is further regulated by IL18, IL27 and XCL1, which were all up-regulated after the first week of GA therapy. The network also shows that PTPRC (= CD45) is linked with PTPRCAP, CD34, CD38, IL21 and VCAM1.

Table 2 Analysis of gene functions					
Term	GO accession	ExpCount	Count	Odds ratio	P-value
Extracellular region	GO:0005576 (CC)	42	76	2.06	2.27E-07
Cytokine activity	GO:0005125 (MF)	4	15	4.18	1.12E-05
Receptor binding	GO:0005102 (MF)	21	41	2.19	1.85E-05
Extracellular region part	GO:0044421 (CC)	22	42	2.06	5.17E-05
Immune response	GO:0006955 (BP)	17	35	2.19	6.74E-05
Extracellular space	GO:0005615 (CC)	17	34	2.17	9.00E-05
Immune system process	GO:0002376 (BP)	28	48	1.90	1.19E-04
Regulation of lymphocyte activation	GO:0051249 (BP)	5	14	3.30	2.19E-04
Defense response	GO:0006952 (BP)	18	33	2.01	4.38E-04
Regulation of lymphocyte proliferation	GO:0050670 (BP)	2	9	4.27	5.07E-04
Lymphocyte proliferation	GO:0046651 (BP)	3	10	3.89	5.08E-04
T-cell proliferation	GO:0042098 (BP)	2	8	4.75	5.37E-04
Regulation of mononuclear cell proliferation	GO:0032944 (BP)	2	9	4.23	5.44E-04
Cytokine receptor binding	GO:0005126 (MF)	4	12	3.33	5.48E-04
Mononuclear cell proliferation	GO:0032943 (BP)	3	10	3.82	5.76E-04
Regulation of leukocyte activation	GO:0002694 (BP)	5	14	2.97	5.90E-04
Regulation of leukocyte proliferation	GO:0070663 (BP)	2	9	4.14	6.26E-04
Leukocyte proliferation	GO:0070661 (BP)	3	10	3.72	6.92E-04
Regulation of cell activation	GO:0050865 (BP)	5	14	2.82	9.40E-04

Table 2 Analysis of gene functions

The top 20 Gene Ontology (GO) terms that were significantly overrepresented for the list of filtered genes (n = 463 genes) are shown in the table sorted by *P*-value. For example, in the second row, 'cytokine activity' is listed as an overrepresented GO term. 'GO:0005125' is the corresponding GO database accession. The third and fourth column give the expected number ('ExpCount', 4 genes) and the actual number ('Count', 15 genes) of genes in the filtering result that are associated with 'cytokine activity'. This led to an odds ratio of 4.18 and a *P*-value of 1.12E-05. The GO terms are classified into three major groups: biological process (BP), cellular component (CC) and molecular function (MF).

2

7

4.93

9.56F-04

GO:0042129 (BP)

CD38 had six interactions: CD38 inhibits CD34, is regulated by IL21, and has feedback loops with OXT and PTPRC (Figure 3).

Discussion

Regulation of T-cell proliferation

This study focused on the in vivo effects of GA therapy on the gene expression of monocytes, which are the precursors of macrophages and dendritic cells. The monocytes were obtained from the blood of RRMS patients and we compared the transcript levels before and after the start of GA therapy. For each patient, the gene expression was measured at five time points up to two months into therapy. In these data, we identified 463 genes as up-regulated or down-regulated during therapy compared to pre-treatment levels. More than a hundred genes were filtered at early (after one day) and later (after two months) time points post treatment initiation. However, relatively few genes were repeatedly found to be differentially expressed in the course of time. This indicated that the gene regulatory effects of GA on monocytes are rather modest and no stable gene expression signature could be seen. Nevertheless, the mRNA changes of some genes might tell us something about GA's molecular mechanisms of action.

Compared to our study, in the gene expression study by Achiron et al., only two time points were compared: before and after three months of GA treatment [52]. Therefore, the variability in the mRNA dynamics early during therapy possibly has been underestimated so far. Moreover, Achiron et al. studied the gene expression changes in PBMC of RRMS patients, whereas we studied monocytes. Using Affymetrix microarrays, they found 480 genes to be differentially expressed in response to GA administration, with the main effects being related to antigen-activated apoptosis, inflammation, adhesion, and MHC class I antigen presentation [52]. As in our study, there were more up-regulated than down-regulated genes. However, when comparing their gene list (n = 480)with ours (n = 463), only five genes (BAT1, ELOVL5, ETV7, MT1E and PCBD1) were in common. One explanation for that might be that GA possibly acts primarily on other subsets of circulating cells, for example, by altering the functional properties of (autoreactive) T-cells. Therefore, different gene regulatory effects might be seen in PBMC than in monocytes from GA-treated patients.

On the other hand, a recent cross-sectional study by Ottoboni *et al.* found no significant differences in the PBMC RNA profiles of untreated and GA-treated patients

Page 7 of 12

Page 8 of 12



[60]. In their study, they took into account the multiple testing by computing false discovery rates (FDR) [61]. In our data set, if we set the threshold for statistical significance at FDR < 0.05, also no gene remained as differentially expressed during GA therapy. Instead, we chose less conservative filtering criteria to detect even moderate shifts in the gene expression of monocytes, but, in consequence, also some weakly modulated and less expressed genes survived the filtering for GA-responsive genes (Additional file 2: Table S1). A subset of 23 genes was repeatedly identified to be up-regulated or downregulated at different time points during therapy (Figure 2). These 23 genes might represent good candidates of molecular markers of GA activity. However, for confirmation, a larger independent study with more sensitive measurement techniques such as real-time PCR is needed. As another limitation of our study, we did not measure the transcript levels in the long-term after the first two months of treatment. Possibly, the full modulation of immunological processes by GA may require more time. It was also beyond the scope of the present study

to examine whether the individual gene expression profiles are associated with the clinical data (for example, relapse rate, EDSS and MRI).

We performed a GO term enrichment analysis for the list of 463 filtered genes to classify them according to their functions and the biological processes they are involved in (Table 2). Overrepresented GO terms included 'lymphocyte proliferation' and 'regulation of T-cell proliferation'. These findings are consistent with earlier studies that showed that GA suppresses lymphocyte proliferation through modulation of monocytes and monocyte-derived dendritic cells, thereby reducing the number of autoreactive T-cells [38,62,63]. Members of these GO terms are, for example, cytokines such as IL18 and TNFSF14. Additionally, we searched for interactions between the genes and retrieved 59 interactions. Of note, these interactions were obtained by literature mining. Therefore, the gene network (Figure 3) shows direct as well as indirect regulatory effects on the transcript and protein level. Seven genes had several interactions (CXCL9, CXCL10, VCAM1, POMC, OXT, PTPRC and CD38).

The network contained different cytokines, for example, CXCL9 and CXCL10 whose expression was increased one day after the start of GA therapy. These two chemokines bind to the CXCR3 receptor and are involved in the recruitment of immune cells to sites of inflammation, principally acting on activated CD4+ Th1 cells, CD8+ T-cells and natural killer (NK) cells [64,65]. A previous study already showed that the transcription of CXCL10 is induced in PBMC after GA administration [66]. Both CXCL9 and CXCL10 were also described to be modulated in expression in blood during treatment with IFN-β [67]. Therefore, both drugs seem to affect the chemokine gradient between brain lesions and the peripheral immune compartment. The cytokine group further included interleukins (IL18, IL21, IL25 and IL27), which were all found to be up-regulated in our data set. Of those, IL18 and IL27 play important roles in the differentiation and expansion of naive CD4+ T-cells [68,69]. Moreover, TNFSF14, a member of the TNF cytokine family, was down-regulated one day after the first GA injection. TNFSF14 is known to function as a costimulatory factor regulating the activation of T-cells [70]. A single nucleotide polymorphism within an intron of the TNFSF14 gene is associated with MS susceptibility [71,72]. Another related member of the TNF family, LTB (lymphotoxin- β), was also filtered as differentially expressed. Both LTB and TNFSF14 bind to the LTBR receptor, and they provide communication links in innate and adaptive immune responses [73,74]. However, the transcriptional modulation of these cytokines was not stable over time and it thus remains unclear how these immunoregulatory effects may exactly contribute to the mechanisms of action of GA.

The interaction network of filtered genes also contains several cell adhesion receptors, for example, ITGAV, ICAM2 and VCAM1. ITGAV encodes the integrin αV , an integral membrane protein that can interact with a variety of extracellular matrix ligands. Integrins orchestrate monocyte differentiation into macrophages, and they play a role in macrophage adhesion, migration and tissue infiltration [75]. Moreover, ITGAV is known to mediate proinflammatory cytokine synthesis in human monocytes [76]. It was expressed at lower levels after the first injection of GA, which may reflect the previously described shift in the gene expression of monocytes towards an anti-inflammatory profile [34,39].

Other genes in the network are implicated in quite different biological processes, for example, RARS, WARS, PTPRC, PTPRCAP and MIRN21. RARS and WARS encode the arginyl- and tryptophanyl-tRNA synthetase, respectively. They catalyze the amino acid attachment to cognate tRNAs during protein synthesis. However, besides their role in protein translation, biologically active fragments of WARS were also discovered to be involved in angiogenesis signaling pathways [77]. PTPRC is a transmembrane glycoprotein associated with PTPRCAP. Both genes were found modulated in expression after one month of treatment compared to baseline. PTPRC functions as a regulator of cytokine receptor signaling and influences cellular processes such as cell proliferation [78]. Upon activation of monocytes, proteolytic processing of PTPRC results in a protein fragment, which is released and acts as an inhibitor of T-cell proliferation [79]. The microRNA gene MIRN21 was expressed at higher levels after two months compared to pre-treatment levels. MicroRNAs are involved in the post-transcriptional regulation of gene expression. The transcript MIRN21 harbors the mature microRNA hsa-miR-21, which has been shown to be up-regulated in active MS lesions [80] and to be higher expressed in PBMC of RRMS patients versus controls [81]. MicroRNAs in MS and therapy are worthy of being explored in more detail [82,83]. So far, there is only one study that has specifically investigated whether GA therapy affects the levels of mature microRNAs, but this study was limited to five selected microRNAs [84].

Other studies demonstrated that GA treatment leads to a change in the properties of monocytes from proinflammatory type I monocytes to anti-inflammatory type II monocytes [34]. However, although some cytokines were differentially expressed during GA therapy, the mRNA levels of TNF- α , TGF- β , IL10, IL12, IL1- β and IL1RA were not affected in our data set. Therefore, we could not observe a clear cytokine shift in monocytes in response to GA. One reason for that might be that in our study monocytes were isolated from peripheral blood samples of MS patients, whereas, in contrast, in the study by Weber et al. the monocytes were separated from the spleen of mice with EAE [34]. Moreover, our study was restricted to mRNA transcripts and we did not measure the amounts of the encoded proteins and their splice variants, whereas other groups analyzed the protein levels of monocytes in culture after in vitro stimulation [35,36,38]. Burger et al. studied the effects of GA on the transcription of two genes (IL1-B and IL1RA) in monocytes [39,40]. However, their results might not be reflected in our data since they used monocytes from blood donors and stimulated these cells in vitro with GA. In our study, we could neither identify a stable signature of differentially expressed genes nor a solid evidence of an increase of type II monocytes within the first two months of therapy. This finding cannot be explained by just the relatively small number of recruited patients. Therefore, we conclude that the in vivo effects of GA on monocytes in the peripheral blood are rather modest and variable. It is likely that most of the effects occur at the injection sites or in the draining lymph nodes where (MBP-specific) T-cells as well as monocytes and professional APC are confronted with GA peptides. Additionally, since GA is a mixture of randomly

Page 9 of 12

synthesized peptides, the molecular effects might be somewhat different from injection to injection. All this makes it quite a challenge to study the drug's molecular mechanisms of action. Further studies are needed to better understand how GA modulates the immune system, also because new drugs similar to GA are currently tested for RRMS (for example, ATX-MS-1467, Apitope Technology Ltd., Bristol, UK).

Conclusions

There is a lack of transcriptome studies on the effects of GA in MS patients. Here, we presented the first genomewide and cell type-specific analysis of the mRNA dynamics during GA therapy. Using microarrays, we longitudinally measured the gene expression of monocytes for a small patient group at five different time points. We identified 463 genes as differentially expressed within the first two months of GA treatment, the majority being associated with immunological processes (for example, cytokines). However, the changes in gene expression were not sustained over time, and most genes were seen upregulated or down-regulated only once. Therefore, GA seems to have only little gene regulatory effects on monocytes. Our study nevertheless delivered some genes that are worth investigating in future studies regarding the molecular mechanisms of GA therapy in the peripheral blood of MS patients.

Additional files

Additional file 1: Figure S1. Analysis of the purity of the isolated monocytes. (A) We visualized the measured transcript levels of five selected genes, which are specifically expressed in different blood cell types, namely CD14 (monocytes), CD3D (T-cells), MS4A1 (for example, B-cells), KLRD1 (for example, NK cells) and HBD (erythrocytes). CD14 was expressed at very high levels (> 18,000) in all 37 samples of the microarray data set, whereas the other genes were expressed at very low levels (< 400). This demonstrates high purity of the monocytes isolated by MACS. (B) We used the Affymetrix microarray data by Novershtern et al. [59] to compare the mRNA levels of these genes in distinct human hematopoietic cell populations, for example, CD4+ and CD8+ T-cells, B-cells and monocytes. The preprocessed data were downloaded from the GEO database (accession number 'GSE24759'). The bar charts show the mean \pm standard error of the expression values of the respective probe sets (given in brackets) in 14 different cell types. A limited purity of the isolated monocytes would be noticeable in figure A, because CD3D, MS4A1, KLRD1 and HBD are highly expressed in other cells of the blood.

Additional file 2: Table S1. Filtered differentially expressed genes. This Excel file contains four gene lists, which provide the genes that were identified as differentially expressed after one day (t1), one week (t2), one month (t3) or two months (t4) of GA therapy when compared to baseline levels (t0). For each gene, identifiers for the databases GeneCards, Entrez and HGNC (gene symbols) are provided together with their official full names. Additionally, the mean gene expression levels (averaged over the patients) and the respective standard deviations (SD) are given for all compared time points as well as the computed *t*-test *P*-values and MAID-scores. The column 'Regulation' denotes, if the gene was found up-regulated or down-regulated in response to GA relative to baseline.

Abbreviations

APC: Antigen-presenting cell; APL: Altered peptide ligand; BP: Biological process; CC: Cellular component; CDF: Chip definition file; CNS: Central nervous system; DGN: German society of neurology; EAE: Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis; EDSS: Expanded disability status scale; EDTA: Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid; FDR: False discovery rate; GA: Glatiramer acetate; GEO: Gene expression omnibus; GO: Gene ontology; HSP: Heat shock protein; IFN: Interferon; IL: Interleukin; MACS: Magnetic-activated cell sorting; MAID: MA plot-based signal intensity-dependent fold-change criterion; MBP: Myelin basic protein; MF: Molecular function; MHC: Major histocompatibility complex; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; MS: Multiple sclerosis; NK: Natural killer, PBMC: Peripheral blood mononuclear cells; RIN: RNA integrity number; RRMS: Relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis; SC: Subcutaneous; SD: Standard deviation; TCR: T-cell receptor; Th: T helper cell; Treg: T regulatory cell.

Competing interests

UKZ received research support as well as speaking fees from Teva, Biogen Idec, Bayer HealthCare, Novartis, Almirall, Merck Serono and Sanofi-Aventis. MH received speaking fees from Bayer HealthCare, Teva and Novartis. Meanwhile, RHG is a salaried employee of Teva, and he was a salaried employee of Novartis. MT, BKP, IS, DK and H-JT declare no potential conflict of interest.

Authors' contributions

UKZ and H-JT inspired and directed the work. IS was responsible for clinical documentation. The lab experiments were performed by RHG, DK, BKP and MT. MH and RHG carried out the analysis and interpretation of the data. MT and MH drafted the paper and prepared all tables and figures. H-JT and UKZ contributed to the writing of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Acknowledgements

The Affymetrix microarray experiments were partially funded by Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd. We thank the United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis (UEPHA*MS) consortium, which is a Marie Curie Initial Training Network, for their funding. The funders had no role in study design, data collection, analysis and interpretation, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript. We thank Ildikó Tóth, Maximilian Fritsch, Robby Engelmann and Gabriele Gillwaldt for their help in performing the analyses. We thank Christa Tiffert for coordinating patient care and sample collection. We thank Karthik Sathiyanadan for providing literature necessary for this work.

Received: 21 August 2013 Accepted: 6 October 2013 Published: 17 October 2013

References

- Barten LJ, Allington DR, Procacci KA, Rivey MP: New approaches in the management of multiple sclerosis. Drug Des Devel Ther 2010, 4:343–366.
- Vosoughi R, Freedman MS: Therapy of MS. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 2010, 112(5):365–385
- Comi G, Martinelli V, Rodegher M, Moiola L, Bajenaru O, Carra A, Elovaara I, Fazekas F, Hartung HP, Hillert J, King J, Komoly S, Lubetzki C, Montalban X, Myhr KM, Ravnborg M, Rieckmann P, Wynn D, Young C, Filippi M, PreCISe study group: Effect of glatiramer acetate on conversion to clinically definite multiple sclerosis in patients with clinically isolated syndrome (PreCISe study): a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* 2009. 374(9700):1503–1511.
- Martinelli Boneschi F, Rovaris M, Johnson KP, Miller A, Wolinsky JS, Ladkani D, Shifroni G, Comi G, Filippi M: Effects of glatiramer acetate on relapse rate and accumulated disability in multiple sclerosis: meta-analysis of three double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled clinical trials. *Mult Scler* 2003, 9(4):349–355.
- Mikol DD, Barkhof F, Chang P, Coyle PK, Jeffery DR, Schwid SR, Stubinski B, Uitdehaag B, REGARD study group: Comparison of subcutaneous interferon beta-1a with glatiramer acetate in patients with relapsing multiple sclerosis (the REbif versus Glatiramer Acetate in Relapsing MS Disease (REGARD) study): a multicenter, randomized, parallel, open-label trial. Lancet Neurol 2008, 7(10):903–914.

Page 10 of 12

- Simpson D, Noble S, Perry C: Spotlight on glatiramer acetate in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Bio Drugs* 2003, 17(3):207–210.
- Liblau R: Glatiramer acetate for the treatment of multiple sclerosis: evidence for a dual anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective role. J Neurol Sci 2009, 287(Suppl 1):S17–S23.
- Mix E, Meyer-Rienecker H, Hartung HP, Zettl UK: Animal models of multiple sclerosis – potentials and limitations. Prog Neurobiol 2010, 92(3):386–404.
- 9. Sela M, Teitelbaum D: Glatiramer acetate in the treatment of multiple sclerosis. Expert Opin Pharmacother 2001, 2(7):1149–1165.
- Ziemssen T, Neuhaus O, Hohlfeld R: Risk-benefit assessment of glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis. Drug Saf 2001, 24(13):979–990.
- Farina C, Weber MS, Meinl E, Wekerle H, Hohlfeld R: Glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis: update on potential mechanisms of action. *Lancet Neurol* 2005, 4(9):567–575.
- Karussis D, Teitelbaum D, Sicsic C, Brenner T, AC001 multi-center Israeli study group: Long-term treatment of multiple sclerosis with glatiramer acetate: natural history of the subtypes of anti-glatiramer acetate antibodies and their correlation with clinical efficacy. J Neuroimmunol 2010, 220(1–2):125–130.
- Salama HH, Hong J, Zang YC, El-Mongui A, Zhang J: Blocking effects of serum reactive antibodies induced by glatiramer acetate treatment in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* 2003, 126(Pt 12):2638–2647.
- Ure DR, Rodriguez M: Polyreactive antibodies to glatiramer acetate promote myelin repair in murine model of demyelinating disease. *FASEB J* 2002, 16(10):1260–1262.
- Blanchette F, Neuhaus O: Glatiramer acetate: evidence for a dual mechanism of action. J Neurol 2008, 255 (Suppl 1):26–36.
- Lalive PH, Neuhaus O, Benkhoucha M, Burger D, Hohlfeld R, Zamvil SS, Weber MS: Glatiramer acetate in the treatment of multiple sclerosis: emerging concepts regarding its mechanism of action. CNS Drugs 2011, 25(5):401–414.
- Neuhaus O, Farina C, Wekerle H, Hohlfeld R: Mechanisms of action of glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis. Neurology 2001, 56(6):702–708.
- Yong WV: Differential mechanisms of action of interferon-beta and glatiramer acetate in MS. *Neurology* 2002, 59(6):802–808.
- Aharoni R, Teitelbaum D, Arnon R, Sela M: Copolymer 1 acts against the immunodominant epitope 82–100 of myelin basic protein by T cell receptor antagonism in addition to major histocompatibility complex blocking. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1999, 96(2):634–639.
- Gran B, Tranquill LR, Chen M, Bielekova B, Zhou W, Dhib-Jalbut S, Martin R: Mechanisms of immunomodulation by glatiramer acetate. *Neurology* 2000, 55(11):1704–1714.
- 21. Hafler DA: Degeneracy, as opposed to specificity, in immunotherapy. *J Clin Invest* 2002, **109**(5):581–584.
- Ragheb S, Abramczyk S, Lisak D, Lisak R: Long-term therapy with glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis: effect on T-cells. *Mult Scler* 2001, 7(1):43–47.
- Schmied M, Duda PW, Krieger JI, Trollmo C, Hafler DA: *In vitro* evidence that subcutaneous administration of glatiramer acetate induces hyporesponsive T cells in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Clin Immunol* 2003, **106**(3):163–174.
- Aharoni R, Teitelbaum D, Sela M, Arnon R: Bystander suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by T cell lines and clones of the Th2 type induced by copolymer 1. *J Neuroimmunol* 1998, 91(1–2):135–146.
- Aharoni R, Teitelbaum D, Leitner O, Meshorer A, Sela M, Arnon R: Specific Th2 cells accumulate in the central nervous system of mice protected against experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by copolymer 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000, 97(21):11472–11477.
- Dhib-Jalbut S, Chen M, Said A, Zhan M, Johnson KP, Martin R: Glatiramer acetate-reactive peripheral blood mononuclear cells respond to multiple myelin antigens with a Th2-biased phenotype. J Neuroimmunol 2003, 140(1–2):163–171.
- Neuhaus O, Farina C, Yassouridis A, Wiendl H, Then Bergh F, Dose T, Wekerle H, Hohlfeld R: Multiple sclerosis: comparison of copolymer-1reactive T cell lines from treated and untreated subjects reveals cytokine shift from T helper 1 to T helper 2 cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2000, 97(13):7452–7457.
- Geissmann F, Manz MG, Jung S, Sieweke MH, Merad M, Ley K: Development of monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells. *Science* 2010, 327(5966):656–661.

- Izikson L, Klein RS, Luster AD, Weiner HL: Targeting monocyte recruitment in CNS autoimmune disease. *Clin Immunol* 2002, 103(2):125–131.
- Fridkis-Hareli M, Teitelbaum D, Gurevich E, Pecht I, Brautbar C, Kwon OJ, Brenner T, Arnon R, Sela M: Direct binding of myelin basic protein and synthetic copolymer 1 to class II major histocompatibility complex molecules on living antigen-presenting cells –specificity and promiscuity. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994, 91(11):4872–4876.
- 31. Schrempf W, Ziemssen T: Glatiramer acetate: mechanisms of action in multiple sclerosis. Autoimmun Rev 2007, 6(7):469–475.
- Vieira PL, Heystek HC, Wormmeester J, Wierenga EA, Kapsenberg ML: Glatiramer acetate (copolymer-1, copaxone) promotes Th2 cell development and increased IL-10 production through modulation of dendritic cells. J Immunol 2003, 170(9):4483–4488.
- Weber MS, Starck M, Wagenpfeil S, Meinl E, Hohlfeld R, Farina C: Multiple sclerosis: glatiramer acetate inhibits monocyte reactivity in vitro and in vivo. Brain 2004, 127(Pt 6):1370–1378.
- Weber MS, Prod'homme T, Youssef S, Dunn SE, Rundle CD, Lee L, Patarroyo JC, Stüve O, Sobel RA, Steinman L, Zamvil SS: Type II monocytes modulate T cell-mediated central nervous system autoimmune disease. *Nat Med* 2007, 13(8):935–943.
- Ayers CL, Mendoza JP, Sinha S, Cunnusamy K, Greenberg BM, Frohman EM, Karandikar NJ: Modulation of immune function occurs within hours of therapy initiation for multiple sclerosis. *Clin Immunol* 2013. 147(2):105–119.
- Kim HJ, Ifergan I, Antel JP, Seguin R, Duddy M, Lapierre Y, Jalili F, Bar-Or A: Type 2 monocyte and microglia differentiation mediated by glatiramer acetate therapy in patients with multiple sclerosis. J Immunol 2004, 172(11):7144–7153.
- Li Q, Milo R, Panitch H, Swoveland P, Bever CT Jr: Glatiramer acetate blocks the activation of THP-1 cells by interferon-gamma. *Eur J Pharmacol* 1998, 342(2–3):303–310.
- Toker A, Slaney CY, Bäckström BT, Harper JL: Glatiramer acetate treatment directly targets CD11b(+)LyGG(-) monocytes and enhances the suppression of autoreactive T cells in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Scand J Immunol 2011, 74(3):235–243.
- Burger D, Molnarfi N, Weber MS, Brandt KJ, Benkhoucha M, Gruaz L, Chofflon M, Zamvil SS, Lalive PH: Glatiramer acetate increases IL-1 receptor antagonist but decreases T cell-induced IL-1beta in human monocytes and multiple sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2009, 106(11):4355–4359.
- Carpintero R, Brandt KJ, Gruaz L, Molnarfi N, Lalive PH, Burger D: Glatiramer acetate triggers PI3K\delta/Akt and MEK/ERK pathways to induce IL-1 receptor antagonist in human monocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2010, 107(41):17692–17697.
- Caragnano M, Tortorella P, Bergami A, Ruggieri M, Livrea P, Specchio LM, Martino G, Trojano M, Furlan R, Avolio C: Monocytes P2X7 purinergic receptor is modulated by glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis. *J Neuroimmunol* 2012, 245(1–2):93–97.
- Tennakoon DK, Mehta RS, Ortega SB, Bhoj V, Racke MK, Karandikar NJ: Therapeutic induction of regulatory, cytotoxic CD8+ T cells in multiple sclerosis. J Immunol 2006, 176(11):7119–7129.
- Mansilla MJ, Montalban X, Espejo C: Heat shock protein 70: roles in multiple sclerosis. Mol Med 2012, 18:1018–1028.
- Nishikawa M, Takemoto S, Takakura Y: Heat shock protein derivatives for delivery of antigens to antigen presenting cells. Int J Pharm 2008, 354(1-2):23–27.
- Aharoni R, Eilam R, Domev H, Labunskay G, Sela M, Arnon R: The immunomodulator glatiramer acetate augments the expression of neurotrophic factors in brains of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2005, 102(52):19045–19050.
- Aharoni R, Herschkovitz A, Eilam R, Blumberg-Hazan M, Sela M, Bruck W, Arnon R: Demyelination arrest and remyelination induced by glatiramer acetate treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2008, 105(32):11358–11363.
- Chen M, Valenzuela RM, Dhib-Jalbut S: Glatiramer acetate-reactive T cells produce brain-derived neurotrophic factor. J Neurol Sci 2003, 215(1–2):37–44.
- Ruggieri M, Avolio C, Livrea P, Trojano M: Glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis: a review. CNS Drug Rev 2007, 13(2):178–191.
- Skihar V, Silva C, Chojnacki A, Döring A, Stallcup WB, Weiss S, Yong VW: Promoting oligodendrogenesis and myelin repair using the multiple

Page 11 of 12

sclerosis medication glatiramer acetate. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2009, 106(42):17992–17997.

- Ziemssen T, Kümpfel T, Klinkert WE, Neuhaus O, Hohlfeld R: Glatiramer acetate-specific T-helper 1- and 2-type cell lines produce BDNF: implications for multiple sclerosis therapy. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Brain 2002, 125(Pt 11):2381–2391.
- Goertsches RH, Zettl UK, Hecker M: Sieving treatment biomarkers from blood gene-expression profiles: a pharmacogenomic update on two types of multiple sclerosis therapy. *Pharmacogenomics* 2011, 12(3):423–432.
- Achiron A, Feldman A, Gurevich M: Molecular profiling of glatiramer acetate early treatment effects in multiple sclerosis. *Dis Markers* 2009, 27(2):63–73.
- Polman CH, Reingold SC, Edan G, Filippi M, Hartung HP, Kappos L, Lublin FD, Metz LM, McFarland HF, O'Connor PW, Sandberg-Wollheim M, Thompson AJ, Weinshenker BG, Wolinsky JS: Diagnostic criteria for multiple sclerosis: 2005 revisions to the 'McDonald Criteria'. Ann Neurol 2005, 58(6):840–846.
- Ferrari F, Bortoluzzi S, Coppe A, Sirota A, Safran M, Shmoish M, Ferrari S, Lancet D, Danieli GA, Bicciato S: Novel definition files for human GeneChips based on GeneAnnot. BMC Bioinforma 2007, 8:446.
- Hecker M, Goertsches RH, Engelmann R, Thiesen HJ, Guthke R: Integrative modeling of transcriptional regulation in response to antirheumatic therapy. *BMC Bioinforma* 2009, 10:262.
- Falcon S, Gentleman R: Using GOstats to test gene lists for GO term association. Bioinformatics 2007. 23(2):257–258.
- Nikitin A, Egorov S, Daraselia N, Mazo I: Pathway studio-the analysis and navigation of molecular networks. *Bioinformatics* 2003, 19(16):2155–2157.
- 58. Cline MS, Smoot M, Cerami E, Kuchinsky A, Landys N, Workman C, Christmas R, Avila-Campilo I, Creech M, Gross B, Hanspers K, Isserlin R, Kelley R, Killcoyne S, Lotia S, Maere S, Morris J, Ono K, Pavlovic V, Pico AR, Vailaya A, Wang PL, Adler A, Conklin BR, Hood L, Kuiper M, Sander C, Schmulevich I, Schwikowski B, Warner GJ, *et al*: Integration of biological networks and gene expression data using Cytoscape. *Nat Protoc* 2007, 2(10):2366–2382.
- Novershtern N, Subramanian A, Lawton LN, Mak RH, Haining WN, McConkey ME, Habib N, Yosef N, Chang CY, Shay T, Frampton GM, Drake AC, Leskov I, Nilisson B, Preffer F, Dombkowski D, Evans JW, Liefeld T, Smutko JS, Chen J, Friedman N, Young RA, Golub TR, Regev A, Ebert BL: Densely interconnected transcriptional circuits control cell states in human hematopolesis. *Cell* 2011, 144(2):296–309.
- Ottoboni L, Keenan BT, Tamayo P, Kuchroo M, Mesirov JP, Buckle GJ, Khoury SJ, Hafler DA, Weiner HL, De-Jager PL: An RNA profile identifies two subsets of multiple sclerosis patients differing in disease activity. *Sci Transl Med* 2012, 4(153):153ra131.
- 61. Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y: Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *J Royal Stat Soc* 1995, **57**:289–300.
- Sanna A, Fois ML, Arru G, Huang YM, Link H, Pugliatti M, Rosati G, Sotgiu S: Glatiramer acetate reduces lymphocyte proliferation and enhances IL-5 and IL-13 production through modulation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells in multiple sclerosis. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2006, 143(2):357–362.
- Sellebjerg F, Hesse D, Limborg S, Lund H, Søndergaard HB, Krakauer M, Sørensen PS: Dendritic cell, monocyte and T cell activation and response to glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* 2013, 19(2):179–187.
- Müller M, Carter S, Hofer MJ, Campbell IL: Review: The chemokine receptor CXCR3 and its ligands CXCL9, CXCL10 and CXCL11 in neuroimmunity – a tale of conflict and conundrum. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 2010, 36(5):368–387.
- Szczuciński A, Losy J: Chemokines and chemokine receptors in multiple sclerosis. Potential targets for new therapies. Acta Neurol Scand 2007, 115(3):137–146.
- Hong J, Zang YC, Hutton G, Rivera VM, Zhang JZ: Gene expression profiling of relevant biomarkers for treatment evaluation in multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 2004, 152(1–2):126–139.
- Goertsches RH, Hecker M, Zettl UK: Monitoring of multiple sclerosis immunotherapy: from single candidates to biomarker networks. *J Neurol* 2008, 255 (Suppl 6):48–57.
- Fitzgerald DC, Rostami A: Therapeutic potential of IL-27 in multiple sclerosis? Expert Opin Biol Ther 2009, 9(2):149–160.
- Losy J, Niezgoda A: IL-18 in patients with multiple sclerosis. Acta Neurol Scand 2001, 104(3):171–173.
- Wang J, Fu YX: The role of LIGHT in T cell-mediated immunity. Immunol Res 2004, 30(2):201–214.
- Malmeström C, Gillett A, Jernås M, Khademi M, Axelsson M, Kockum I, Mattsson N, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Alfredsson L, Wadenvik H, Lycke J,

Olsson T, Olsson B: Serum levels of LIGHT in MS. Mult Scler 2013, 19(7):871–876.

- Sawcer S, Hellenthal G, Pirinen M, Spencer CC, Patsopoulos NA, Moutsianas L, Dilthey A, Su Z, Freeman C, Hunt SE, Edkins S, Gray E, Booth DR, Potter SC, Goris A, Band G, Oturai AB, Strange A, Saarela J, Bellenguez C, Fontaine B, Gillman M, Hemmer B, Gwilliam R, Zipp F, Jayakumar A, Martin R, Leslie S, Hawkins S, Giannoulatou E, *et al*: Genetic risk and a primary role for cell-mediated immune mechanisms in multiple sclerosis. *Nature* 2011, 476(7359):214–219.
- Ware CF: Network communications: lymphotoxins, LIGHT, and TNF. Annu Rev Immunol 2005, 23:787–819.
- Ware CF, Sedý JR: TNF Superfamily Networks: bidirectional and interference pathways of the herpesvirus entry mediator (TNFSF14). *Curr Opin Immunol* 2011, 23(5):627–631.
- Shi C, Simon DI: Integrin signals, transcription factors, and monocyte differentiation. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 2006, 16(5):146–152.
- Hermann P, Armant M, Brown E, Rubio M, Ishihara H, Ulrich D, Caspary RG, Lindberg FP, Armitage R, Maliszewski C, Delespesse G, Sarfati M: The vitronectin receptor and its associated CD47 molecule mediates proinflammatory cytokine synthesis in human monocytes by interaction with soluble CD23. J Cell Biol 1999, 144(4):767–775.
- Ewalt KL, Schimmel P: Activation of angiogenic signaling pathways by two human tRNA synthetases. *Biochemistry* 2002, 41(45):13344–13349.
- Hermiston ML, Xu Z, Weiss A: CD45: a critical regulator of signaling thresholds in immune cells. Annu Rev Immunol 2003, 21:107–137.
- Kirchberger S, Majdic O, Blüml S, Schrauf C, Leitner J, Gerner C, Paster W, Gundacker N, Sibilia M, Stöckl J: The cytoplasmic tail of CD45 is released from activated phagocytes and can act as an inhibitory messenger for T cells. *Blood* 2008, 112(4):1240–1248.
- Junker A, Krumbholz M, Eisele S, Mohan H, Augstein F, Bittner R, Lassmann H, Wekerle H, Hohlfeld R, Meinl E: MicroRNA profiling of multiple sclerosis lesions identifies modulators of the regulatory protein CD47. Brain 2009, 132(Pt 12):3342–3352.
- Fenoglio C, Cantoni C, De Riz M, Ridolfi E, Cortini F, Serpente M, Villa C, Comi C, Monaco F, Mellesi L, Valzelli S, Bresolin N, Galimberti D, Scarpini E: Expression and genetic analysis of miRNAs involved in CD4+ cell activation in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Neurosci Lett* 2011, 504(1):9–12.
- Angerstein C, Hecker M, Paap BK, Koczan D, Thamilarasan M, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK: Integration of MicroRNA databases to study MicroRNAs associated with multiple sclerosis. *Mol Neurobiol* 2012, 45(3):520–535.
- Hecker M, Thamilarasan M, Koczan D, Schröder I, Flechtner K, Freiesleben S, Füllen G, Thiesen HJ, Zettl UK: MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral blood of multiple sclerosis patients. Int J Mol Sci 2013, 14(8):16087–16110.
- Waschbisch A, Atiya M, Linker RA, Potapov S, Schwab S, Derfuss T: Glatiramer acetate treatment normalizes deregulated microRNA expression in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. *PLoS One* 2011, 6(9):e24604.

doi:10.1186/1742-2094-10-126

Cite this article as: Thamilarasan *et al*.: Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple sclerosis patients. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* 2013 **10**:126.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar
- Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

57

() BioMed Central

8.2 Manuscript - 2

MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral blood of multiple sclerosis patients

Authors: Michael Hecker*, Madhan Thamilarasan*, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl.

International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013, 14(8): 16087-110.

doi: 10.3390/ijms140816087.

* M.H. & M.T. contributed equally to this work.

Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2013, 14, 16087-16110; doi:10.3390/ijms140816087

OPEN ACCESS International Journal of Molecular Sciences ISSN 1422-0067 www.mdpi.com/journal/ijms

Article

MicroRNA Expression Changes during Interferon-Beta Treatment in the Peripheral Blood of Multiple Sclerosis Patients

Michael Hecker ^{1,2,†,*}, Madhan Thamilarasan ^{2,†}, Dirk Koczan ³, Ina Schröder ², Kristin Flechtner ³, Sherry Freiesleben ⁴, Georg Füllen ⁴, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen ³ and Uwe Klaus Zettl ²

- ¹ Steinbeis Transfer Center for Proteome Analysis, Schillingallee 68, 18057 Rostock, Germany
- ² Department of Neurology, Division of Neuroimmunology, University of Rostock, Gehlsheimer Str. 20, 18147 Rostock, Germany; E-Mails: madhangp@gmail.com (M.T.); ina.schroeder@med.uni-rostock.de (I.S.); uwe.zettl@med.uni-rostock.de (U.K.Z.)
- ³ Institute of Immunology, University of Rostock, Schillingallee 70, 18055 Rostock, Germany; E-Mails: dirk.koczan@med.uni-rostock.de (D.K.); kristin.flechtner@googlemail.com (K.F.); hj.thiesen@gmx.de (H.-J.T.)
- ⁴ Institute for Biostatistics and Informatics in Medicine and Ageing Research, University of Rostock, Ernst-Heydemann-Str. 8, 18057 Rostock, Germany;
 E-Mails: sherry.freiesleben@uni-rostock.de (S.F.); fuellen@uni-rostock.de (G.F.)
- [†] These authors contributed equally to this work.
- * Author to whom correspondence should be addressed; E-Mail: michael.hecker@rocketmail.com; Tel.: +49-381-494-5891; Fax: +49-381-494-5882.

Received: 8 June 2013; in revised form: 12 July 2013 / Accepted: 26 July 2013 / Published: 5 August 2013

Abstract: MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNA molecules acting as post-transcriptional regulators of gene expression. They are involved in many biological processes, and their dysregulation is implicated in various diseases, including multiple sclerosis (MS). Interferon-beta (IFN-beta) is widely used as a first-line immunomodulatory treatment of MS patients. Here, we present the first longitudinal study on the miRNA expression changes in response to IFN-beta therapy. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were obtained before treatment initiation as well as after two days, four days, and one month, from patients with clinically isolated syndrome (CIS) and patients with relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS). We measured the expression of 651 mature miRNAs and about 19,000 mRNAs in parallel using real-time PCR arrays and Affymetrix microarrays.

We observed that the up-regulation of IFN-beta-responsive genes is accompanied by a down-regulation of several miRNAs, including members of the mir-29 family. These differentially expressed miRNAs were found to be associated with apoptotic processes and IFN feedback loops. A network of miRNA-mRNA target interactions was constructed by integrating the information from different databases. Our results suggest that miRNA-mediated regulation plays an important role in the mechanisms of action of IFN-beta, not only in the treatment of MS but also in normal immune responses. miRNA expression levels in the blood may serve as a biomarker of the biological effects of IFN-beta therapy that may predict individual disease activity and progression.

Keywords: interferon-beta; multiple sclerosis; peripheral blood; microRNA; gene expression

1. Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic disease of the central nervous system (CNS), which is characterized by multiple discrete areas of inflammatory demyelination, axonal degeneration, and glial scarring. The resulting loss of neurons and axons leads to diverse neurological symptoms, progressive disability, and a significant decrease in quality of life. The disease usually begins in early adulthood, and is more common in females. Different types of MS are distinguished: In about 85% of patients, the disease starts with a single demyelinating episode (clinically isolated syndrome, CIS) and progresses to a relapsing-remitting course (RRMS) with acute exacerbations and periods of remission [1–4].

A number of disease-modifying therapies for MS are available, and they are especially effective when applied in the early stages of the disease [4,5]. Injections of recombinant interferon-beta (IFN-beta) are considered a first-line option in the treatment of RRMS. IFN-beta has been shown to reduce the number of relapses and to suppress the accumulation of new inflammatory lesions in the brain. Three different preparations of IFN-beta are in clinical use. They differ in dose, route, and frequency of IFN-beta administration, but they are comparable regarding clinical efficacy [6].

IFN-beta has broad effects on the gene regulation of blood cells [7–11]. This has been shown by several studies that used microarray technology to analyze the gene expression dynamics in the peripheral blood of MS patients in response to IFN-beta therapy. In this way, more than a hundred genes have consistently been found differentially expressed during treatment [10]. The transcript levels of most of these genes are up-regulated within a few hours after IFN-beta injection, and they return to pre-treatment levels after a few days [12,13]. These IFN-beta-responsive genes are believed to mediate the beneficial effects of the treatment through immunomodulatory, antiproliferative, and antipathogenic processes [7–9].

While the therapeutic effects on the regulation of mRNAs have been extensively investigated, studies on the regulation of microRNAs (miRNAs) are lacking. miRNAs are a distinct class of small (~22 nt) non-coding RNA molecules [14]. They originate from precursor RNAs (pre-miRNAs) found in longer primary transcripts (pri-miRNAs), which often also contain the exons of an mRNA. Mature miRNAs act as post-transcriptional regulators. They repress gene expression via base-pairing with complementary sequences within the 3' untranslated regions (UTRs) of target mRNAs. This interaction

results in gene silencing by translational repression or target degradation. A miRNA can have hundreds of different mRNA targets, and a target might be regulated by a combination of multiple miRNAs [15]. The human genome encodes over 1000 miRNAs [16,17]. miRNAs are thus likely involved in most biological processes, and they play essential roles in the immune system and in the correct function of the CNS [18,19].

Dysregulated expression of miRNAs is associated with pathological conditions, including neurological diseases. Human MS studies showed altered miRNA expression in peripheral blood samples, lymphocyte subpopulations, and active CNS lesions from MS patients [20–22]. Studies with the animal model of MS, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), also support the involvement of miRNAs in this disease [23,24]. These findings provided important insights into the pathophysiology of MS and opened a new avenue in biomarker research. If miRNA levels in the blood or brain of MS patients correlate with disease stage and progression of disability, they may also support early diagnosis and effective treatment in future [25].

In order to better understand the molecular mechanisms of action of IFN-beta therapy, it is important to investigate the miRNA expression dynamics during therapy. The regulation of miRNAs may contribute to the immunomodulatory and clinical effects of the treatment. Moreover, miRNAs might be markers for characterizing the biological response to IFN-beta. miRNA biomarkers for treatment monitoring could be useful in the individual management of disease activity. However, so far, there is only one study on the expression of miRNAs in MS patients during IFN-beta therapy: Waschbisch et al. obtained peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from patients with RRMS, and analyzed the expression of five selected miRNAs by real-time PCR [26]. They compared the miRNA levels between treatment-naive patients (n = 36), IFN-beta-treated patients (n = 18), and patients treated with glatiramer acetate (GA, n = 20). As a result, none of the five miRNAs was differentially expressed in IFN-beta-treated patients, but hsa-miR-146a-5p and hsa-miR-142-3p were expressed at significantly lower levels in GA-treated patients [26]. Other researchers used microarrays to study the expression of hundreds of miRNAs in IFN-stimulated cells. In this way, O'Connell et al. observed that *hsa-miR-155-5p* is induced in primary murine macrophages after exposure to IFN-beta for 6 h [27]. Pedersen et al. studied the regulation of miRNAs in Huh7 cells and primary hepatocytes, which were stimulated with different concentrations of IFN-beta for up to 48 h [28]. They observed increased and reduced miRNA expression in response to IFN-beta, and showed that some of the IFN-beta-induced miRNAs mediate antiviral effects against hepatitis C virus. This provides an example of miRNAs as components of the innate immune response.

In this study, we used microarrays to investigate in parallel the expression dynamics of mRNAs and miRNAs in PBMC of patients with CIS or RRMS in response to therapy with subcutaneous (sc.) IFN-beta. The blood samples were obtained longitudinally from six patients at four time points in the early phase of therapy, namely before the first (baseline), second, and third IFN-beta injection as well as after one month of treatment. We then screened for significant changes in miRNA and mRNA expression, and identified several miRNAs as differentially expressed during therapy. Information of different databases was then integrated [22,29] to examine whether the expression of these miRNAs is cell type-specific and correlates with the levels of their target mRNAs. Predicted and experimentally verified miRNA-mRNA interactions were compiled to construct a network of IFN-beta-responsive

genes and miRNAs. To our knowledge, this is the first genome-wide miRNA profiling study on the *in vivo* effects of IFN-beta treatment in MS.

2. Results and Discussion

2.1. Study Population

Six female patients of Western European descent, and diagnosed with CIS (n = 2) or RRMS (n = 4), were recruited for this study (Pat1-6, mean age 37.5 years, Table 1). The patients were treatment-naive and started an immunomodulatory therapy with IFN-beta-1b (Betaferon, Bayer HealthCare) administered subcutaneously every other day. In the first weeks, the Betaferon titration pack was used, hence the patients started with a low dose (62.5 µg for the first three injections) that was gradually increased to the full dose (250 µg) after three weeks. All patients were continuously treated with IFN-beta-1b for at least one year. During follow-up, they were monitored for relapses and rated using the Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS). The individual disease activity during therapy was relatively low: Four of the patients (Pat1-4) were relapse-free and showed no disability progression within the first year of treatment (Table 1). The two patients with CIS (Pat1 and Pat5) did not convert to clinically definite MS in this period of time.

Table 1. Clinical data and demographic data of the patients.

Patient	Туре	Age	Disease duration	EDSS (baseline)	EDSS (1 year)	Relapses (1 year)
Pat1	CIS	28	1	1.0	1.0	0
Pat2	RRMS	38	2	1.5	1.5	0
Pat3	RRMS	22	1	1.5	1.0	0
Pat4	RRMS	50	12	2.5	2.5	0
Pat5	CIS	60	2	1.5	2.5	0
Pat6	RRMS	27	2	2.0	1.0	2

Six female patients were recruited for the main cohort of this study. They were diagnosed with relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS) or clinically isolated syndrome (CIS) suggestive of MS. The age at study onset (in years) and the duration from the diagnosis to the start of IFN-beta-1b sc. therapy (in months) are shown. Additionally, the EDSS scores before treatment initiation (baseline) and after one year, as well as the number of relapses during the first year of clinical follow-up are given in the table.

Note that the patient group included only women. A differential hormonal regulation of immune system genes in blood cells has been described for different phases of the menstrual cycle [30]. Such differences in gene expression may have led to increased variance in the data. However, prior mRNA profiling studies observed no significant gender-specific differences in the gene expression signature in response to IFN-beta therapy [8,31], and this seems to be the case regarding the expression of miRNAs as well (see Section 2.5).

2.2. Parallel Measurement of mRNAs and MicroRNAs in Blood Cells

Patient blood samples were drawn immediately before first IFN-beta injection as well as two days, four days, and one month post therapy initiation. Total RNA of Ficoll-isolated PBMC from each sample was extracted to measure the levels of mRNAs and miRNAs with different platforms. We used

16090

16091

TaqMan Array Human MicroRNA cards (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) to quantify the expression of 651 mature miRNAs and Affymetrix HG-U133 Plus 2.0 microarrays (Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA) to quantify the expression of about 19,000 mRNAs. In this way, we obtained in parallel the mRNA and miRNA expression profiles from six patients (Pat1-6) within the first month of IFN-beta treatment.

The data were preprocessed as described in Section 3.6. Relatively low variation in the transcriptome profiles indicated high data quality, comparable to our previous microarray time course data sets [8,31,32]. In the miRNA data, systematic and stochastic variation was higher. For the TaqMan miRNA B-cards of Pat5, the raw threshold cycle (Ct) values were generally higher (Supplementary File 1) due to an unknown measurement bias. In the PBMC samples of the other five patients, approximately 400 miRNAs could be detected (Ct < 38) with the TaqMan miRNA arrays (Table 2). The raw TaqMan data were transformed to the linear scale, and coefficients of variation (*CV*) were calculated to assess the effects of data normalization. The normalization decreased the average *CV* over all 768 measured assays from 0.953 to 0.894. The *CV* for the housekeeping miRNA *hsa-miR-191-5p* [33] was 0.183. In comparison, assays for the non-coding RNAs *U6*, *U44* and *U48* had *CV*s of >0.35. The *CV* for the housekeeping mRNA GAPDH was 0.071.

Patient	Baseline	~48 h	~96 h	1 month
Pat1	380	374	364	373
Pat2	375	407	392	362
Pat3	427	400	408	407
Pat4	390	387	388	389
Pat5	285	258	266	262
Pat6	431	451	446	391

Table 2. Numbers of microRNAs detected in the samples with the TaqMan cards set.

Approximately 400 miRNAs were found to be expressed (raw Ct value < 38) per sample. The numbers are lower for the PBMC samples of patient Pat5, where generally lower miRNA amounts were measured with the B-cards for all four time points (Supplementary File 1).

2.3. Analysis of mRNA Expression Dynamics

We filtered for mRNAs showing strong expression changes in response to IFN-beta therapy by comparing the baseline expression levels with the expression levels at the three time points during treatment. The MAID filtering method [34] was used to analyze the mRNA dynamics. As a result, 14, 34, and 66 genes were found to be expressed at higher or lower levels after two days, four days, and one month, respectively. In total, 95 genes were identified as up-regulated (n = 75) or down-regulated (n = 20) in the early course of the therapy (Supplementary File 2). The gene expression changes in the first month of subcutaneous IFN-beta-1b treatment are visualized in the heat map in Figure 1.

A permutation test (see Section 3.7) revealed that the number of 95 differentially expressed genes is significantly higher than would be expected by chance. In randomly permuted data sets, 29.6 genes on average were filtered. The number of filtered genes was below 95 in 98.8% of the permutations, which implies an empirical *p*-value of <0.05, demonstrating that most of the mRNA expression changes that we found are indeed due to the therapy.

Figure 1. Heat map visualization of the mRNA expression changes in response to IFN-beta. Shown are the baseline and one month transcript levels of the 95 genes that were identified as differentially expressed during IFN-beta therapy. The patient samples are represented in the columns, the genes are represented in the rows, and the gene expression levels were centered and scaled in row direction (z-scores). The clustering analysis clearly separated the PBMC samples obtained at baseline and after one month of therapy. The row labels of the heat map (*i.e.*, the respective genes) are given in Supplementary File 2. The upper half of the heat map contains most of the IFN-beta-induced genes.



Despite the relatively small patient cohort (n = 6), the mRNA results were quite consistent with the literature. In another study, we already analyzed the PBMC gene expression profiles of a larger group of MS patients (n = 25) treated with IFN-beta-1b sc. [31]. In total, 63 of the 95 differentially expressed genes were also filtered in the previous study. Recently, we completed a similar microarray study on the effects of IFN-beta-1a sc. [8], in which 49 of the 95 genes were already identified as transcriptionally modulated (Supplementary File 2). Moreover, more up-regulated than down-regulated genes were filtered, which also confirms previous findings [10]. After the first IFN-beta injections, fewer genes were altered in expression than after one month (*cf.* Goertsches *et al.*, 2010 [31]). This can be explained by the fact that the patients started the first week of the therapy with a quarter of the full dose (Betaferon titration pack). Most of the filtered genes are part of an up-regulated type I IFN signature. For instance, *IFI6*, *IFI44L*, and *SIGLEC1* are known type I IFN-induced genes, which were up-regulated at all time points during therapy in comparison to baseline. In contrast, FCER1A was consistently down-regulated in response to therapy as has been described previously as well [8,31,32]. Regarding the functions of these genes, the reader is referred to the literature [7-9].

16092

2.4. Analysis of MicroRNA Expression Dynamics

As for the mRNA data, the MAID filtering method [34] was used to identify miRNAs that are differentially expressed in PBMC within the first month of IFN-beta treatment. When we compared the expression levels at the three time points during therapy with the expression levels at baseline, 20 different miRNAs were filtered. Of these, seven miRNAs appeared as up-regulated and 13 miRNAs appeared as down-regulated in response to the therapy (Figure 2, Table 3 and Supplementary File 3). According to the permutation test, this is significantly more than expected by chance: In only 0.6% of the randomly permuted data sets, 20 (or more) miRNAs were filtered, and only 7.7 miRNAs were filtered on average.

Figure 2. Summary of the filtering of IFN-beta-responsive mRNAs and microRNAs. PBMC expression levels during therapy were compared to pre-treatment levels. The number (#) of differentially expressed mRNAs and miRNAs is depicted in the tables and bar plots. The row "Total" gives the union set over all three time point comparisons. (A) In the mRNA data, 95 genes were found to be modulated in expression in response to IFN-beta-1b treatment. As expected, most of them were up-regulated (n = 75) and known type I IFN-induced genes, and the strongest changes were observed at one month versus baseline; (**B**) In the miRNA data, the filtering method identified more down-regulated than up-regulated miRNAs during therapy, again with the strongest effects seen after one month.



Two of the 20 miRNAs (*hsa-miR-149-5p* and *hsa-miR-708-5p*) were filtered at two different time points. For the remaining miRNAs, the expression changes were not very stable in the course of therapy. This may be due to the small number of patients and the fact that the accuracy of miRNA measurements is in general limited. Therefore, our list of 20 miRNAs represents candidates that have to be validated in a larger patient cohort using, e.g., single real-time PCR assays.

Most of the miRNAs (n = 14) were filtered as up-regulated or down-regulated one month after IFN-beta-1b sc. treatment initiation. This corresponds to the results of the gene expression profiling, where the strongest changes in mRNA levels were also observed after one month (Figure 2). Previous studies demonstrated that the majority of IFN-beta-responsive genes can be seen at this time

16094

point [8,31]. Therefore, we hypothesize that, similarly, the number of miRNAs that are modulated in expression is not much higher after long-term treatment. Instead, the development of neutralizing antibodies (NAb) to IFN-beta might impair the biological response to the drug in some patients [35]. However, further studies are needed to investigate the long-term regulation of miRNAs and the potential effects of NAb.

Mature miRNA	Sequence	Expression	Family	pre-miRNA	pri-miRNA	Location
		change				
hsa-let-7a-5p	UGAGGUAGUAGGUUGUAUAGUU	up-regulated	let-7	MIRLET7A1		chr9 (q22.32)
				MIRLET7A2	MIR100HG	chr11 (q24.1)
				MIRLET7A3	MIRLET7BHG	chr22 (q13.31)
hsa-let-7b-5p	UGAGGUAGUAGGUUGUGUGGUU	up-regulated	let-7	MIRLET7B	MIRLET7BHG	chr22 (q13.31)
hsa-miR-16-5p	UAGCAGCACGUAAAUAUUGGCG	up-regulated	mir-15	MIR16-1	DLEU2	chr13 (q14.2)
				MIR16-2	SMC4	chr3 (q25.33)
hsa-miR-27a-5p	AGGGCUUAGCUGCUUGUGAGCA	down-regulated	mir-27	MIR27A		chr19 (p13.13)
hsa-miR-29a-3p	UAGCACCAUCUGAAAUCGGUUA	down-regulated	mir-29	MIR29A		chr7 (q32.3)
hsa-miR-29b-1-5p	GCUGGUUUCAUAUGGUGGUUUAGA	down-regulated	mir-29	MIR29B1		chr7 (q32.3)
hsa-miR-29c-3p	UAGCACCAUUUGAAAUCGGUUA	down-regulated	mir-29	MIR29C		chr1 (q32.2)
hsa-miR-95	UUCAACGGGUAUUUAUUGAGCA	down-regulated	mir-95	MIR95	ABLIM2	chr4 (p16.1)
hsa-miR-149-5p	UCUGGCUCCGUGUCUUCACUCCC	down-regulated	mir-149	MIR149	GPC1	chr2 (q37.3)
hsa-miR-181c-3p	AACCAUCGACCGUUGAGUGGAC	down-regulated	mir-181	MIR181C		chr19 (p13.13)
hsa-miR-193a-3p	AACUGGCCUACAAAGUCCCAGU	down-regulated	mir-193	MIR193A		chr17 (q11.2)
hsa-miR-193a-5p	UGGGUCUUUGCGGGCGAGAUGA	down-regulated	mir-193	MIR193A		chr17 (q11.2)
hsa-miR-342-5p	AGGGGUGCUAUCUGUGAUUGA	up-regulated	mir-342	MIR342	EVL	chr14 (q32.2)
hsa-miR-346	UGUCUGCCCGCAUGCCUGCCUCU	up-regulated	mir-346	MIR346	GRID1	chr10 (q23.2)
hsa-miR-423-5p	UGAGGGGCAGAGAGCGAGACUUU	down-regulated	mir-423	MIR423	NSRP1	chr17 (q11.2)
hsa-miR-518b	CAAAGCGCUCCCCUUUAGAGGU	up-regulated	mir-515	MIR518B		chr19 (q13.42)
hsa-miR-532-5p	CAUGCCUUGAGUGUAGGACCGU	down-regulated	mir-188	MIR532	CLCN5	chrX (p11.23)
hsa-miR-708-5p	AAGGAGCUUACAAUCUAGCUGGG	down-regulated	mir-708	MIR708	TENM4	chr11 (q14.1)
hsa-miR-760	CGGCUCUGGGUCUGUGGGGA	up-regulated	mir-760	MIR760		chr1 (p22.1)
hsa-miR-874	CUGCCCUGGCCCGAGGGACCGA	down-regulated	mir-874	MIR874	KLHL3	chr5 (q31.2)

Table 3. Details of microRNAs differentially expressed during IFN-beta therap	уy.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----

The table lists the 20 miRNAs found to be expressed at higher or lower levels in the PBMC of patients with CIS or MS in response to IFN-beta therapy. The base sequence, the gene regulatory effect of the treatment ("Expression change"), the miRNA family, the HGNC symbols of the precursor and primary miRNAs, as well as the genomic location are shown. Two of the mature miRNAs (*hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-miR-16-5p*) are processed from more than one precursor miRNA. For 11 miRNAs the pri-miRNA transcript has been annotated. None of these pri-miRNAs appeared in the mRNA filtering result. Precursor miRNAs of *hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-let-7b-5p*, and of *hsa-miR-29a-3p* and *hsa-miR-29b-1-5p* are clustered, *i.e.*, they share their transcription locus.

Apparently, there are more down-regulated than up-regulated miRNAs during therapy, which is the opposite of the mRNA results. This suggests that the induction of IFN-beta-responsive genes is paralleled by a preferential down-regulation of miRNAs, which is plausible given that miRNAs act as gene silencers. Therefore, we analyzed whether the miRNAs indeed participate in the regulation of the mRNA transcripts (see Section 2.7).

2.5. Validation of IFN-beta-Induced MicroRNA Expression Changes

We used Affymetrix miRNA microarrays to replicate the miRNA measurements of the PBMC samples from three patients (Pat1-3) before the start of IFN-beta therapy as well as after one month (see Section 3.4). These microarrays had a lower measurement range than the TaqMan miRNA arrays, though the comparability of the data was acceptable (Spearman's rho = 0.823). The statistical analysis of this additional data set is limited by the small number of patients. However, when we compared the mean miRNA expression levels before and one month after treatment initiation, 13 of the 20 filtered miRNAs showed the same trend of up-regulation or down-regulation (Supplementary File 3). At the significance threshold alpha = 0.10, four miRNAs (*hsa-miR-29a-3p*, *hsa-miR-29c-3p*, *hsa-miR-193a-3p*, and *hsa-miR-532-5p*) were confirmed to be down-regulated during treatment.

For further validation, we selected five of the 20 filtered miRNAs to quantify their expression in PBMC of an independent cohort of 12 patients using TaqMan single-tube assays (Supplementary File 4 and Supplementary File 5). These 12 patients (8 RRMS/4 CIS, 7 females/5 males, mean age 36.2 years) also started a therapy with IFN-beta-1b sc. The PBMC were obtained again in a longitudinal manner before the first drug injection and after one month of treatment. In this data set, *hsa-miR-29a-3p* and *hsa-miR-29c-3p* could be confirmed as differentially expressed in response to IFN-beta therapy (*t*-test *p*-values < 0.001). *hsa-miR-29c-3p* was expressed at lower levels during therapy in comparison to pre-treatment levels in all 12 patients, hence independent of disease stage (CIS or RRMS), age, and gender (Figure 3). Additionally, *hsa-miR-149-5p* showed the same trend of expression change as in the other data sets (TaqMan miRNA arrays and Affymetrix miRNA arrays), but this was not statistically significant (*p*-values > 0.10, Supplementary File 3).

2.6. Functions of the MicroRNAs in the Context of Multiple Sclerosis

The filtered miRNAs (Table 3) affect diverse cellular functions and pathways, and some of them have been implicated in MS. In our data set, *hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-let-7b-5p*, which belong to the let-7 family, were expressed at higher levels during therapy. Lehmann *et al.* showed that let-7 family members can activate TLR7 signaling in macrophages and microglia, thereby inducing neurodegeneration [36]. In CD4+ T cells, let-7 miRNAs reduce the expression of IL10, a cytokine with anti-inflammatory properties [37]. The up-regulation of *hsa-let-7b-5p* by IFN-beta has already been demonstrated *in vitro* in primary macrophages [38]. Interestingly, *hsa-let-7b-5p* is in turn capable of binding the endogenous IFN-beta transcript, forming a negative feedback loop for the regulation of IFN-beta protein [38]. Recently, Gandhi *et al.* found altered *hsa-let-7a-5p* levels in the blood plasma of patients with the secondary-progressive form of MS, but not of patients with RRMS [39].

The observed up-regulation of hsa-miR-16-5p in response to IFN-beta therapy may restore the aberrant expression of this miRNA in the disease. Two studies observed reduced levels of hsa-miR-16-5p in the blood of RRMS patients. One study compared the expression in PBMC and CD4+ T cells from untreated patients and healthy donors [40]. The other study showed that hsa-miR-16-5p is down-regulated in B cells as well [41].

Figure 3. Down-regulation of *hsa-miR-29c-3p* in response to IFN-beta therapy. The *hsa-miR-29c-3p* expression dynamics within the first month of IFN-beta treatment are presented. (**A**) TaqMan miRNA cards revealed reduced levels of this miRNA in the PBMC of 6 patients (Pat1-6, the main cohort); (**B**) Affymetrix miRNA arrays were then used to replicate the measurement for three of these patients (Pat1-3); (**C**) Finally, the down-regulation of *hsa-miR-29c-3p* was confirmed in an independent group of 12 patients (the validation cohort) using TaqMan single-tube assays. The Affymetrix analysis was based on hybridization of miRNA molecules to probes (probe set "*hsa-miR-29c_st*"), whereas the TaqMan analyses were based on real-time PCR. The TaqMan data are in linear scale, and the Affymetrix data are in log2 scale due to a different data preprocessing.



Three miRNAs of the mir-29 family were down-regulated one month after the start of therapy, and this was confirmed for two of them in an independent validation cohort of 12 patients (Figure 3). hsa-miR-29a-3p and hsa-miR-29c-3p were both expressed at relatively high levels (Supplementary File 3), and their mature sequences differ only in one base (Table 3). Therefore, it is likely that they play similar roles as post-transcriptional regulators. hsa-miR-29a-3p and hsa-miR-29b-1-5p belong to the same genomic cluster. Smith et al. demonstrated that IFN-gamma enhances the transcription of this *miR-29ab1* cluster, which acts in a negative feedback loop by regulating TBET and IFN-gamma [42]. Additionally, they showed decreased *hsa-miR-29b-3p* levels upon T cell activation in MS patients. This suggests a dysregulation of the feedback loop, which may bias T helper type 1 cell differentiation and may contribute to chronic inflammation [42]. Other studies also provided evidence that the members of the mir-29 family control innate and adaptive immune responses by targeting IFN-gamma [43,44]. The therapeutic down-modulation of mir-29 miRNAs might be mediated by NF-kappaB. The activation of NF-kappaB signaling, via ligation of Toll-like receptors, was shown to inhibit miR-29ab1 expression [45]. Functionally, mir-29 promotes apoptosis, whereas repression of mir-29 levels is protective [45]. hsa-miR-29a-3p has been further shown to regulate myelin gene expression by Schwann cells [46].

hsa-miR-181c-3p was filtered as down-regulated during IFN-beta therapy. Several studies described the other strand of its pre-miRNA to be dysregulated in MS. Lower levels of *hsa-miR-181c-5p* were measured in PBMC [47] and in MS lesions [48] of patients in comparison to controls. On the other
hand, *hsa-miR-181c-5p* seems to be overabundant in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with MS [49]. However, the biological processes that are influenced by the *hsa-mir-181c* miRNAs and their role in MS therapy remain largely unknown.

The expression of the mir-193 family members *hsa-miR-193a-3p* and *hsa-miR-193a-5p* was repressed during the therapy (Table 3). A study by Lindberg *et al.* demonstrated increased expression of *hsa-miR-193a-5p* in CD4+ T cells of RRMS patients compared to healthy subjects [50]. Otaegui *et al.* confirmed the potential relevance of this miRNA duplex in MS. Based on a co-expression network analysis, they postulated that *hsa-miR-193a-3p* is related to the remission stage of MS [51]. Moreover, the precursor molecule *hsa-mir-193a* was found to modulate apoptotic processes by promoting CASP3 activation induced by TNFSF10 signaling [52]. TNFSF10 (=TRAIL), in turn, is a known IFN-beta-induced gene and was transcriptionally up-regulated in the patients' PBMC (Supplementary File 2). The concomitant regulation of mir-193 miRNAs may thus contribute to the molecular mechanisms of action of IFN-beta.

Another miRNA caught our attention: *hsa-miR-223-3p* appeared to be the highest expressed miRNA in most PBMC samples (mean raw Ct value = 13.6). In a microarray study by Keller *et al.*, elevated levels of this miRNA were measured in the peripheral blood of RRMS patients as compared with healthy controls [53]. A significantly increased expression of *hsa-miR-223-3p* was later confirmed in PBMC from RRMS patients using real-time PCR [54]. Functionally, *hsa-miR-223-3p* modulates inflammatory responses by modulating the NF-kappaB pathway [55].

The remaining miRNAs identified in our study have so far not been mentioned in the context of MS, and their functions are poorly understood. miRNAs that have been repeatedly described to be differentially expressed in MS, e.g., *hsa-miR-142-3p*, *hsa-miR-146a-5p*, *hsa-miR-155-5p* and *hsa-miR-326* [22], were not contained in the filtering result, thus the therapy did not normalize their abnormal expression (*cf.* Waschbisch *et al.* [26]). Further studies are needed to decipher the immunological pathways involved, and to better understand the role of miRNA-dependent regulatory mechanisms in the immunopathogenesis of MS.

2.7. Interactions between Filtered MicroRNAs and mRNAs

Interactions between the 20 filtered miRNAs and the 95 filtered mRNAs were derived from two databases providing potential target genes of miRNAs. The miRWalk database [56] was used to obtain miRNA-mRNA interactions consistently predicted by multiple computational algorithms. This resulted in 74 potential interactions for 15 of the 20 filtered miRNAs. The miRTarBase database [57] was used to extract interactions with experimental evidence in the literature. This resulted in two verified interactions: *hsa-miR-16-5p* was identified as a post-transcriptional regulator of HERC6 in both databases. Moreover, there is an experimentally determined interaction between *hsa-let-7b* and IFIT5. IFIT5 is a known IFN-beta-induced gene. A recent study by Abbas *et al.* characterized IFIT5 as an innate immune effector molecule acting as a sensor of viral single-stranded RNAs [58]. This confers antiviral defense by inhibiting viral replication. However, IFIT5 also recognizes cellular RNAs, including tRNAs [59]. The full network of miRNA-mRNA target interactions is visualized in Figure 4. The most connected regulators in the network were *hsa-miR-16-5p* and *hsa-miR-532-5p* with

nine IFN-beta-responsive target genes each. *hsa-miR-29a-3p* and *hsa-miR-29c-3p*, which are closely related to each other, had eight predicted gene targets in common due to their similar mature sequences.

Figure 4. Verified and predicted interactions between IFN-beta-responsive microRNAs and mRNAs. The network of miRNA-target interactions between differentially expressed miRNAs and mRNAs was built using the databases miRWalk and miRTarBase. miRWalk reported results of 10 different prediction algorithms, and we only considered mRNA targets being computationally predicted by at least five of the 10 algorithms. miRTarBase provided experimentally validated miRNA-target interactions. In total, 15 of the filtered miRNAs were linked to 34 of the filtered genes by 74 predicted and two validated interactions. *hsa-miR-29a-3p* and *hsa-miR-29c-3p* (in the center-right) belong to the same miRNA family and are predicted to regulate eight target genes in common. The network is available as a Cytoscape session file (Supplementary File 6).



Down-regulated SH3BGRL2 and up-regulated XAF1 are simultaneously targeted by several (n > 5) miRNAs (miRNA target hubs [60]). Both genes have already been identified as differentially expressed in our previous studies on the effects of IFN-beta therapy [8,31] (Supplementary File 2). XAF1 is a critical mediator of IFN-beta-induced apoptosis. Its expression correlates with the cellular sensitivity to the pro-apoptotic actions of TNFSF10 [7,61]. However, while this supports the notion that miRNAs contribute to the mechanisms of action of IFN-beta, it should be noted that the majority of interactions in the network is predicted. For instance, the miRNA-mRNA interaction between *hsa-miR-16-5p* and SESN1 is predicted by nine out of 10 algorithms implemented in the miRWalk database, but has not yet been experimentally demonstrated. Another limitation is that we did not

analyze whether the miRNAs bind their target mRNAs at multiple sites. Such a cooperative regulation through repetitive elements in the 3' UTR can increase repression efficacy [62]. Additional studies are needed to validate the miRNA targets, e.g., by luciferase assays.

Opposing effects exist in the network since several mRNAs are targeted by down-regulated and up-regulated miRNAs (Figure 4). Moreover, the network does not include the effects of the transcription factors (TF), which are activated through the IFN-beta signaling pathway and which are known to regulate the expression of most of the genes [31,63]. Therefore, it is difficult to disentangle the effects of miRNA expression changes on the mRNA levels measured during therapy. Further studies are thus required, e.g., specific miRNA transfection experiments examining the impact on potential target genes at both the mRNA and protein level.

Our network analysis was limited to the set of filtered genes, and the many other potential target genes of the filtered miRNAs were out of scope. Moreover, we did not investigate whether the miRNAs target viral RNAs, which is also worth to be explored in detail [28]. Despite these limitations, we conclude that miRNA-mediated regulation plays an important role in the pleiotropic effects of IFN-beta in normal immune responses as well as in the treatment of MS.

2.8. Cell Type-Specific Expression of IFN-beta-Responsive MicroRNAs

We analyzed whether the miRNA expression changes during therapy affect the gene expression in different cell populations involved in the disease. This was done by comparing the cell type-specific expression of the miRNAs using information from the smirnaDB database [64] (Figure 5). Of the filtered miRNAs, hsa-miR-16-5p is highly expressed among diverse blood cells, in particular monocytes and CD4+ T cell lines, whereas hsa-miR-149-5p is only detected in brain (Figure 5). Accordingly, in our time course data set, hsa-miR-16-5p was expressed at very high levels, and hsa-miR-149-5p was expressed at relatively low levels (Supplementary File 3). Several miRNAs, however, were not detected in some cell populations (clone count = 0) due to the limited sensitivity of the measurement technique used to generate these data [65]. More sensitive methods could be used to further analyze the cell type-specific roles of selected miRNAs in MS and therapy, e.g., hsa-miR-29a-3p and hsa-miR-29c-3p, which were expressed in B cells.

2.9. Final Remarks and Perspectives

The cellular regulation of the miRNAs is still not well understood. Many type I IFN-responsive genes harbor in their promoter region a specific sequence motif, the IFN-stimulated response element (ISRE), which is bound by IFN-activated TFs [7]. However, when we searched miRGen 2.0, a database of TF binding sites for miRNA transcripts [66], there was only one miRNA (*hsa-mir-203a*) that was predicted to have an ISRE located near the transcription start site. It is conceivable that some of the filtered miRNAs are regulated at the RNA processing level rather than at the transcriptional level. Several post-transcriptional mechanisms can affect mature miRNA biogenesis and stability [67]. Recent studies provided evidence that miRNAs can be suppressed by circular RNAs, which act as natural miRNA sponges [68]. On the other hand, the localization of the miRNAs might be altered, e.g., by microparticle shedding [69]. Additional research is needed to elucidate how the activity of miRNAs might be modulated during therapy.

Figure 5. Expression of 17 filtered miRNAs in different cell populations. The heat map visualizes the levels of IFN-beta-responsive miRNAs in 19 blood cell populations and four brain tissues. The data were downloaded from the smirnaDB database [64], which did not contain three of the 20 filtered miRNAs (*hsa-miR-27a-5p*, *hsa-miR-29b-1-5p* and *hsa-miR-181c-3p*). *hsa-let-7a-5p* and *hsa-miR-16-5p* are highly expressed in peripheral blood and brain. *hsa-let-7b-5p* and *hsa-miR-149-5p* are preferentially expressed in brain tissues. Several of the miRNAs (e.g., *hsa-miR-346*) were not detected in certain cell types [65].



Currently, there is a clear lack of studies investigating the changes in miRNA expression during MS therapy. Apart from the study by Waschbisch *et al.* [26] (see Section 1), there is only another study by Sievers *et al.*, who found differentially expressed miRNAs in B cells of patients treated with natalizumab [41]. Future miRNA profiling analyses should use a longitudinal design and address both the short-term and the long-term effects of the available treatments. Such studies may also help to understand why some patients continue to have clinical relapses, disability progression or active lesions despite therapy. Defining the individual response to treatment is difficult, but miRNAs may have the potential to be used as prognostic biomarkers, thereby facilitating improved patient care. The identification of miRNA biomarkers should be supported by functional studies on how miRNAs affect complex biological processes by targeting multiple genes in different cell types.

3. Experimental Section

3.1. Samples

Fifteen milliliters peripheral venous EDTA blood samples were taken from six patients (Table 1) immediately before first (baseline), second, and third IFN-beta injection as well as after one month.

For validation, further blood samples were taken from an independent cohort of 12 patients (Supplementary File 4) before and one month after the start of IFN-beta-1b sc. therapy. The samples were always processed within one hour. PBMC were separated by isopycnic centrifugation in Ficoll density gradients, and total RNA enriched with small RNAs was isolated using the mirVana miRNA isolation kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) according to the manufacturers' protocols. The study was approved by the University of Rostock's ethics committee and carried out according to the Declaration of Helsinki. Written informed consent was obtained from all patients before study onset.

3.2. Gene Expression Profiling Using Microarrays

To quantify the mRNA levels, total RNA from each of the 24 PBMC samples of the main study cohort was labeled and hybridized to Affymetrix microarrays. Biotinylated cRNA were prepared according to the standard Affymetrix 3' IVT protocol from 200 ng total RNA (Expression Analysis Technical Manual; Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Following fragmentation, 15 µg of cRNA were hybridized for 16 h at 45 °C on Affymetrix GeneChip Human Genome U133 Plus 2.0 Arrays. The microarrays were washed and stained in the Affymetrix Fluidics Station 450, and scanned using the Affymetrix GeneChip Scanner 3000 (Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA).

3.3. MicroRNA Expression Analysis Using Real-Time PCR

To quantify the miRNA expression levels, we used the TaqMan Array Human MicroRNA A + B Cards Set v2.0 (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA), which consists of two 384-well plates with TaqMan assay reagents. These plates contain 720 assays to measure 651 different human miRNAs. Moreover, there are 30 assays for positive controls, 2 assays for negative controls, and 16 assays were discarded as they link to dead miRNA entries in the miRBase database (release 17) [17]. Total RNA (120 ng) from each sample (n = 24) was reverse transcribed to cDNA using Megaplex RT Primers in combination with Megaplex PreAmp Primers (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA). The real-time PCR measurements were then performed with predesigned primers and TaqMan probes with 45 cycles according to the manufacturer's instructions in a 7900HT Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). Raw Ct values were computed using the SDS 2.3 and RQ Manager 1.2 software (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA), and undetermined data were set to Ct = 45.

3.4. Validation MicroRNA Analysis Using Microarrays

For validation, we replicated the miRNA expression measurements of the PBMC from three patients (Pat1-3) at two time points (before the first IFN-beta injection as well as after one month). Total RNA of these six samples was labeled and hybridized to Affymetrix GeneChip miRNA 2.0 arrays. Biotinylated RNA was prepared using the FlashTag Biotin HSR RNA labeling kit according to the standard Affymetrix protocol from 600 ng total RNA (Expression Analysis Technical Manual; Affymetrix). Following fragmentation, the biotin-labeled RNA was hybridized for 16 h at 45 °C on Affymetrix miRNA 2.0 arrays. The microarrays were washed and stained in the Affymetrix Fluidics Station 450, and scanned using the Affymetrix GeneChip Scanner 3000.

3.5. Validation MicroRNA Analysis Using Real-Time PCR

To verify the results in an independent cohort of patients, we measured 5 of the 20 filtered miRNAs in PBMC samples from 12 additional patients (Supplementary File 5). The blood samples were obtained before and after one month of IFN-beta-1b treatment. The miRNAs were selected based on a combination of different criteria, e.g., change of expression after one month according to both the TaqMan miRNA array data and the Affymetrix miRNA microarray data. The validation experiment was performed using TaqMan single-tube assays for *hsa-miR-16-5p* (Assay ID 000391), *hsa-miR-29a-3p* (Assay ID 002112), *hsa-miR-29c-3p* (Assay ID 000587), *hsa-miR-149-5p* (Assay ID 002255), and *hsa-miR-532-5p* (Assay ID 001518). Additionally, the housekeeping miRNA *hsa-miR-191-5p* (Assay ID 002299) was measured for normalization [33]. For each assay, 10 ng of total RNA from each sample (n = 24) were used to convert an individual miRNA to cDNA using an RT primer specific for the miRNA of interest (Applied Biosystems). The real-time PCR quantitation was performed in triplicates with predesigned primers and TaqMan probes according to the TaqMan MicroRNA Assay protocol with 45 cycles in a 7900HT Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems). An equivalent of 0.5 ng total RNA was used to obtain a single data point. Raw Ct values were computed using the SDS 2.3 and RQ Manager 1.2 software (Applied Biosystems).

3.6. Expression Data Preprocessing

In the case of the Affymetrix U133 Plus 2.0 gene expression microarrays, the raw probe-level signals were converted to expression values (signal intensities) using the MAS5.0 algorithm and custom GeneAnnot-based chip definition files (version 2.2.0) [70]. Data normalization was performed by loess normalization using the R package "affy". Each Affymetrix GeneChip yielded mRNA levels of 19,204 human genes.

In case of the TaqMan miRNA cards, we first set the detection limit at Ct = 38 [71], and converted the raw Ct values to the linear scale using the equation $2^{-Ct} \times 10^{-9}$. After this step, a Ct value of 38 corresponds to an expression signal of 0.004, and a Ct value of 20 corresponds to an expression signal of 953. Systematic differences in the time course data were then corrected by loess normalization. This was done separately for each patient (n = 6) and each card (A and B). Finally, to reduce variation in the expression signals between the patients, we scaled the data of card A and of card B so that the respective 95% quantile was the same for each patient.

In case of the Affymetrix miRNA microarrays, the raw signals were converted to expression values using the RMA algorithm with quantile normalization. For each chip, this resulted in log-transformed expression levels for 20,706 probe sets interrogating small non-coding RNA transcripts. For each of the 20 filtered miRNAs (Table 3), there was one designated probe set.

In case of the TaqMan single-tube real-time PCR miRNA assays, we set the detection limit at Ct = 38 [71], calculated the mean Ct value of each triplicate, converted the raw Ct values to the linear scale using the equation 2^{-Ct} , normalized the results to the expression values of the housekeeping miRNA *hsa-miR-191-5p* [33], and scaled these ratios by a factor of 1000 for convenience.

The non-normalized and the normalized expression data of the six patients receiving IFN-beta therapy are available in the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database via the SuperSeries record

GSE46293. This GEO entry links to all data from the Affymetrix U133 Plus 2.0 microarrays, the TaqMan MicroRNA Cards Sets v2.0, and the Affymetrix miRNA 2.0 microarrays.

3.7. Filtering of Differentially Expressed mRNAs and MicroRNAs

We filtered the Affymetrix U133 Plus 2.0 and TaqMan miRNA cards data sets for IFN-beta-responsive genes and miRNAs by comparing the PBMC expression levels immediately before treatment initiation (baseline) with the expression levels two days, four days, and one month after the start of IFN-beta therapy. Up-regulation and down-regulation of genes and miRNAs were quantified using signal intensity-dependent fold-changes (MAID-scores) as described in our previous studies [8,34] (see also http://www.hki-jena.de/index.php/0/2/490). MAID-scores represent adjusted fold-changes, where a higher fold-change (*i.e.*, relative change in expression) is required for genes expressed at low levels than for genes expressed at high levels. This is realized by an exponential function (MAID regression curve) that is fitted to the signal intensity-dependent variation in the data. For each time point comparison and each type of array, we computed the MAID-score for all patients and for all measured genes and miRNAs. We then selected the genes and miRNAs being up-regulated (MAID-score above the cutoff *C*) or being down-regulated (MAID-score <-*C*) in at least four of the six patients. We chose C = 2 for the gene expression data set, and C = 1 for the miRNA expression data set. For the latter, a lower MAID-score cutoff was chosen because the larger variation in the miRNA data already leads to a higher MAID regression curve.

To provide an estimate of the number of genes and miRNAs passing the MAID filtering by chance, a permutation test was performed. The data sets were permuted 1000 times by randomly rearranging the temporal sequence of the data of each patient. The same filtering criteria as described above were then applied to each permutation.

As an alternative filtering criterion, we statistically compared the PBMC expression levels of mRNAs and miRNAs before and during treatment using paired *t*-tests (Supplementary File 2 and Supplementary File 3). However, considering the relatively small number of patients in our study, the MAID filtering method is thought to be more robust to the variation in the data.

3.8. Visualization of the mRNA Expression Data

A heat map was used to visualize the expression changes of the 95 filtered mRNAs (Figure 1). The heat map displays the respective data of all 6 patients before the start of therapy and after one month. To reorder the rows and columns of the data matrix, hierarchical clustering was performed with the single linkage method and Pearson's correlation coefficient as a measure of similarity. For visualization purposes, the expression values (signal intensities) were centered and scaled row-wise (resulting in z-scores) with the standard R heat map function.

3.9. Evaluation of the MicroRNA Validation Data

Spearman's rank correlation coefficient (rho) was calculated to evaluate whether the TaqMan miRNA array data correlate with the Affymetrix miRNA microarray data (120 data pairs: 20 miRNAs, three patients, and two time points). Paired *t*-tests were computed for assessing the difference in

expression after one month of IFN-beta-1b sc. therapy versus baseline in the preprocessed and normalized data of the Affymetrix microarrays (Pat1-3) and of the TaqMan single-tube assays (n = 12 additional patients).

3.10. Interaction Network Analysis

We studied the regulatory interactions between the miRNAs and their target mRNAs by integrating the information from two different databases. Experimentally verified and computationally predicted target genes of the 20 IFN-beta-responsive miRNAs were extracted from the databases miRTarBase (version 3.5) [57] and miRWalk (April 2013) [56], respectively. miRWalk contained predictions for all 20 filtered miRNAs, and miRTarBase contained interactions for 9 of the 20 miRNAs. For the prediction of targets with miRWalk, we applied the option of the web server to run the calculations with 10 different prediction algorithms on 3' UTRs of all human genes, and then gathered only the miRNA-mRNA interactions that were predicted by at least 5 of the 10 algorithms. Finally, interactions being associated with the 95 filtered genes were visualized as a network using the Cytoscape software (version 2.8.0) [72].

3.11. MicroRNA Expression in Different Cell Populations

To investigate the expression of the filtered miRNAs in different peripheral blood cell types and brain regions, we used the smirnaDB database, which provides expression levels of 692 human miRNAs for 170 cell populations and tissues [64]. This miRNA expression atlas is based on sequence analysis of small RNA clone libraries [65]. The relative cloning frequencies of miRNAs represent a measure of miRNA expression. However, in this data set, many miRNAs were identified at very low clone counts (*cf.* Landgraf *et al.* [65]). The data for 19 blood cell types (including three CD4+ T cell lines) and four brain tissues were downloaded from smirnaDB and visualized as a heat map in the R software environment.

4. Conclusions

To our knowledge, this is the first longitudinal genome-wide study examining the *in vivo* effects of IFN-beta treatment on miRNA expression in blood cells of patients with CIS or RRMS. The strongest changes in mRNA and miRNA expression were detected one month after the start of IFN-beta-1b sc. treatment. We observed that the induction of IFN-beta-responsive genes is paralleled by a preferential down-regulation of miRNAs. This suggests that the regulation of miRNAs contributes to the molecular mechanisms of action of IFN-beta in protective immune responses as well as in MS therapy. We confirmed the down-regulation of *hsa-miR-29a-3p*, *hsa-miR-29c-3p*, and *hsa-miR-532-5p* in an independent cohort of patients. We further analyzed the interactions between differentially expressed miRNAs and mRNAs. The largest number of predicted interactions to IFN-responsive genes was found for *hsa-miR-532-5p* and *hsa-miR-16-5p*. Up-regulated *hsa-miR-16-5p* was expressed at very high levels in different cell types of the blood, in particular monocytes. However, unraveling the complex gene regulatory interactions between TFs, miRNAs and genes remains a big challenge for the future. Functionally, some of the 20 filtered miRNAs (e.g., members of the mir-29 family) are

associated with apoptosis and are involved in IFN signaling feedback loops. miRNA expression profiles in blood cells may provide biomarkers for monitoring the biological response to therapy to predict individual disease activity and progression. They may also help to better understand the pathogenetic mechanisms and to optimize the treatment of MS. Our results provide a rationale for subsequent studies in larger MS cohorts.

Acknowledgments

We thank our colleagues Ildikó Tóth, Brigitte Paap, Gabriele Gillwaldt and Caroline Siebrecht for laboratory assistance and clinical documentation. We thank Charlotte Angerstein for helpful discussions and comments on microRNA databases. We are grateful to study nurse Christa Tiffert for her excellent coordination of patient care and sample collection. We thank the United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis (UEPHA*MS) consortium for their funding.

The experiments were partially funded by Bayer HealthCare. The funder had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Conflict of Interest

U.K. Zettl received research support as well as speaking fees from Bayer HealthCare, Biogen Idec, Merck Serono, Novartis, Sanofi, Almirall and Teva. M. Hecker received speaking fees from Bayer HealthCare, Novartis and Teva. M. Thamilarasan, D. Koczan, I. Schröder, K. Flechtner, S. Freiesleben, G. Füllen and H.-J. Thiesen declare no potential conflicts of interest.

Supplementary Information

Supplementary File 1 (TIFF image): Distribution of the raw Ct values measured with the TaqMan miRNA arrays. The data of the A-cards (A) and the B-cards (B) are shown for all six patients and all four time points. The detection limit was set at Ct = 38.

Supplementary File 2 (XLS Excel spreadsheet): mRNA filtering result. This table provides the 95 genes that were up-regulated or down-regulated in the PBMC of the patients two days, four days or one month after the initiation of subcutaneous IFN-beta-1b therapy. Different types of information are given for each gene, e.g., gene symbol, official full name, Entrez Gene identifier, and the MAID filtering results.

Supplementary File 3 (XLS Excel spreadsheet): microRNA filtering result and validation. In comparison to pre-treatment levels, 20 miRNAs were found to be expressed at higher or lower levels in PBMC during IFN-beta treatment. The table provides, e.g., the TaqMan Detector identifiers, the MAID filtering outputs as well as the results from the validation analyses.

Supplementary File 4 (XLS Excel spreadsheet): Clinical data and demographic data of the patients in the validation cohort. Twelve patients were recruited to confirm the observed expression changes of five selected miRNAs within the first month of IFN-beta-1b sc. treatment.

Supplementary File 5 (XLS Excel spreadsheet): Validation real-time PCR data set. TaqMan single-tube assays were used to quantify the expression of five selected miRNAs before the start of IFN-beta therapy and after one month in PBMC of an independent cohort of 12 patients

(Supplementary File 4). This table contains the raw Ct values of these five miRNAs and the housekeeping miRNA *hsa-miR-191-5p* [33]. The measurements were done in triplicates.

Supplementary File 6 (CYS Cytoscape session file): miRNA-mRNA interaction network. This Cytoscape file (http://www.cytoscape.org) [72] contains computationally predicted and experimentally determined interactions between IFN-beta-responsive miRNAs and mRNAs. The interactions were obtained from the databases miRWalk [56] and miRTarBase [57]. A visualization of the network is shown in Figure 4.

References

- 1. Compston, A.; Coles, A. Multiple sclerosis. Lancet 2008, 372, 1502–1517.
- 2. Miller, D.H.; Chard, D.T.; Ciccarelli, O. Clinically isolated syndromes. *Lancet Neurol.* **2012**, *11*, 157–169.
- Polman, C.H.; Reingold, S.C.; Banwell, B.; Clanet, M.; Cohen, J.A.; Filippi, M.; Fujihara, K.; Havrdova, E.; Hutchinson, M.; Kappos, L.; *et al.* Diagnostic criteria for multiple sclerosis: 2010 revisions to the McDonald criteria. *Ann. Neurol.* 2011, *69*, 292–302.
- 4. Vosoughi, R.; Freedman, M.S. Therapy of MS. Clin. Neurol. Neurosurg. 2010, 112, 365–385.
- 5. Buck, D.; Hemmer, B. Treatment of multiple sclerosis: Current concepts and future perspectives. *J. Neurol.* **2011**, *258*, 1747–1762.
- Limmroth, V.; Putzki, N.; Kachuck, N.J. The interferon beta therapies for treatment of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: Are they equally efficacious? A comparative review of open-label studies evaluating the efficacy, safety, or dosing of different interferon beta formulations alone or in combination. *Ther. Adv. Neurol. Disord.* 2011, 4, 281–296.
- Borden, E.C.; Sen, G.C.; Uze, G.; Silverman, R.H.; Ransohoff, R.M.; Foster, G.R.; Stark, G.R. Interferons at age 50: Past, current and future impact on biomedicine. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2007, 6, 975–990.
- Hecker, M.; Hartmann, C.; Kandulski, O.; Paap, B.K.; Koczan, D.; Thiesen, H.J.; Zettl, U.K. Interferon-beta therapy in multiple sclerosis: The short-term and long-term effects on the patients' individual gene expression in peripheral blood. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 2013, doi:10.1007/s12035-013-8463-1.
- 9. Dhib-Jalbut, S.; Marks, S. Interferon-beta mechanisms of action in multiple sclerosis. *Neurology* 2010, *74*, S17–S24.
- Goertsches, R.H.; Hecker, M.; Zettl, U.K. Monitoring of multiple sclerosis immunotherapy: From single candidates to biomarker networks. *J. Neurol.* 2008, 255, 48–57.
- Goertsches, R.H.; Zettl, U.K.; Hecker, M. Sieving treatment biomarkers from blood gene-expression profiles: A pharmacogenomic update on two types of multiple sclerosis therapy. *Pharmacogenomics* 2011, *12*, 423–432.
- Reder, A.T.; Velichko, S.; Yamaguchi, K.D.; Hamamcioglu, K.; Ku, K.; Beekman, J.; Wagner, T.C.; Perez, H.D.; Salamon, H.; Croze, E. IFN-beta1b induces transient and variable gene expression in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients independent of neutralizing antibodies or changes in IFN receptor RNA expression. *J. Interferon Cytokine Res.* 2008, 28, 317–331.

- Gilli, F.; Marnetto, F.; Caldano, M.; Sala, A.; Malucchi, S.; di Sapio, A.; Capobianco, M.; Bertolotto, A. Biological responsiveness to first injections of interferon-beta in patients with multiple sclerosis. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 2005, *158*, 195–203.
- 14. Bartel, D.P. MicroRNAs: Target recognition and regulatory functions. Cell 2009, 136, 215–233.
- 15. Friedman, R.C.; Farh, K.K.; Burge, C.B.; Bartel, D.P. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Res.* **2009**, *19*, 92–105.
- Bentwich, I.; Avniel, A.; Karov, Y.; Aharonov, R.; Gilad, S.; Barad, O.; Barzilai, A.; Einat, P.; Einav, U.; Meiri, E.; *et al.* Identification of hundreds of conserved and nonconserved human microRNAs. *Nat. Genet.* 2005, *37*, 766–770.
- Kozomara, A.; Griffiths-Jones, S. miRBase: Integrating microRNA annotation and deep-sequencing data. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2011, *39*, D152–D157.
- Xiao, C.; Rajewsky, K. MicroRNA control in the immune system: Basic principles. *Cell* 2009, 136, 26–36.
- Im, H.I.; Kenny, P.J. MicroRNAs in neuronal function and dysfunction. *Trends Neurosci.* 2012, 35, 325–334.
- 20. Tufekci, K.U.; Oner, M.G.; Genc, S.; Genc, K. MicroRNAs and multiple sclerosis. *Autoimmune Dis.* **2010**, *2011*, 807426.
- Guerau-de-Arellano, M.; Alder, H.; Ozer, H.G.; Lovett-Racke, A.; Racke, M.K. miRNA profiling for biomarker discovery in multiple sclerosis: From microarray to deep sequencing. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 2012, 248, 32–39.
- Angerstein, C.; Hecker, M.; Paap, B.K.; Koczan, D.; Thamilarasan, M.; Thiesen, H.J.; Zettl, U.K. Integration of MicroRNA databases to study microRNAs associated with multiple sclerosis. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 2012, 45, 520–535.
- 23. Thamilarasan, M.; Koczan, D.; Hecker, M.; Paap, B.; Zettl, U.K. MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Autoimmun. Rev.* **2012**, *11*, 174–179.
- Mycko, M.P.; Cichalewska, M.; Machlanska, A.; Cwiklinska, H.; Mariasiewicz, M.; Selmaj, K.W. MicroRNA-301a regulation of a T-helper 17 immune response controls autoimmune demyelination. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2012, *109*, E1248–E1257.
- 25. Paap, B.K.; Hecker, M.; Koczan, D.; Zettl, U.K. Molecular biomarkers in multiple sclerosis. *J. Clin. Cell. Immunol.* **2013**, *S10*, doi:10.4172/2155-9899.S10-009.
- Waschbisch, A.; Atiya, M.; Linker, R.A.; Potapov, S.; Schwab, S.; Derfuss, T. Glatiramer acetate treatment normalizes deregulated microRNA expression in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. *PLoS One* 2011, 6, e24604.
- O'Connell, R.M.; Taganov, K.D.; Boldin, M.P.; Cheng, G.; Baltimore, D. MicroRNA-155 is induced during the macrophage inflammatory response. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2007, *104*, 1604–1609.
- 28. Pedersen, I.M.; Cheng, G.; Wieland, S.; Volinia, S.; Croce, C.M.; Chisari, F.V.; David, M. Interferon modulation of cellular microRNAs as an antiviral mechanism. *Nature* **2007**, *449*, 919–922.
- 29. Schmitz, U.; Wolkenhauer, O. Web resources for microRNA research. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* **2013**, 774, 225–250.

- Dosiou, C.; Lathi, R.B.; Tulac, S.; Huang, S.T.; Giudice, L.C. Interferon-related and other immune genes are downregulated in peripheral blood leukocytes in the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2004, 89, 2501–2504.
- Goertsches, R.H.; Hecker, M.; Koczan, D.; Serrano-Fernandez, P.; Moeller, S.; Thiesen, H.J.; Zettl, U.K. Long-term genome-wide blood RNA expression profiles yield novel molecular response candidates for IFN-beta-1b treatment in relapsing remitting MS. *Pharmacogenomics* 2010, 11, 147–161.
- 32. Hecker, M.; Goertsches, R.H.; Fatum, C.; Koczan, D.; Thiesen, H.J.; Guthke, R.; Zettl, U.K. Network analysis of transcriptional regulation in response to intramuscular interferon-beta-1a multiple sclerosis treatment. *Pharmacogenomics J.* **2012**, *12*, 134–146.
- 33. Peltier, H.J.; Latham, G.J. Normalization of microRNA expression levels in quantitative RT-PCR assays: Identification of suitable reference RNA targets in normal and cancerous human solid tissues. *RNA* **2008**, *14*, 844–852.
- 34. Hecker, M.; Goertsches, R.H.; Engelmann, R.; Thiesen, H.J.; Guthke, R. Integrative modeling of transcriptional regulation in response to antirheumatic therapy. *BMC Bioinforma*. **2009**, *10*, 262.
- 35. Killestein, J.; Polman, C.H. Determinants of interferon beta efficacy in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* **2011**, *7*, 221–228.
- Lehmann, S.M.; Krüger, C.; Park, B.; Derkow, K.; Rosenberger, K.; Baumgart, J.; Trimbuch, T.; Eom, G.; Hinz, M.; Kaul, D.; *et al.* An unconventional role for miRNA: Let-7 activates Toll-like receptor 7 and causes neurodegeneration. *Nat. Neurosci.* 2012, *15*, 827–835.
- Swaminathan, S.; Suzuki, K.; Seddiki, N.; Kaplan, W.; Cowley, M.J.; Hood, C.L.; Clancy, J.L.; Murray, D.D.; Méndez, C.; Gelgor, L.; *et al.* Differential regulation of the Let-7 family of microRNAs in CD4+ T cells alters IL-10 expression. *J. Immunol.* **2012**, *188*, 6238–6246.
- Witwer, K.W.; Sisk, J.M.; Gama, L.; Clements, J.E. MicroRNA regulation of IFN-beta protein expression: Rapid and sensitive modulation of the innate immune response. *J. Immunol.* 2010, 184, 2369–2376.
- Gandhi, R.; Healy, B.; Gholipour, T.; Egorova, S.; Musallam, A.; Shuja, M.; Nejad, P.; Patel, B.; Hei, H.; Khoury, S.; *et al.* Circulating microRNAs as biomarkers for disease staging in multiple sclerosis. *Ann. Neurol.* 2013, *73*, 729–740.
- 40. Lorenzi, J.C.; Brum, D.G.; Zanette, D.L.; de Paula Alves Souza, A.; Barbuzano, F.G.; Dos Santos, A.C.; Barreira, A.A.; da Silva, W.A. *miR-15a* and *16-1* are downregulated in CD4+ T cells of multiple sclerosis relapsing patients. *Int. J. Neurosci.* **2012**, *122*, 466–471.
- 41. Sievers, C.; Meira, M.; Hoffmann, F.; Fontoura, P.; Kappos, L.; Lindberg, R.L. Altered microRNA expression in B lymphocytes in multiple sclerosis: Towards a better understanding of treatment effects. *Clin. Immunol.* **2012**, *144*, 70–79.
- 42. Smith, K.M.; Guerau-de-Arellano, M.; Costinean, S.; Williams, J.L.; Bottoni, A.; Mavrikis Cox, G.; Satoskar, A.R.; Croce, C.M.; Racke, M.K.; Lovett-Racke, A.E.; *et al.* miR-29ab1 deficiency identifies a negative feedback loop controlling Th1 bias that is dysregulated in multiple sclerosis. *J. Immunol.* **2012**, *189*, 1567–1576.
- 43. Ma, F.; Xu, S.; Liu, X.; Zhang, Q.; Xu, X.; Liu, M.; Hua, M.; Li, N.; Yao, H.; Cao, X. The microRNA *miR-29* controls innate and adaptive immune responses to intracellular bacterial infection by targeting interferon-gamma. *Nat. Immunol.* **2011**, *12*, 861–869.

- 44. Steiner, D.F.; Thomas, M.F.; Hu, J.K.; Yang, Z.; Babiarz, J.E.; Allen, C.D.; Matloubian, M.; Blelloch, R.; Ansel, K.M. *MicroRNA-29* regulates T-box transcription factors and interferon-gamma production in helper T cells. *Immunity* **2011**, *35*, 169–181.
- 45. Mott, J.L.; Kurita, S.; Cazanave, S.C.; Bronk, S.F.; Werneburg, N.W.; Fernandez-Zapico, M.E. Transcriptional suppression of *mir-29b-1/mir-29a* promoter by c-Myc, hedgehog, and NF-kappaB. *J. Cell Biochem.* **2010**, *110*, 1155–1164.
- 46. Verrier, J.D.; Lau, P.; Hudson, L.; Murashov, A.K.; Renne, R.; Notterpek, L. Peripheral myelin protein 22 is regulated post-transcriptionally by *miRNA-29a*. *Glia* **2009**, *57*, 1265–1279.
- Martinelli-Boneschi, F.; Fenoglio, C.; Brambilla, P.; Sorosina, M.; Giacalone, G.; Esposito, F.; Serpente, M.; Cantoni, C.; Ridolfi, E.; Rodegher, M.; *et al.* MicroRNA and mRNA expression profile screening in multiple sclerosis patients to unravel novel pathogenic steps and identify potential biomarkers. *Neurosci. Lett.* 2012, *508*, 4–8.
- Junker, A.; Krumbholz, M.; Eisele, S.; Mohan, H.; Augstein, F.; Bittner, R.; Lassmann, H.; Wekerle, H.; Hohlfeld, R.; Meinl, E. MicroRNA profiling of multiple sclerosis lesions identifies modulators of the regulatory protein CD47. *Brain* 2009, *132*, 3342–3352.
- Haghikia, A.; Haghikia, A.; Hellwig, K.; Baraniskin, A.; Holzmann, A.; Décard, B.F.; Thum, T.; Gold, R. Regulated microRNAs in the CSF of patients with multiple sclerosis: A case-control study. *Neurology* 2012, *79*, 2166–2170.
- Lindberg, R.L.; Hoffmann, F.; Mehling, M.; Kuhle, J.; Kappos, L. Altered expression of *miR-17-5p* in CD4+ lymphocytes of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 2010, 40, 888–898.
- Otaegui, D.; Baranzini, S.E.; Armañanzas, R.; Calvo, B.; Muñoz-Culla, M.; Khankhanian, P.; Inza, I.; Lozano, J.A.; Castillo-Triviño, T.; Asensio, A.; *et al.* Differential micro RNA expression in PBMC from multiple sclerosis patients. *PLoS One* 2009, *4*, e6309.
- 52. Ovcharenko, D.; Kelnar, K.; Johnson, C.; Leng, N.; Brown, D. Genome-scale microRNA and small interfering RNA screens identify small RNA modulators of TRAIL-induced apoptosis pathway. *Cancer Res.* **2007**, *67*, 10782–10788.
- 53. Keller, A.; Leidinger, P.; Lange, J.; Borries, A.; Schroers, H.; Scheffler, M.; Lenhof, H.P.; Ruprecht, K.; Meese, E. Multiple sclerosis: MicroRNA expression profiles accurately differentiate patients with relapsing-remitting disease from healthy controls. *PLoS One* **2009**, *4*, e7440.
- 54. Ridolfi, E.; Fenoglio, C.; Cantoni, C.; Calvi, A.; de Riz, M.; Pietroboni, A.; Villa, C.; Serpente, M.; Bonsi, R.; Vercellino, M.; *et al.* Expression and genetic analysis of microRNAs involved in multiple sclerosis. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **2013**, *14*, 4375–4384.
- 55. Li, T.; Morgan, M.J.; Choksi, S.; Zhang, Y.; Kim, Y.S.; Liu, Z.G. MicroRNAs modulate the noncanonical transcription factor NF-kappaB pathway by regulating expression of the kinase IKKalpha during macrophage differentiation. *Nat. Immunol.* **2010**, *11*, 799–805.
- 56. Dweep, H.; Sticht, C.; Pandey, P.; Gretz, N. miRWalk—Database: Prediction of possible miRNA binding sites by "walking" the genes of three genomes. *J. Biomed. Inform.* **2011**, *44*, 839–847.
- 57. Hsu, S.D.; Lin, F.M.; Wu, W.Y.; Liang, C.; Huang, W.C.; Chan, W.L.; Tsai, W.T.; Chen, G.Z.; Lee, C.J.; Chiu, C.M.; *et al.* miRTarBase: A database curates experimentally validated microRNA-target interactions. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2011**, *39*, D163–D169.

- 58. Abbas, Y.M.; Pichlmair, A.; Górna, M.W.; Superti-Furga, G.; Nagar, B. Structural basis for viral 5'-PPP-RNA recognition by human IFIT proteins. *Nature* **2013**, *494*, 60–64.
- 59. Katibah, G.E.; Lee, H.J.; Huizar, J.P.; Vogan, J.M.; Alber, T.; Collins, K. tRNA binding, structure, and localization of the human interferon-induced protein IFIT5. *Mol. Cell* **2013**, *49*, 743–750.
- 60. Lai, X.; Schmitz, U.; Gupta, S.K.; Bhattacharya, A.; Kunz, M.; Wolkenhauer, O.; Vera, J. Computational analysis of target hub gene repression regulated by multiple and cooperative miRNAs. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2012**, *40*, 8818–8834.
- 61. Leaman, D.W.; Chawla-Sarkar, M.; Vyas, K.; Reheman, M.; Tamai, K.; Toji, S.; Borden, E.C. Identification of X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis-associated factor-1 as an interferon-stimulated gene that augments TRAIL Apo2L-induced apoptosis. *J. Biol. Chem.* **2002**, *277*, 28504–28511.
- 62. Elefant, N.; Berger, A.; Shein, H.; Hofree, M.; Margalit, H.; Altuvia, Y. RepTar: A database of predicted cellular targets of host and viral miRNAs. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2011**, *39*, D188–D194.
- Hundeshagen, A.; Hecker, M.; Paap, B.K.; Angerstein, C.; Kandulski, O.; Fatum, C.; Hartmann, C.; Koczan, D.; Thiesen, H.J.; Zettl, U.K. Elevated type I interferon-like activity in a subset of multiple sclerosis patients: Molecular basis and clinical relevance. *J. Neuroinflammation* 2012, 9, 140.
- 64. Hausser, J.; Berninger, P.; Rodak, C.; Jantscher, Y.; Wirth, S.; Zavolan, M. MirZ: An integrated microRNA expression atlas and target prediction resource. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2009**, *37*, W266–W272.
- Landgraf, P.; Rusu, M.; Sheridan, R.; Sewer, A.; Iovino, N.; Aravin, A.; Pfeffer, S.; Rice, A.; Kamphorst, A.O.; Landthaler, M.; *et al.* A mammalian microRNA expression atlas based on small RNA library sequencing. *Cell* **2007**, *129*, 1401–1414.
- 66. Alexiou, P.; Vergoulis, T.; Gleditzsch, M.; Prekas, G.; Dalamagas, T.; Megraw, M.; Grosse, I.; Sellis, T.; Hatzigeorgiou, A.G. miRGen 2.0: A database of microRNA genomic information and regulation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2010**, *38*, D137–D141.
- 67. Kai, Z.S.; Pasquinelli, A.E. MicroRNA assassins: Factors that regulate the disappearance of miRNAs. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* **2010**, *17*, 5–10.
- 68. Hentze, M.W.; Preiss, T. Circular RNAs: Splicing's enigma variations. *EMBO J.* 2013, 32, 923–925.
- 69. Valadi, H.; Ekström, K.; Bossios, A.; Sjöstrand, M.; Lee, J.J.; Lötvall, J.O. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **2007**, *9*, 654–659.
- Ferrari, F.; Bortoluzzi, S.; Coppe, A.; Sirota, A.; Safran, M.; Shmoish, M.; Ferrari, S.; Lancet, D.; Danieli, G.A.; Bicciato, S. Novel definition files for human GeneChips based on GeneAnnot. *BMC Bioinf.* 2007, 8, 446.
- 71. Burns, M.; Valdivia, H. Modelling the limit of detection in real-time quantitative PCR. *Eur. Food Res. Technol.* **2008**, *226*, 1513–1524.
- 72. Smoot, M.E.; Ono, K.; Ruscheinski, J.; Wang, P.L.; Ideker, T. Cytoscape 2.8: New features for data integration and network visualization. *Bioinformatics* **2011**, *27*, 431–432.

© 2013 by the authors; licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/).

8.3 Manuscript - 3

Integration of microRNA databases to study microRNAs associated with multiple sclerosis

Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Dirk Koczan, Madhan Thamilarasan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl.

Molecular Neurobiology. 2012, 45(3): 520-35. doi: 10.1007/s12035-012-8270-0.

Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis

Charlotte Angerstein • Michael Hecker • Brigitte Katrin Paap • Dirk Koczan • Madhan Thamilarasan • Hans-Jürgen Thiesen • Uwe Klaus Zettl

Received: 24 February 2012 / Accepted: 13 April 2012 / Published online: 2 May 2012 © Springer Science+Business Media, LLC 2012

Abstract MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNAs which regulate many genes post-transcriptionally. In various contexts of medical science, miRNAs gained increasing attention over the last few years. Analyzing the functions, interactions and cellular effects of miRNAs is a very complex and challenging task. Many miRNA databases with diverse data contents have been developed. Here, we demonstrate how to integrate their information in a reasonable way on a set of miRNAs that were found to be dysregulated in the blood of patients with multiple sclerosis (MS). Using the miR2Disease database, we retrieved 16 miRNAs associated with MS according to four different studies. We studied the predicted and experimentally validated target genes of these miRNAs, their expression profiles in different blood cell types and brain tissues, the pathways and biological processes affected by these miR-NAs as well as their regulation by transcription factors. Only miRNA-mRNA interactions that were predicted by at least seven different prediction algorithms were

Electronic supplementary material The online version of this article (doi:10.1007/s12035-012-8270-0) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

C. Angerstein · M. Hecker (⊠) · B. K. Paap · M. Thamilarasan · U. K. Zettl
Department of Neurology, Division of Neuroimmunology, University of Rostock,
Gehlsheimer Str. 20,
18147 Rostock, Germany
e-mail: michael.hecker@rocketmail.com

M. Hecker · B. K. Paap · D. Koczan · M. Thamilarasan · H.-J. Thiesen Institute of Immunology, University of Rostock, Schillingallee 68, 18057 Rostock, Germany considered. This resulted in a network of 1,498 target genes. In this network, the MS-associated miRNAs hsa-miR-20a-5p and hsa-miR-20b-5p occurred as central hubs regulating about 500 genes each. Strikingly, many of the putative target genes play a role in T cell activation and signaling, and many have transcription factor activity. The latter suggests that miRNAs often act as regulators of regulators with many secondary effects on gene expression. Our present work provides a guideline on how information of different databases can be integrated in the analysis of miRNAs. Future investigations of miRNAs shall help to better understand the mechanisms underlying different diseases and their treatments.

Keywords Multiple sclerosis · MicroRNA · Databases · Gene regulatory networks

Abbreviations

CIS	Clinically isolated syndrome
CNS	Central nervous system
EAE	Experimental autoimmune
	encephalomyelitis
GO	Gene Ontology
miRNA	MicroRNA
MS	Multiple sclerosis
NGS	Next generation sequencing
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
pre-miRNA	Precursor-miRNA
pri-miRNA	Primary-miRNA
PWM	Position weight matrix
RISC	RNA-induced silencing complex
RRMS	Relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
TF	Transcription factor
TFBS	Transcription factor binding site
Treg cell	T regulatory cell

Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic, immune-mediated disease leading to demyelination and axonal loss in the central nervous system (CNS). The inflammations are transient, but post-inflammatory gliosis and neurodegeneration, causing multifocal sclerotic plaques primarily in the white matter of the CNS, can lead to functional deficits and permanent disability. The course of this disease is unpredictable, and relapsing forms are as well known as progressive courses. The definite pathogenesis of MS remains unclear, but environmental factors, immune dysregulation, and genetic predispositions play significant roles [1–3]. Many researchers studied the genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics, and metabolomics of this disorder to unravel potential pathological mechanisms. One experimental approach is the analysis of the patients' individual gene expression in the course of the disease and during therapy to reconstruct and better understand the underlying molecular networks [4, 5]. In 1993, a new class of RNAs called microRNAs (miRNAs) was detected in *Caenorhabditis elegans* [6] and also later in humans [7]. Meanwhile, alterations in the cellular expression levels of miRNAs were linked to the pathogenesis of a variety of diseases [8, 9] and several groups have identified miRNAs associated with MS [10-13].

miRNAs are small (~22 nt) RNA molecules that posttranscriptionally regulate gene expression. They are transcribed usually by RNA polymerase II with protein-coding or non-coding genes [14]. It is assumed that approximately 35 % of mammalian miRNA loci overlap with annotated protein-coding genes, with 90 % of these being located in the introns [15]. The initial transcript, called the primarymiRNA (pri-miRNA), can be thousands of nucleotides in length and contains one or more stem-loop structures that harbor the mature miRNAs. In the nucleus, the ribonuclease III (RNaseIII) Drosha processes the pri-miRNAs to hairpinstructured precursor-miRNAs (pre-miRNAs), which are typically 70-110 nt in length. After a pre-miRNA is actively transported to the cytoplasm, the RNaseIII Dicer develops a miRNA-miRNA* duplex (~20 bp) out of this pre-miRNA and links one strand (the future mature miRNA) to an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). The other strand (miRNA*) either degrades or sometimes becomes a second mature miRNA [14, 16-18]. Finally, binding usually the 3' UTR of a target mRNA, mature miRNAs lead to the cleavage or to the translational repression of the mRNA, depending on the degree of sequence complementary [14]. This post-transcriptional process contributes to the regulation of many protein-coding genes with diverse biological functions and thus has implications for various diseases, [9].

It is assumed that one miRNA is able to regulate hundreds of mRNA targets [19]. However, up to the present,

only few microRNA-mRNA interactions have been experimentally validated, e.g., by luciferase reporter assays. Hence, computational tools are commonly used to predict putative target genes [20-22]. miRNAs contain a special region (the seed region) located in the 5' end of the strand (2nd-8th nt) that plays an important role for target recognition. This fact is widely used in bioinformatic target prediction algorithms. Other frequently used properties for target prediction are the thermodynamics of the microRNAmRNA interaction and the evolutionary conservation of the target sites [20-22]. In the last few years, due to the growing interest in miRNAs, there has been a great development of databases collecting, organizing, and providing specific miRNA information. Several different types of databases exist, e.g., databases with general information on miRNAs (such as sequence and genome position), databases with information on potential mRNA targets, and databases associating miRNAs with specific diseases (Table 1) [23-42].

In this review, we provide an insight into the different existing miRNA databases and illustrate how to integrate their information for examining (a) the network-like interactions of miRNAs with mRNA targets, (b) the effects of miRNAs on cellular functions, and (c) their regulation by transcription factors (TFs) leading to tissue-specific expression. As a case study, we will focus on miRNAs that have been mentioned in the context of MS.

MicroRNA Databases

One of the central public databases with general information on miRNAs is **miRBase**. In version 18, miRBase contains 1,527 different human pre-miRNAs with 1,921 different mature miRNA entries. It offers details about current miRNA nomenclatures, sequences, genomic locations, precursor forms, and literature references [28, 33]. Potential target genes of miRNAs are not contained in miRBase, but other databases have been implemented to provide such information (Table 1). Some databases collect miRNA–mRNA interactions from the current literature in PubMed and list them as experimentally validated targets, e.g., **miRTarBase** [31] and **TarBase** [39]. miRTarBase version 2.5 contains 285 human miRNAs, having 2,860 manually curated interactions with 1,721 different genes. It has more entries and is updated more regularly than TarBase.

Since the amount of validated targets is relatively small, many other databases use computational algorithms for target prediction. Seed matches, conservation of the sequence and thermodynamics of the miRNA–mRNA interaction are widely used for predicting potential targets [20–22]. The disadvantage of this approach is the enormous number of possible targets, and therefore results may contain a lot of

🖉 Springer

Table 1 Overview of unferent	types of interorer addapt	4303		
Content	Database	Reference	Last update	Web address
General information	miRBase	[28]	Nov 2011	http://www.mirbase.org
Experimentally verified	miRecords	[42]	Nov 2010	http://mirecords.biolead.org
mRNA targets	miRTarBase	[31]	Oct 2011	http://mirtarbase.mbc.nctu.edu.tw
	TarBase	[39]	Jun 2008	http://diana.cslab.ece.ntua.gr/tarbase/
Computationally	DIANA-microT	[38]	Jul 2009	http://diana.cslab.ece.ntua.gr/microT/
predicted mRNA targets	MicroCosm	[28]	Oct 2007	http://www.ebi.ac.uk/enright-srv/ microcosm/
	microRNA.org	[24]	Aug 2010	http://www.microrna.org
	miRWalk	[25]	Mar 2011	http://www.ma.uni-heidelberg. de/apps/zmf/mirwalk/
	PicTar	[34, 35]	Mar 2007	http://pictar.mdc-berlin.de
	TargetScan	[36]	Mar 2012	http://www.targetscan.org
Transcription factor binding sites	miRGen	[23]	Nov 2009	http://diana.cslab.ece.ntua.gr/mirgen/
	CircuitsDB	[26]	Jan 2011	http://biocluster.di.unito.it/circuits/
Single nucleotide polymorphisms	miRNASNP	[27]	Aug 2011	http://www.bioguo.org/miRNASNP/
Expression data sets	miRDB	[41]	Jan 2012	http://www.mirdb.org/wiki/index.php5
	smirnaDB	[30]	May 2009	http://www.mirz.unibas. ch/cloningprofiles/
Association to diseases	miR2Disease	[32]	Mar 2011	http://www.mir2disease.org
	HMDD	[37]	Mar 2012	http://cmbi.bjmu.edu.cn/hmdd
	PhenomiR	[40]	Feb 2011	http://mips.helmholtz-muenchen.

Table 1 Overview of different types of microRNA databases

522

As of version 18, miRBase contains 1,921 distinct human mature miRNA entries. It is a central source of diverse types of general information including miRNA nomenclatures, sequences, genomic locations and families. Numerous databases provide experimentally verified miRNA targets and computational algorithms for target prediction. The table gives only selected examples of such databases. Further databases offer information about miRNA expression in different tissues and cell types, literature-derived associations of miRNAs with diseases, and potential transcription factor binding sites for investigating the transcriptional regulation of miRNAs. Databases that were used for the analyses presented in this review are written in bold

false positives. TargetScan [19, 36], DIANA-microT [38], PicTar [29, 34, 35], MicroCosm [28], and microRNA.org [24] are the most established and commonly used miRNAmRNA interaction databases. Of these, MicroCosm and microRNA.org are based on the same algorithm called mi-Randa [43]. There are also databases collecting and providing both, validated targets and predicted targets of other databases, showing the differences between the predictions, e.g., miRecords [42] and miRWalk [25]. miRWalk is a database with its own target prediction algorithm, but also allows to simply compare the results with nine other prediction algorithms. Demanding a target to be predicted by several algorithms can be very useful to reduce the high number of putative and maybe false positive targets. Furthermore, miRWalk is so far the only database offering target predictions outside the 3' UTR as well. This option may be useful since recent studies have shown that miRNAs in some cases regulate also via 5' UTR regions, promoter regions, or amino acid coding regions [44-46]. It is important to note that the information of miRNA-mRNA interaction databases can be used in two ways: (a) to retrieve potential gene targets of miRNAs and (b) to identify for a list of genes those miRNAs that are assumed to regulate them. For the latter analysis, web tools such as FatiGO of the Babelomics platform exist [47, 48].

Another way of investigating miRNAs is to look up potential connections to human diseases. For this purpose, databases such as miR2Disease [32] and PhenomiR [40] deliver curated information from the literature in PubMed about associations of miRNAs with disorders. Some other databases provide tissue- and cell type-specific expression profiles of miRNAs, which might be useful to elucidate cellular functions of miRNAs. miRDB uses the miRNA expression data set by Liang et al. [49] on 40 normal human tissues and the results (miRNA copies per cell) can be shown in a table, besides other general information [41]. Another expression profile providing database can be found on the MirZ web server [30], which contains the expression atlas **smirnaDB** that is based on the data by Landgraf et al. [50]. In contrast to miRDB, smirnaDB even provides miRNA expression levels of pathological tissues and cell types [30]. miRGen 2.0 [23] is a database that also

integrates the expression data of Landgraf et al. [50]. Furthermore, miRGen 2.0 lists single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) at the pre-miRNA location and transcription factor binding sites (TFBS) in the promoter region of pri-miRNA transcripts. For the determination of potential TFBS, miRGen 2.0 relies on the tool MatchTM [51], utilizing the public library of TF position weight matrices (PWMs) from the Transfac database (version 6.0) [52]. By uncovering which TFs are likely involved in the transcription process of miRNAs, miRGen 2.0 helps revealing the mutual regulatory relationships between miRNAs and TFs. Finally, miRNASNP [27] provides a resource of SNPs in pre-miRNAs and their flanking regions based on the dbSNP database build 132. SNPs can affect the miRNAmediated regulatory functions and, as a consequence, can be related to immune-mediated diseases such as MS.

MicroRNAs in Multiple Sclerosis

In miR2Disease (as of March 2012), 16 different miRNAs are listed to be associated with MS according to four different studies (Table 2) [53–57].

Keller et al. [56] examined the differences in the miRNA expression profiles in peripheral blood cells between relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS) patients and healthy controls with the help of oligonucleotide microarrays. In their study, ten miRNAs were found to be significantly dysregulated in the MS group (hsa-miR-20b-5p, hsa-miR-142-3p, hsa-miR-145-5p, hsa-miR-186-5p, hsa-miR-223-3p, hsa-miR-422a, hsa-miR-491-5p, hsa-miR-584-5p, hsa-miR-664-3p, and hsa-miR-1275). Five of these miRNAs have already been associated with other diseases [55].

Otaegui et al. [57] focused on the relevance of miRNAs in the relapse stage of MS patients. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were taken from patients during relapse and during remission as well as from healthy subjects, and the expression levels of miRNAs were measured with the help of TaqMan real-time PCR arrays. Their data analysis revealed increased expression levels of hsa-miR-18b-5p and hsa-miR-599 in the relapsing patient group compared to the healthy group. Additionally, elevated levels of hsa-miR-96-5p were described as characteristic of the remitting phase of the disease [57].

Du et al. [54] analyzed peripheral blood leukocyte samples of RRMS patients with real-time PCR. They found particularly in the CD4+ T cell population an increased expression of hsa-miR-326 in relapsing patients, but not in remitting patients. In the same study, they also investigated this miRNA in mice with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), an animal model of MS. Overexpression of hsa-miR-326 resulted in severe EAE with many T helper 17 (Th17) cells, while to the contrary, in vivo silencing of 523

hsa-miR-326 resulted in a milder form of EAE and less Th17 cells. In this way, Du et al. [54] could show an influence of hsa-miR-326 on Th17 cell differentiation with a potential contribution to the pathogenesis of MS.

Cox et al. [53] analyzed about 700 miRNAs in whole blood samples of therapy-naïve patients with different MS subtypes and healthy controls with an Illumina Sentrix array matrix. In all subtypes of MS, hsa-miR-17-5p and hsa-miR-20a-5p were significantly underexpressed in comparison to the healthy group. Additionally, Cox et al. [53] confirmed these results with real-time PCR and provided evidence that hsa-miR-17-5p and hsa-miR-20a-5p are regulators of genes involved in T cell activation.

We analyzed the genomic location of the 16 MS-associated mature miRNAs with the help of miRBase and noticed that 5 of the 16 miRNAs are located intronically (hsa-miR-186-5p, hsa-miR-326, hsa-miR-491-5p, hsa-miR-584-5p, hsa-miR-664-3p). This reflects the fact that roughly one third of miRNA loci overlaps with introns of protein-coding genes [15]. The other 11 miRNAs are located in non-coding genes, and none of the miRNAs has multiple genomic loci, i.e., each miRNA is produced from only one pre-miRNA. The primiRNA is known for only 8 of the 16 miRNAs (Table 2). primiRNAs are often not well annotated because they are shortlived and present only inside the nucleus, which makes it difficult to characterize them experimentally [58]. Some of the 16 miRNAs are organized in clusters, which means that they are transcribed with the same pri-miRNA. The two miRNAs, hsa-miR-17-5p and hsa-miR-20a-5p, belong to the miR-17~92 cluster [59], and hsa-miR-18b-5p and hsa-miR-20b-5p belong to the miR-106a~363 cluster [60]. Interestingly, the miR-106a ~363 cluster is highly homologous to the miR-17~92 cluster. Both clusters contain similar and even identical miRNAs, which are subsumed in miRBase as one family of miRNAs with similar target genes and functions [59-61]. We found for 5 of the 16 miRNAs at least one SNP in the genomic region of the pre-miRNA in the miRNASNP database [27]. The SNP described for hsa-miR-664-3p (rs113256801) is even in the region of the mature miRNA (Table 2).

Although miR2Disease is useful for gaining an insight into MS-associated miRNAs, it has to be mentioned that not all current studies dealing with miRNAs in MS are already included in this database. In particular, studies published after the year 2010 are missing in miR2Disease. We shortly introduce some of the additional miRNAs that have been related to MS, although we excluded them from our further investigations, focusing on the 16 miRNAs listed in miR2-Disease. In the study by Junker et al. [62], miRNA profiles of active and inactive CNS lesions of MS patients were analyzed and compared to control specimens. This led to the detection of different up-regulated miRNAs (e.g., hsamiR-34a-5p, hsa-miR-155-5p, and hsa-miR-326) in active MS lesions. Recently, Noorbakhsh et al. [63] observed

🖄 Springer

		Active						
Mature miRNA Symbol	Mature miRNA Sequence	Reference	Pattern MS vs Ctr	miRNA family	pre-miRNA Symbol	pri-miRNA Symbol	Category	pre-miRNA SNPs
hsa-miR-17-5p	CAAAGUGCUUACAGUGCAGGUAG	Cox et al. [53]	Lower	mir-17	MIR17	MIR17HG	RNA gene	
hsa-miR-18b-5p	UAAGGUGCAUCUAGUGCAGUUAG	Otaegui et al. [57]	Higher	mir-17	MIR18B		RNA gene	
hsa-miR-20a-5p	UAAAGUGCUUAUAGUGCAGGUAG	Cox et al. [53]	Lower	mir-17	MIR20A	MIR17HG	RNA gene	
hsa-miR-20b-5p	CAAAGUGCUCAUAGUGCAGGUAG	Keller et al. [55]	Lower	mir-17	MIR20B		RNA gene	
hsa-miR-96-5p	UUUGGCACUAGCACAUUUUUGCU	Otaegui et al. [57]	Higher	mir-96	MIR96		RNA gene	rs41274239, rs73159662
hsa-miR-142-3p	UGUAGUGUUUCCUACUUUAUGGA	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-142	MIR142		RNA gene	
hsa-miR-145-5p	GUCCAGUUUUCCCAGGAAUCCCU	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-145	MIR145	LOC728264	RNA gene	
hsa-miR-186-5p	CAAAGAAUUCUCCUUUUUGGGCU	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-186	MIR186	ZRANB2	Intronic	
hsa-miR-223-3p	UGUCAGUUUGUCAAAUACCCCA	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-223	MIR223		RNA gene	rs34952329
hsa-miR-326	CCUCUGGGCCCUUCCUCCAG	Du et al. [54]	Higher	mir-326	MIR326	ARB1	Intronic	rs72561778
hsa-miR-422a	ACUGGACUUAGGGUCAGAAGGC	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-422	MIR422A		RNA gene	
hsa-miR-491-5p	AGUGGGGAACCCUUCCAUGAGG	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-491	MIR491	KIAA1797	Intronic	
hsa-miR-584-5p	UUAUGGUUUGCCUGGGACUGAG	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-584	MIR584	SH3TC2	Intronic	
hsa-miR-599	GUUGUGUCAGUUUAUCAAAC	Otaegui et al. [57]	Higher	mir-599	MIR599		RNA gene	
hsa-miR-664-3p	UAUUCAUUUAUCCCCAGCCUACA	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-664	MIR664	RAB3GAP2	Intronic	rs113256801
hsa-miR-1275	GUGGGGGAGAGGCUGUC	Keller et al. [55]	Higher	mir-1275	MIR1275		RNA gene	rs76156362, rs77821659
As of March 2012, 1 the 16 mature miRN For 8 miRNAs, the and hsa-miR-20a-5f single nucleotide po	miR2D)sease lists 4 different studies that identifited is is processed from one single precursor miRpri-miRNA transcript has not been annotated. For belong to the miR-17 \sim 92 cluster [59], and has olymorphism	ied 13 miRNAs as higher NA. Five miRNAs are lo 'ive of the miRNAs have -ine.18b-5p and hsa-mil	expressed and 3 n ocated within intrc s at least one SNP R-20b-5p belong t	niRNAs as lowe ans of protein-co within the geno o the miR-106a	r expressed in blo oding genes, while me region of the [~363 cluster [60].	od cells of MS patie s the remaining are re-miRNA (as of d <i>Ctr</i> =healthy contro	ints compared to c located within no bSNP build 132). ols, <i>MS</i> =multiple	ontrols. Each of n-coding genes. hsa-miR-17-5p sclerosis, SNP=

 $\underline{\textcircled{O}}$ Springer

increased levels of hsa-miR-155-5p, hsa-miR-338-5p, and hsa-miR-491-3p in the cerebral white matter of patients with MS. Various other groups examined the miRNA expression in peripheral blood from MS patients compared to healthy controls and found further miRNAs being dysregulated in MS patients, for instance miRNAs of the miR-106~25 cluster [64], hsa-miR-1, hsa-miR-126-3p, hsa-miR-193a-3p and hsa-miR-497-5p [65], hsa-miR-21-5p, hsa-miR-146a-5p and hsa-miR-146b-5p [66], hsa-miR-15a-5p [67], hsa-miR-614 and hsa-miR-572 [68], hsa-miR-155-5p [69], hsa-let-7g-5p and hsa-miR-150-5p [70], hsa-miR-27b-3p, hsa-miR-128, and hsa-miR-340-5p [71]. Waschbisch et al. [72] confirmed the relevance of hsa-miR-146a-5p and hsa-miR-155-5p in MS and its treatment. Three of the 16 miRNAs listed in miR2Disease (hsa-miR-17-5p, hsamiR-142-3p. and hsa-miR-326) were independently verified to be significantly modulated in expression in peripheral blood cells of MS patients [65, 72].

Regulatory MicroRNA Interactions

We extracted potential mRNA targets of the 16 miRNAs from the databases miRTarBase version 2.4 [31] and miR-Walk [25] (August 2011). This information was then used to visualize a network of miRNA-mRNA interactions in the Cytoscape software [73]. For the target prediction with miRWalk, we used the option of the web server to calculate with all ten offered prediction algorithms. In total, 121,108 target predictions were obtained from miRWalk. To reduce the huge number of predicted targets, we only used the miRNA-mRNA interactions being predicted by at least 7 of the 10 algorithms. This resulted in 2,122 potential interactions (Fig. 1). The overlap of predicted target genes between pairs of miRNAs is shown in Fig. 2. As our filtering



Fig. 1 Number of miRNA–mRNA interactions consistently predicted by multiple algorithms integrated within miRWalk. A total of 121,108 interactions determined by any of ten different algorithms could be found in the miRWalk database for the 16 MS-associated miRNAs. This number strongly decreases if we filter for interactions that are consistently predicted by several programs. Only 8,209 interactions were predicted by more than five different algorithms, and the intersection of all ten offered algorithms resulted in 19 miRNA–mRNA interactions. This rather small overlap indicates the diversity of strategies used by these prediction programs and the disparity of their results

of interactions requested consistent results across 7 or more algorithms, no interaction remained for 4 of the 16 miRNAs (hsa-miR-17-5p, hsa-miR-491-5p, hsa-miR-664-3p, and hsa-miR-1275). However, this does not mean that these four miRNAs have no targets-it rather illustrates the trade-off when analyzing predicted miRNA-mRNA interactions: a more stringent filtering could result in the loss of useful information, while a more tolerant filtering leads to increased numbers of possibly false-positive predictions making subsequent analyses more difficult. On the other hand, limitations of the prediction programs might have lead to inconsistent results for these four miRNAs. Many algorithms miss organism-specific target sites when they demand sequence conservation [74], and it is usually neglected that miRNA targeting requires structural accessibility [75], involves also other molecules than RNAs, and is not always restricted to 3' UTR regions [44-46]. To otherwise increase the accuracy of miRNA-mRNA interactions, one might favor target genes having multiple predicted binding sites for the same miRNA, and respective information is provided by, e.g., TargetScan, DIANA-microT, and miRDB. Besides, known interactions from the literature and from curated databases of experimentally verified targets should be integrated.

Using miRTarBase, we found several interactions for hsamiR-17-5p and hsa-miR-491-5p, for which there was no predicted target gene in the filtered miRWalk result. In total, miRTarBase contained 12 of the 16 MS-associated miRNAs (all but hsa-miR-142-3p, hsa-miR-599, hsa-miR-664-3p, and hsa-miR-1275), and we could retrieve 117 validated miRNA-mRNA interactions for these miRNAs (Table 3). Thirty of these interactions occurred also in the miRWalkderived interaction list. We finally ended up with 1,498 target genes that were connected to 14 different miRNAs (hsa-miR-664-3p and hsa-miR-1275 were not existent in miRTarBase and did not show relevant results in miRWalk) by 2,239 predicted or validated interactions (Fig. 3, Online Resource 1). The two most connected miRNAs in the network are hsa-miR-20a-5p (525 interactions) and hsa-miR-20b-5p (513 interactions). Both miRNAs share many mRNA targets (n=434), hinting to similar functions.

In addition to the investigation of putative target genes, we analyzed for the 16 miRNAs, which TF potentially bind to the promoter regions of their corresponding pri-miRNA transcripts, thus regulating their expression. Predicted TFBS were derived from miRGen 2.0 [23]. This database comprises 9,322 TFBS predictions for the whole human genome. miRGen 2.0 contained 12 of the 16 miRNAs (all but hsa-miR-18b-5p, hsa-miR-223-3p, hsa-miR-664-3p, and hsa-miR-1275), and 221 TFBS predictions associated with 74 Transfac PWMs were obtained for these 12 miRNAs. To take into account the inherent redundancy of Transfac entries, we consolidated very similar or identical sequence motifs by using the web tool STAMP [76]. STAMP

Springer



Fig. 2 Number and pairwise overlap of target genes of MS-associated miRNAs predicted using miRWalk. Only 12 of the 16 MS-associated miRNAs are listed, since four miRNAs (hsa-miR-17-5p, hsa-miR-491-5p, hsa-miR-664-3p, and hsa-miR-1275) had no interactions that were predicted by at least seven out of ten algorithms in miRWalk. The most

target genes were retrieved for hsa-miR-20a-5p and hsa-miR-20b-5p. Since their mature sequences differ only in two bases, they have many common mRNA targets (n=431). Therefore, they may play crucial and similar roles as post-transcriptional regulators in MS

computes a motif tree, which allows to group related motifs. Nine of the 74 Transfac PWMs were removed a priori since they do not belong to TFs in human, mouse, or rat. The remaining 65 PWMs were reduced to 39 distinct DNA-binding patterns (Online Resource 2). For instance, TFBS predictions for OCT1 (POU2F1) exist for three different PWMs (Transfac identifiers V\$OCT1_02, V\$OCT1_06, and V\$OCT1_Q6), and, therefore, they were pooled. We integrated the condensed TFBS information into the Cytoscape network by adding 39 TF nodes that are connected to 12 miRNAs by 163 edges (Fig. 3, Online Resource 1). Interestingly, 11 genes of these 39 TF nodes have been specified as target genes by miRWalk or miRTarbase (e.g., FOXJ2 and MYC), demonstrating the presence of regulatory feedback loops.

Next, we took a closer look at the genes that are highly connected in the network, since they may play crucial roles in MS or related immune disorders. MS is characterized by the involvement of a variety of immune cells like T helper 1 (Th1) cells, T helper 17 (Th17) cells, T regulatory (Treg) cells and B cells [77]. We found that genes being targeted by several MS-associated miRNAs are in many cases TFs or key players involved in the regulation of these cells. **CDKN1A** (p21) is the gene with the most interactions in

Table 3 Validated target genes of the 16 MS-associated miRNAs provided by miRTarBase

MicroRNA	#Targets	Target gene symbols	
hsa-miR-17-5p	31	APP, BCL2, BCL2L11, <u>BMPR2</u> , CCL1, <u>CCND1</u> , <u>CDKN1A</u> , DNAJC27, <u>E2F1</u> , FBXO31, GPR137B, JAK1, <u>MAP3K12</u> , MAPK9, <u>MEF2D, MUC17</u> , <u>MYC</u> , NCOA3, NPAT, OBFC2A, PKD2, <u>PTEN</u> , PTPRO, <u>RUNX1</u> , <u>SMAD4</u> , <u>TGFBR2</u> , <u>THBS1</u> , TNFSF12, <u>VEGFA</u> , <u>YES1</u> , ZNFX1	
hsa-miR-18b-5p	1	ESR1	
hsa-miR-20a-5p	19	<u>APP, BCL2, BMPR2, BNIP2, CCND1, CDKN1A, E2F1, HIF1A, MAP3K12, MEF2D, MUC17, MYC, NRAS, PTEN, RUNX1, SMAD4, TGFBR2, THBS1, VEGFA</u>	
hsa-miR-20b-5p	12	ARID4B, BAMBI, CDKN1A, CRIM1, ESR1, HIF1A, HIPK3, MUC17, MYLIP, PPARG, STAT3, VEGFA	
hsa-miR-96-5p	8	ADCY6, <u>CDKN1A</u> , <u>FOXO1</u> , FOXO3, HTR1B, KRAS, MITF, PRMT5	
hsa-miR-145-5p	24	BNIP3, CBFB, <u>CDKN1A</u> , CLINT1, DFFA, FLI1, FSCN1, HOXA9, IFNB1, IGF1R, IRS1, KLF4, KRT7, MUC1, <u>MYC</u> , MYO6, PARP8, POU5F1, PPP3CA, SOX2, STAT1, TIRAP, TMOD3, <u>YES1</u>	
hsa-miR-186-5p	2	FOXO1, P2RX7	
hsa-miR-223-3p	8	CHUK, E2F1, LMO2, MEF2C, NFIA, NFIX, RHOB, STMN1	
hsa-miR-326	6	GLI1, MSH3, NOTCH1, NOTCH2, PKM2, SMO	
hsa-miR-422a	2	CYP7A1, CYP8B1	
hsa-miR-491-5p	3	BCL2L1, CHD4, TAF10	
hsa-miR-584-5p	1	ROCK1	

Twelve of the 16 MS-associated miRNAs were contained in miRTarBase version 2.4. Overall, 117 interactions have been extracted. Repeatedly appearing genes are underlined, e.g., CDKN1A, which is targeted by five of these miRNAs. For 31 genes, there is experimental evidence in the literature that they are regulated by hsa-miR-17-5p. Sixteen of these genes are also a target of hsa-miR-20a-5p



Fig. 3 Cytoscape network visualization of interactions between MSassociated miRNAs, target genes and TFs. TF-miRNA interactions were derived from the miRGen 2.0 database. Validated and predicted miRNA-mRNA interactions were derived from miRTarBase and miR-Walk, respectively. hsa-miR-20a-5p and hsa-miR-20b-5p are closely related to each other and are predicted to regulate many target genes in common. They are also in close vicinity to hsa-miR-17-5p, whose

targets were obtained from miRTarBase only and which belongs to the same miRNA cluster as hsa-miR-20a-5p. There are several feedback loops in the network, e.g., SOX9 is both a transcriptional regulator and a target of hsa-miR-145-5p. The network visualization is available as a Cytoscape session file as Online Resource 1. TF= transcription factor

our network. Five of the MS-associated miRNAs are predicted to regulate the expression of this gene, e.g., hsa-miR-20a-5p and hsa-miR-20b-5p are linked to CDKN1A according to both miRTarBase and miRWalk. CDKN1A is known to block the S-phase induction of T cells, and dysregulation of this gene can contribute to autoimmune processes [78]. Interestingly, de Santis et al. [64] showed that also hsa-miR-25-3p and hsa-miR-106b-5p act on CDKN1A expression, thereby modulating the TGFbeta pathway and influencing maturation and differentiation of Treg cells in MS patients. **RUNX1**, associated with four miRNAs in the network. regulates the development and function of T cells. It is a central factor in the differentiation of Th17 cells with a dual effect on IL17 transcription. Inducing and building complexes with RORgammaT, RUNX1 enhances IL17 transcription. However, in the presence of FOXP3 in Th17 cells, it has a negative effect on RORgammaT-mediated transcription, building complexes with FOXP3 [79, 80]. FOXO1 and FOXO3 (with five and three edges in the network, respectively) belong to the forkhead family of TFs. FOXO1 is a suppressor of T cell proliferation, activation, and differentiation. It was shown that the downregulation of FOXO1, for instance by hsa-miR-182-5p, is necessary for the clonal expansion of T cells [81]. The deletion of FOXO1 in mice results in inflammatory diseases and reduced Treg cell differentiation and additional deletion of FOXO3 exacerbates these effects [82]. The TF E2F1 is targeted by four miRNAs in the network. It was reported that E2F1 helps to regulate the threshold for antigenstimulated activation of T cells as well as their negative selection in the thymus [83]. Iglesias et al. [84] observed up-regulated E2F1-dependent genes in PBMC of RRMS patients and showed that E2F1-deficient mice develop a less disabling form of EAE. Another interesting target gene is **STAT3**, which is regulated by two miRNAs in our network. STAT3 influences the balance of Th17 and Treg cells. In Th17 cells, it works downstream of pathways activated by IL6, IL21, or IL23, thus mediating inflammatory responses. On the other hand, STAT3 can bind to regulatory elements of IL10 in Treg cells and enhance the expression of this anti-inflammatory cytokine [85, 86]. Liu et al. [87] observed resistance to EAE development in STAT3 knock-out mice. A study by Frisullo et al. [88] showed evidence that in patients with clinically isolated syndrome (CIS), higher levels of phosphorylated STAT3 in CD4+ T cells favor an early conversion to clinical definite MS.

We observed that some of the TFs, which are predicted to regulate the transcription of the MS-associated miRNAs by miRGen 2.0, play important roles in the immune system as well. For instance, the TFs AP1 and NFkappaB are linked to 4 and 6 of the 14 miRNAs in the network, respectively. AP1, together with NFAT, NFkappaB, and OCT1, is involved in T cell activation, particularly through enhancing the expression of IL2, whose dysregulation may promote autoimmunity [89-91]. NFkappaB and AP1 have overlapping functions in the regulation of pro-inflammatory genes, of which some, e.g., TNFalpha and MMP9, have been previously associated with MS or EAE [92, 93]. Hilliard et al. [94] reported that NFkappaB1-deficient mice show decreased T cell proliferation, reduced incidence, and a less severe course of EAE. The importance of NFkappaB in the differentiation of autoimmune T cells was confirmed by various other groups [95-97]. Bonetti et al. [98] found higher levels of AP1 and NFkappaB in oligodendrocytes

🖄 Springer

of MS lesions in the CNS, further emphasizing the roles of both TFs in the pathology of MS. **OCT1**, another highly connected TF in the network, belongs to the octamer TF proteins and is linked to 12 miRNAs. OCT1 stimulates the expression of IL2 in tight association with AP1 [91, 99]. Additionally, OCT1 can enhance IL3 transcription [100] and is suggested to be involved in the inhibition of IL4, IL5, and IL8 transcription [101, 102]. In a recent work by Riveros et al. [103], OCT1 was counted to the 25 most important MS-associated TFs, regulating genes involved in T cell specification.

Expression and Function of the MicroRNAs

MS is driven by different immune cells (Th1, Th17, Treg, and B cells) [77], which circulate in the peripheral blood and enter the brain when the blood-brain barrier is damaged. To investigate the expression of the MS-associated miRNAs in different peripheral blood cell types and brain regions, we used the smirnaDB database, which provides expression levels of 692 human miRNAs for 170 different cell types and tissues [30]. For the 16 miRNAs that have been identified as potentially MS-specific markers in the blood (Table 2), there was data for 19 blood cell populations and 4 brain regions (Fig. 4). hsa-miR-142-3p was the highest expressed miRNA in all cell populations of the peripheral blood. Another miRNA, hsa-miR-223-3p, was highly expressed in dendritic cells, monocytes, and granulocytes but was expressed at relatively low levels in other cell types of the blood and brain. In brain tissues, the expression of all 16 MSassociated miRNAs seemed to be very low, although hsaManuscript - 3

Mol Neurobiol (2012) 45:520-535

miR-186-5p was somewhat higher expressed than the others. Some miRNAs like hsa-miR-599 were not detected at all, likely because of the limited sensitivity of the measurement technique that was used to generate these data (cloning and sequencing of small RNA libraries) [50]. Still, this analysis demonstrates how the smirnaDB database can be applied to link certain miRNAs to specific cell types. In release 18 of miRBase, also useful links to miRNA expression data (deep sequencing reads) are provided [33]. Another source of data is, of course, the GEO database [104]. Here, e.g., the microarray data set of Cox et al. [53] on 733 microRNAs measured in 96 samples including 59 whole blood samples of MS patients (accession GSE21079) and the data set of Keller et al. [56] on 863 microRNAs measured in 454 samples including 23 whole blood samples of MS patients (accession GSE31568) can be found. However, we did not use these data for further analyses.

To investigate potential functions of miRNAs, one can simply examine the functions of their target genes. Different databases exist that define functional groups of genes. For instance, KEGG [105] and Gene Ontology (GO) [106] provide an assignment of genes to certain pathways and biological processes. The idea to deduce the functions of miRNAs from their targets has been implemented in the web servers DIANA-miRPath [107] and MMIA [108]. These tools facilitate, e.g., to identify the molecular pathways being affected by miRNAs based on a KEGG enrichment analysis, where it is tested whether genes of a particular pathway are overrepresented ("enriched") in the list of target genes. To gain insights into the main functions of the 1,498 predicted and validated target genes and thus to reveal the potential cellular roles of the MS-associated miRNAs, we

Fig. 4 Expression levels of 16 MS-associated miRNAs in 19 blood cell populations and 4 brain tissues. Cell type-specific expression data were downloaded from smirnaDB and visualized as a heatmap in the R software environment. hsa-miR-142-3p was highly expressed in all cell populations of the peripheral blood, but not in brain sections. hsa-miR-223-3p was expressed at high levels primarily in dendritic cells, monocytes, and granulocytes. In brain sections, several MS-associated miRNAs were not detected with the experimental methods that were used to obtain these data (clone count=0) [50]



performed a gene enrichment analysis with the KEGG pathways and the GO terms of the molecular function category. We compared the functions of the target genes to the functions of a reference gene list (all genes listed in the GeneCards database version 3.04) using the R package GOstats [109]. The top 15 functional terms and pathways of this enrichment analysis are shown in Table 4.

It was striking that many target genes seem to participate in different T cell pathways, e.g., the MAPK signaling pathway. In total, 54 of the miRNA targets belong to this pathway, which is significantly more than was expected from the reference gene list (p value= 1.5×10^{-10}). The MAPK pathway, mediated by the three different protein kinases p38, ERK, and JNK [110], is involved in different regulation processes of T cells and supports the production of cytokines such as IFNgamma, IL10, IL17, and IL23. Due to the regulation of specific genes in T cells, the MAPK pathway may have also an influence on the pathogenesis of MS and EAE, which was examined in different studies [111–113]. Another central pathway in T cell differentiation is the TGFbeta signaling pathway. Genes of this pathway were significantly overrepresented in the target gene list as well (p value= 2.5×10^{-8}). TGFbeta has a dual effect on naïve T cells, depending on the presence of different cytokines. In the absence of IL6, TGFbeta promotes Treg cell development and inhibits Th1/Th2 responses, supporting anti-inflammatory processes. On the other hand, in the presence of IL6, it favors the differentiation of Th17 cells, leading to increased inflammatory responses [114, 115]. Consequently, evidence is accumulating that TGFbeta is a crucial factor in the pathophysiology of MS [116, 117]. Besides, it was remarkable that the enrichment analysis revealed that many mRNA targets code for proteins with TF activity. Therefore, the MS-associated miRNAs can be regarded as the regulators of the regulators. This means, they post-transcriptionally regulate the expression of TFs, which themselves enhance or inhibit gene expression, leading to an additional and indirect effect of miRNAs on transcript levels in cells. Zinc finger proteins, a major family of human TFs, were also significantly enriched in the list of predicted and validated target genes (GO:0008270, p value=0.0003, not shown in Table 4). Zinc finger genes typically contain sequence repeats in their coding regions, and it was recently shown that some miRNAs bind to target sites in these regions outside the 3' UTR, effectively regulating the expression of these TFs [46].

While the presented way of analyzing the functions and pathways affected by miRNAs is quiet simple, several open issues should be realized. Firstly, the accuracy of the gene enrichment analysis depends on the accuracy of miRNA– mRNA interactions. Results will be distorted if the predictions of interactions contain many false-positives. Secondly, the effect of miRNAs on the expression of a particular gene is sometimes difficult to estimate. If a miRNA regulates a gene's expression through degradation, increased levels of the miRNA can lead to decreased levels of the target mRNA. However, in our example, some miRNAs were described as higher and some as lower expressed in MS

Table 4 Enrichment analysis of target gene functions using KEGG pathways and the GO molecular function ontology

GO term/KEGG pathway	Accession	Expected count	Count	Odds ratio	P value
Protein binding	GO:0005515	598	821	2.16	6.4×10^{-39}
Binding	GO:0005488	1,011	1,149	2.36	1.5×10^{-25}
Nucleic acid binding TF activity	GO:0001071	82	160	2.31	2.3×10^{-17}
Sequence-specific DNA binding TF activity	GO:0003700	82	159	2.29	4.9×10^{-17}
Enzyme binding	GO:0019899	61	128	2.48	2.2×10^{-16}
TF binding	GO:0008134	25	63	2.98	8.0×10^{-12}
MAPK signaling pathway	KEGG:04010	21	54	3.00	1.5×10^{-10}
Protein kinase activity	GO:0004672	50	97	2.20	1.6×10^{-10}
Protein serine/threonine kinase activity	GO:0004674	36	76	2.42	3.5×10^{-10}
Sequence-specific DNA binding	GO:0043565	57	104	2.08	5.6×10^{-10}
Pathways in cancer	KEGG:05200	26	60	2.65	1.0×10^{-9}
Transcription activator activity	GO:0016563	27	60	2.58	2.8×10^{-9}
Axon guidance	KEGG:04360	10	31	3.71	1.9×10^{-8}
TGF-beta signaling pathway	KEGG:04350	7	24	4.64	2.5×10^{-8}
Protein domain specific binding	GO:0019904	37	71	2.18	4.6×10^{-8}

Shown are the top 15 overrepresented terms of the GO molecular function ontology and KEGG pathways with odds ratio>2. The functional terms and pathways are sorted according to the p values of the hypergeometric test calculated by GOstats [109]. As an example, 160 of the 1,498 target genes belong to the category "nucleic acid binding TF activity", which is significantly more than expected by chance (expected count=82). GO= Gene Ontology, TF=transcription factor

Deringer

(Table 2). In that case, opposing effects exist if a mRNA is simultaneously targeted by down- and up-regulated miRNAs. Thirdly, the net effect of dysregulated miRNAs on a particular pathway is hard to quantify for the same reason. Note that the function of a gene within a pathway is critical as well, since it might be an activator or inhibitor. Finally, the mutual regulatory interactions (including feedback loops) over time lead to diverse secondary effects, which makes it difficult to unravel causes and effects. All this hampers the study of miRNAs. A separate functional analysis of up- and downregulated miRNAs might be helpful but should be interpreted with caution. The association of the levels of miRNAs and mRNAs to the functions of cells remains largely a challenge for the future.

Concluding Remarks

A major topic in miRNA studies is the investigation of miRNA gene targets. Several different computational algorithms have been developed and implemented in public databases to predict interactions between miRNAs and target mRNAs with perfect or imperfect sequence complementarity (Table 1). The databases differ in their information content and up-to-dateness. The huge amount of potential target genes is associated with a considerable number of possibly false positive predictions, making it difficult to interpret the results. Therefore, it is reasonable to utilize target genes that have been described in experimental studies and that are listed in databases like miRTarBase [31]. However, validated interactions are usually integrated in such databases with some delay, and their quantity is still relatively low, even though high-throughput techniques such as CLIP-Seq and Degradome-Seq promise to fill this gap in the future [118]. Another way to reduce the enormous number of predicted target genes to ease further analysis and interpretation is to use multiple algorithms of different databases and to focus on miRNA-mRNA interactions being consistently predicted by several algorithms (ensemble strategy). We showed in this review how this can be done using meta-resources like miR-Walk [25]. Further interaction information can be obtained by a non-curated literature search with text mining tools. Such information is delivered by, e.g., the "validated targets module" of the miRWalk database and more elaborated commercial software products like Pathway Studio [119]. Finally, the mutual interactions between miRNAs and genes can be visualized in networks using software platforms like Cytoscape [73]. The architecture of such networks can then be further analyzed, e.g., to identify network modules or regulatory feedback loops.

Some databases like miR2Disease provide insights into studies of miRNAs associated with human disorders. This can be very useful, but it has to be considered that the

information in such databases is not complete, and the latest studies can be missing. So far, 13 different studies have associated miRNA expression patterns in blood with MS [53-57, 64-72]. hsa-miR-142-3p, hsa-miR-146a-5p, hsa-miR-155-5p, and hsa-miR-326 have been repeatedly described as higher expressed in the blood, while two independent studies found elevated levels of hsa-miR-155-5p also in brain tissues of MS patients [62, 63, 120]. Several other miRNAs have been proposed as further potential disease biomarkers. Differences in the results can be ascribed to differences of the studies in the analyzed cell populations, measurement technology [10], and data analysis as well as in the clinical and demographic characteristics of the patients and their treatment status. Additional confirmation is needed to assess the specificity and clinical value of these so far nominated miRNAs. Certainly, future studies will examine specific issues in more detail, e.g., compare miRNA expression profiles in blood or brain cells between different subtypes of MS (CIS, RRMS, secondary progressive MS) or between different phases of disease activity (remission vs. relapse). To date, only few groups like Waschbisch et al. [72] have investigated the effects of immune-modulating MS therapies on miRNAs. Such studies are needed to analyze whether a therapy can influence the dysregulation of miRNAs and to better understand the therapeutic mechanisms of action in a miRNA-gene network context. miRNAs may improve the diagnosis, monitoring, and management of MS and could lead to new therapies which specifically target miRNAs and the biological processes they control. They may even serve as prognostic biomarkers for MS, helping to predict individual courses of the disease and to distinguish between therapy responders and non-responders. Although this is a very active field of research, we still just begin to anticipate the biological significance and therapeutic potential of miRNAs.

Enrichment analyses with KEGG pathways and GO functional terms allow to reveal the different molecular processes affected by miRNAs. In our study, we found that many target genes of the MS-associated miRNAs participate in T cell activation and differentiation, which has also been described by Junker [11]. Our results support the hypothesis that miRNAs dysregulated in MS favor the development of pro-inflammatory T cell phenotypes and potentially regulate Treg functions. Due to their modulating role in both neuronal and immune system processes, miRNAs are likely important players in the pathogenesis of neurological, immune-mediated disorders [121]. Moreover, it was striking that the miRNAs seem to play a crucial role in regulating TFs, hence having an additional indirect influence on gene regulation. This may be a general phenomenon since previous studies have also found that TFs prevail among miRNA targets [122]. A work flow how to analyze the primary and secondary targets of microRNAs (with secondary targets being target genes of miRNA-regulated TFs) was presented in the study by Tu et al. [122]. They obtained the secondary targets using TFBS predictions provided by the tfbsCons-Sites track of the UCSC genome browser. This track is based on PWMs from the public version of the Transfac database. A drawback of this approach is that for many TFs no well-defined PWMs exists. Nevertheless, an analysis of the secondary targets can be very meaningful, because while miRNAs often act by reducing the mRNA level of its targets through destabilization [123], they can also act through translational repression [14]. Therefore, even if the target gene expression is not necessarily affected, a miRNA might still have significant influences on the expression of genes downstream of a TF or pathway it is targeting.

The more researchers are sharing their miRNA data in public databases like GEO and ArrayExpress, the more important it is to make use of this rich source of information. For instance, one can compare the expression levels of specific miRNAs between different cell types, tissues, and disease conditions. In the last few years, many different experimental platforms have been developed to generate miRNA data sets [10]. New techniques allow the measurement of a greater variety of miRNAs with higher sensitivity. This enables researchers to investigate specific cell types and specimens where miRNAs are present at very low amounts, e.g., microparticles in plasma [124-127]. The era of next generation sequencing (NGS) will deliver new results regarding the expression of miRNAs and their target genes. An RNA-seq analysis with NGS provides the opportunity to sequence all RNA transcripts in a sample simultaneously without specific assays and prior knowledge, and may help, e.g., to find new transcript variants, detect miRNA modifications [127], and investigate SNPs in miRNAs. Despite difficulties in handling the generated data, such technologies bear the potential to better elucidate the complex processes of cellular gene regulation and with that the pathomechanisms of diseases such as MS.

In this review, we presented different kinds of databases in the context of miRNAs, their contents, and utility. We showed how to use various miRNA databases and how to integrate the heterogeneous information to investigate functions and interactions of miRNAs. This may serve as a guideline for similar studies on different issues or diseases.

Acknowledgments This work was co-funded by the United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis consortium (UEPHA*MS), which had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

We thank Ulf Schmitz for helpful discussions.

Conflicts of interest The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

References

- Compston A, Coles A (2008) Multiple sclerosis. Lancet 372 (9648):1502–1517
- Lassmann H, Brück W, Lucchinetti CF (2007) The immunopathology of multiple sclerosis: an overview. Brain Pathol 17 (2):210–218
- Sospedra M, Martin R (2005) Immunology of multiple sclerosis. Annu Rev Immunol 23:683–747
- Goertsches RH, Hecker M, Zettl UK (2008) Monitoring of multiple sclerosis immunotherapy: from single candidates to biomarker networks. J Neurol 255(Suppl 6):48–57
- Goertsches RH, Zettl UK, Hecker M (2011) Sieving treatment biomarkers from blood gene-expression profiles: a pharmacogenomic update on two types of multiple sclerosis therapy. Pharmacogenomics 12(3):423–432
- Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V (1993) The *C. elegans* heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. Cell 75(5):843–854
- Lagos-Quintana M, Rauhut R, Lendeckel W, Tuschl T (2001) Identification of novel genes coding for small expressed RNAs. Science 294(5543):853–858
- Ha TY (2011) MicroRNAs in human diseases: from cancer to cardiovascular disease. Immune Netw 11(3):135–154
- Liu Z, Sall A, Yang D (2008) MicroRNA: an emerging therapeutic target and intervention tool. Int J Mol Sci 9(6):978–999
- Guerau-de-Arellano M, Alder H, Ozer HG, Lovett-Racke A, Racke MK (2011) miRNA profiling for biomarker discovery in multiple sclerosis: from microarray to deep sequencing. J Neuroimmunol. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.10.006
- Junker A (2011) Pathophysiology of translational regulation by microRNAs in multiple sclerosis. FEBS Lett 585(23):3738–3746
- Thamilarasan M, Koczan D, Hecker M, Paap B, Zettl UK (2012) MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Autoimmun Rev 11(3):174–179
- Tufekci KU, Oner MG, Genc S, Genc K (2010) MicroRNAs and multiple sclerosis. Autoimmune Dis 2011:807426
- Bartel DP (2004) MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. Cell 116(2):281–297
- Griffiths-Jones S, Grocock RJ, van Dongen S, Bateman A, Enright AJ (2006) miRBase: microRNA sequences, targets and gene nomenclature. Nucleic Acids Res 34(Database issue): D140–D144
- Filipowicz W, Bhattacharyya SN, Sonenberg N (2008) Mechanisms of post-transcriptional regulation by microRNAs: are the answers in sight? Nat Rev Genet 9(2):102–114
- Jinek M, Doudna JA (2009) A three-dimensional view of the molecular machinery of RNA interference. Nature 457(7228): 405–412
- Kim YK, Kim VN (2007) Processing of intronic microRNAs. EMBO J 26(3):775–783
- Friedman RC, Farh KK, Burge CB, Bartel DP (2009) Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. Genome Res 19(1):92–105
- Alexiou P, Maragkakis M, Papadopoulos GL, Reczko M, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2009) Lost in translation: an assessment and perspective for computational microRNA target identification. Bioinformatics 25(23):3049–3055
- Mazière P, Enright AJ (2007) Prediction of microRNA targets. Drug Discov Today 12(11–12):452–458
- Yue D, Liu H, Huang Y (2009) Survey of computational algorithms for microRNA target prediction. Curr Genomics 10 (7):478–492
- Alexiou P, Vergoulis T, Gleditzsch M, Prekas G, Dalamagas T, Megraw M, Grosse I, Sellis T, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2010) miRGen

Deringer

532

2.0: a database of microRNA genomic information and regulation. Nucleic Acids Res 38(Database issue):D137–D141

- 24. Betel D, Wilson M, Gabow A, Marks DS, Sander C (2008) The microRNA.org resource: targets and expression. Nucleic Acids Res 36(Database issue):D149–D153
- Dweep H, Sticht C, Pandey P, Gretz N (2011) miRWalk—database: prediction of possible miRNA binding sites by "walking" the genes of three genomes. J Biomed Inform 44(5):839–847
- 26. Friard O, Re A, Taverna D, De Bortoli M, Corá D (2010) CircuitsDB: a database of mixed microRNA/transcription factor feed-forward regulatory circuits in human and mouse. BMC Bioinformatics 11:435
- Gong J, Tong Y, Zhang HM, Wang K, Hu T, Shan G, Sun J, Guo AY (2012) Genome-wide identification of SNPs in microRNA genes and the SNP effects on microRNA target binding and biogenesis. Hum Mutat 33(1):254–263
- Griffiths-Jones S, Saini HK, van Dongen S, Enright AJ (2008) miRBase: tools for microRNA genomics. Nucleic Acids Res 36 (Database issue):D154–D158
- Grün D, Wang YL, Langenberger D, Gunsalus KC, Rajewsky N (2005) microRNA target predictions across seven Drosophila species and comparison to mammalian targets. PLoS Comput Biol 1(1):e13
- Hausser J, Berninger P, Rodak C, Jantscher Y, Wirth S, Zavolan M (2009) MirZ: an integrated microRNA expression atlas and target prediction resource. Nucleic Acids Res 37(Web Server issue):W266–W272
- 31. Hsu SD, Lin FM, Wu WY, Liang C, Huang WC, Chan WL, Tsai WT, Chen GZ, Lee CJ, Chiu CM, Chien CH, Wu MC, Huang CY, Tsou AP, Huang HD (2011) miRTarBase: a database curates experimentally validated microRNA-target interactions. Nucleic Acids Res 39(Database issue):D163–D169
- 32. Jiang Q, Wang Y, Hao Y, Juan L, Teng M, Zhang X, Li M, Wang G, Liu Y (2009) miR2Disease: a manually curated database for microRNA deregulation in human disease. Nucleic Acids Res 37 (Database issue):D98–D104
- Kozomara A, Griffiths-Jones S (2011) miRBase: integrating microRNA annotation and deep-sequencing data. Nucleic Acids Res 39(Database issue):D152–D157
- 34. Krek A, Grün D, Poy MN, Wolf R, Rosenberg L, Epstein EJ, MacMenamin P, da Piedade I, Gunsalus KC, Stoffel M, Rajewsky N (2005) Combinatorial microRNA target predictions. Nat Genet 37(5):495–500
- 35. Lall S, Grün D, Krek A, Chen K, Wang YL, Dewey CN, Sood P, Colombo T, Bray N, Macmenamin P, Kao HL, Gunsalus KC, Pachter L, Piano F, Rajewsky N (2006) A genome-wide map of conserved microRNA targets in *C. elegans*. Curr Biol 16(5):460– 471
- Lewis BP, Shih IH, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB (2003) Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. Cell 115 (7):787–798
- 37. Lu M, Zhang Q, Deng M, Miao J, Guo Y, Gao W, Cui Q (2008) An analysis of human microRNA and disease associations. PLoS One 3(10):e3420
- 38. Maragkakis M, Vergoulis T, Alexiou P, Reczko M, Plomaritou K, Gousis M, Kourtis K, Koziris N, Dalamagas T, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2011) DIANA-microT Web server upgrade supports Fly and Worm miRNA target prediction and bibliographic miRNA to disease association. Nucleic Acids Res 39(Web Server issue): W145–W148
- Papadopoulos GL, Reczko M, Simossis VA, Sethupathy P, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2009) The database of experimentally supported targets: a functional update of TarBase. Nucleic Acids Res 37(Database issue):D155–D158
- Ruepp A, Kowarsch A, Schmidl D, Buggenthin F, Brauner B, Dunger I, Fobo G, Frishman G, Montrone C, Theis FJ (2010)

PhenomiR: a knowledgebase for microRNA expression in diseases and biological processes. Genome Biol 11(1):R6

- Wang X (2008) miRDB: a microRNA target prediction and functional annotation database with a wiki interface. RNA 14 (6):1012–1017
- 42. Xiao F, Zuo Z, Cai G, Kang S, Gao X, Li T (2009) miRecords: an integrated resource for microRNA-target interactions. Nucleic Acids Res 37(Database issue):D105–D110
- Enright AJ, John B, Gaul U, Tuschl T, Sander C, Marks DS (2003) MicroRNA targets in *Drosophila*. Genome Biol 5(1):R1
- 44. Lytle JR, Yario TA, Steitz JA (2007) Target mRNAs are repressed as efficiently by microRNA-binding sites in the 5' UTR as in the 3' UTR. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(23):9667–9672
- 45. Place RF, Li LC, Pookot D, Noonan EJ, Dahiya R (2008) MicroRNA-373 induces expression of genes with complementary promoter sequences. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(5):1608– 1613
- Schnall-Levin M, Rissland OS, Johnston WK, Perrimon N, Bartel DP, Berger B (2011) Unusually effective microRNA targeting within repeat-rich coding regions of mammalian mRNAs. Genome Res 21(9):1395–1403
- 47. Al-Shahrour F, Minguez P, Tárraga J, Medina I, Alloza E, Montaner D, Dopazo J (2007) FatiGO +: a functional profiling tool for genomic data. Integration of functional annotation, regulatory motifs and interaction data with microarray experiments. Nucleic Acids Res 35(Web Server issue):W91–W96
- 48. Medina I, Carbonell J, Pulido L, Madeira SC, Goetz S, Conesa A, Tárraga J, Pascual-Montano A, Nogales-Cadenas R, Santoyo J, García F, Marbà M, Montaner D, Dopazo J (2010) Babelomics: an integrative platform for the analysis of transcriptomics, proteomics and genomic data with advanced functional profiling. Nucleic Acids Res 38(Web Server issue):W210–W213
- Liang Y, Ridzon D, Wong L, Chen C (2007) Characterization of microRNA expression profiles in normal human tissues. BMC Genomics 8:166
- 50. Landgraf P, Rusu M, Sheridan R, Sewer A, Iovino N, Aravin A, Pfeffer S, Rice A, Kamphorst AO, Landthaler M, Lin C, Socci ND, Hermida L, Fulci V, Chiaretti S, Foà R, Schliwka J, Fuchs U, Novosel A, Müller RU, Schermer B, Bissels U, Inman J, Phan Q, Chien M, Weir DB, Choksi R, De Vita G, Frezzetti D, Trompeter HI, Hornung V, Teng G, Hartmann G, Palkovits M, Di Lauro R, Wernet P, Macino G, Rogler CE, Nagle JW, Ju J, Papavasiliou FN, Benzing T, Lichter P, Tam W, Brownstein MJ, Bosio A, Borkhardt A, Russo JJ, Sander C, Zavolan M, Tuschl T (2007) A mammalian microRNA expression atlas based on small RNA library sequencing. Cell 129(7):1401–1414
- Kel AE, Gössling E, Reuter I, Cheremushkin E, Kel-Margoulis OV, Wingender E (2003) MATCH: a tool for searching transcription factor binding sites in DNA sequences. Nucleic Acids Res 31 (13):3576–3579
- 52. Wingender E, Chen X, Hehl R, Karas H, Liebich I, Matys V, Meinhardt T, Prüss M, Reuter I, Schacherer F (2000) TRANS-FAC: an integrated system for gene expression regulation. Nucleic Acids Res 28(1):316–319
- 53. Cox MB, Cairns MJ, Gandhi KS, Carroll AP, Moscovis S, Stewart GJ, Broadley S, Scott RJ, Booth DR, Lechner-Scott J, ANZ gene multiple sclerosis genetics consortium (2010) MicroRNAs miR-17 and miR-20a inhibit T cell activation genes and are under-expressed in MS whole blood. PLoS One 5(8): e12132
- 54. Du C, Liu C, Kang J, Zhao G, Ye Z, Huang S, Li Z, Wu Z, Pei G (2009) MicroRNA miR-326 regulates TH-17 differentiation and is associated with the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis. Nat Immunol 10(12):1252–1259
- Keller A, Leidinger P, Lange J, Borries A, Schroers H, Scheffler M, Lenhof HP, Ruprecht K, Meese E (2009) Multiple sclerosis:

microRNA expression profiles accurately differentiate patients with relapsing-remitting disease from healthy controls. PLoS One 4(10):e7440

- 56. Keller A, Leidinger P, Bauer A, Elsharawy A, Haas J, Backes C, Wendschlag A, Giese N, Tjaden C, Ott K, Werner J, Hackert T, Ruprecht K, Huwer H, Huebers J, Jacobs G, Rosenstiel P, Dommisch H, Schaefer A, Müller-Quernheim J, Wullich B, Keck B, Graf N, Reichrath J, Vogel B, Nebel A, Jager SU, Staehler P, Amarantos I, Boisguerin V, Staehler C, Beier M, Scheffler M, Büchler MW, Wischhusen J, Haeusler SF, Dietl J, Hofmann S, Lenhof HP, Schreiber S, Katus HA, Rottbauer W, Meder B, Hoheisel JD, Franke A, Meese E (2011) Toward the blood-borne miRNome of human diseases. Nat Methods 8 (10):841–843
- 57. Otaegui D, Baranzini SE, Armañanzas R, Calvo B, Muñoz-Culla M, Khankhanian P, Inza I, Lozano JA, Castillo-Triviño T, Asensio A, Olaskoaga J, López de Munain A (2009) Differential micro RNA expression in PBMC from multiple sclerosis patients. PLoS One 4 (7):e6309
- Saini HK, Enright AJ, Griffiths-Jones S (2008) Annotation of mammalian primary microRNAs. BMC Genomics 9:564
- Xiao C, Srinivasan L, Calado DP, Patterson HC, Zhang B, Wang J, Henderson JM, Kutok JL, Rajewsky K (2008) Lymphoproliferative disease and autoimmunity in mice with increased miR-17-92 expression in lymphocytes. Nat Immunol 9(4):405–414
- Landais S, Landry S, Legault P, Rassart E (2007) Oncogenic potential of the miR-106-363 cluster and its implication in human T-cell leukemia. Cancer Res 67(12):5699–5707
- 61. Ventura A, Young AG, Winslow MM, Lintault L, Meissner A, Erkeland SJ, Newman J, Bronson RT, Crowley D, Stone JR, Jaenisch R, Sharp PA, Jacks T (2008) Targeted deletion reveals essential and overlapping functions of the miR-17 through 92 family of miRNA clusters. Cell 132(5):875–886
- Junker A, Hohlfeld R, Meinl E (2011) The emerging role of microRNAs in multiple sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurol 7(1):56–59
- Noorbakhsh F, Ellestad KK, Maingat F, Warren KG, Han MH, Steinman L, Baker GB, Power C (2011) Impaired neurosteroid synthesis in multiple sclerosis. Brain 134(Pt 9):2703–2721
- 64. De Santis G, Ferracin M, Biondani A, Caniatti L, Rosaria Tola M, Castellazzi M, Zagatti B, Battistini L, Borsellino G, Fainardi E, Gavioli R, Negrini M, Furlan R, Granieri E (2010) Altered miRNA expression in T regulatory cells in course of multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 226(1–2):165–171
- Lindberg RL, Hoffmann F, Mehling M, Kuhle J, Kappos L (2010) Altered expression of miR-17-5p in CD4+ lymphocytes of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients. Eur J Immunol 40(3):888–898
- 66. Fenoglio C, Cantoni C, De Riz M, Ridolfi E, Cortini F, Serpente M, Villa C, Comi C, Monaco F, Mellesi L, Valzelli S, Bresolin N, Galimberti D, Scarpini E (2011) Expression and genetic analysis of miRNAs involved in CD4+ cell activation in patients with multiple sclerosis. Neurosci Lett 504(1):9–12
- 67. Lorenzi JC, Brum DG, Zanette DL, Souza AD, Barbuzano FG, Santos AC, Barreira AA, Silva WA Jr (2012) miR-15a and 16–1 are downregulated in CD4(+) T cells of multiple sclerosis relapsing patients. Int J Neurosci. doi:10.3109/00207454.2012.678444
- Siegel SR, Mackenzie J, Chaplin G, Jablonski NG, Griffiths L (2012) Circulating microRNAs involved in multiple sclerosis. Mol Biol Rep 39(5):6219–6225
- Paraboschi EM, Soldà G, Gemmati D, Orioli E, Zeri G, Benedetti MD, Salviati A, Barizzone N, Leone M, Duga S, Asselta R (2011) Genetic association and altered gene expression of mir-155 in multiple sclerosis patients. Int J Mol Sci 12(12):8695– 8712
- 70. Martinelli-Boneschi F, Fenoglio C, Brambilla P, Sorosina M, Giacalone G, Esposito F, Serpente M, Cantoni C, Ridolfi E,

Rodegher M, Moiola L, Colombo B, De Riz M, Martinelli V, Scarpini E, Comi G, Galimberti D (2012) MicroRNA and mRNA expression profile screening in multiple sclerosis patients to unravel novel pathogenic steps and identify potential biomarkers. Neurosci Lett 508(1):4–8

- Guerau-de-Arellano M, Smith KM, Godlewski J, Liu Y, Winger R, Lawler SE, Whitacre CC, Racke MK, Lovett-Racke AE (2011) Micro-RNA dysregulation in multiple sclerosis favours proinflammatory T-cell-mediated autoimmunity. Brain 134(Pt 12):3575–3586
- Waschbisch A, Atiya M, Linker RA, Potapov S, Schwab S, Derfuss T (2011) Glatiramer acetate treatment normalizes deregulated microRNA expression in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. PLoS One 6(9):e24604
- Smoot ME, Ono K, Ruscheinski J, Wang PL, Ideker T (2011) Cytoscape 2.8: new features for data integration and network visualization. Bioinformatics 27(3):431–432
- Lekprasert P, Mayhew M, Ohler U (2011) Assessing the utility of thermodynamic features for microRNA target prediction under relaxed seed and no conservation requirements. PLoS One 6(6): e20622
- Reczko M, Maragkakis M, Alexiou P, Papadopoulos GL, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2011) Accurate microRNA Target Prediction Using Detailed Binding Site Accessibility and Machine Learning on Proteomics Data. Front Genet 2:103
- Mahony S, Benos PV (2007) STAMP: a web tool for exploring DNA-binding motif similarities. Nucleic Acids Res 35(Web Server issue):W253–W258
- Kasper LH, Shoemaker J (2010) Multiple sclerosis immunology: the healthy immune system vs the MS immune system. Neurology 74(Suppl 1):S2–S8
- Santiago-Raber ML, Lawson BR, Dummer W, Barnhouse M, Koundouris S, Wilson CB, Kono DH, Theofilopoulos AN (2001) Role of cyclin kinase inhibitor p21 in systemic autoimmunity. J Immunol 167(7):4067–4074
- Wong WF, Kohu K, Chiba T, Sato T, Satake M (2011) Interplay of transcription factors in T-cell differentiation and function: the role of Runx. Immunology 132(2):157–164
- Zhang F, Meng G, Strober W (2008) Interactions among the transcription factors Runx1, RORgammat and Foxp3 regulate the differentiation of interleukin 17-producing T cells. Nat Immunol 9(11):1297–1306
- 81. Stittrich AB, Haftmann C, Sgouroudis E, Kühl AA, Hegazy AN, Panse I, Riedel R, Flossdorf M, Dong J, Fuhrmann F, Heinz GA, Fang Z, Li N, Bissels U, Hatam F, Jahn A, Hammoud B, Matz M, Schulze FM, Baumgrass R, Bosio A, Mollenkopf HJ, Grün J, Thiel A, Chen W, Höfer T, Loddenkemper C, Löhning M, Chang HD, Rajewsky N, Radbruch A, Mashreghi MF (2010) The micro-RNA miR-182 is induced by IL-2 and promotes clonal expansion of activated helper T lymphocytes. Nat Immunol 11(11):1057–1062
- Kerdiles YM, Stone EL, Beisner DR, McGargill MA, Ch'en IL, Stockmann C, Katayama CD, Hedrick SM (2010) Foxo transcription factors control regulatory T cell development and function. Immunity 33(6):890–904
- DeRyckere D, DeGregori J (2005) E2F1 and E2F2 are differentially required for homeostasis-driven and antigen-induced T cell proliferation in vivo. J Immunol 175(2):647–655
- 84. Iglesias AH, Camelo S, Hwang D, Villanueva R, Stephanopoulos G, Dangond F (2004) Microarray detection of E2F pathway activation and other targets in multiple sclerosis peripheral blood mononuclear cells. J Neuroimmunol 150(1–2):163–177
- Chaudhry A, Samstein RM, Treuting P, Liang Y, Pils MC, Heinrich JM, Jack RS, Wunderlich FT, Brüning JC, Müller W, Rudensky AY (2011) Interleukin-10 signaling in regulatory T cells is required for suppression of Th17 cell-mediated inflammation. Immunity 34 (4):566–578

🖄 Springer

- 86. Durant L, Watford WT, Ramos HL, Laurence A, Vahedi G, Wei L, Takahashi H, Sun HW, Kanno Y, Powrie F, O'Shea JJ (2010) Diverse targets of the transcription factor STAT3 contribute to T cell pathogenicity and homeostasis. Immunity 32(5):605–615
- Liu X, Lee YS, Yu CR, Egwuagu CE (2008) Loss of STAT3 in CD4+ T cells prevents development of experimental autoimmune diseases. J Immunol 180(9):6070–6076
- Frisullo G, Nociti V, Iorio R, Patanella AK, Marti A, Mirabella M, Tonali PA, Batocchi AP (2008) The persistency of high levels of pSTAT3 expression in circulating CD4+ T cells from CIS patients favors the early conversion to clinically defined multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 205(1–2):126–134
- Crispín JC, Tsokos GC (2009) Transcriptional regulation of IL-2 in health and autoimmunity. Autoimmun Rev 8(3):190–195
- Grundström S, Anderson P, Scheipers P, Sundstedt A (2004) Bcl-3 and NFkappaB p50-p50 homodimers act as transcriptional repressors in tolerant CD4+ T cells. J Biol Chem 279(9):8460–8468
- Ullman KS, Flanagan WM, Edwards CA, Crabtree GR (1991) Activation of early gene expression in T lymphocytes by Oct-1 and an inducible protein, OAP40. Science 254(5031):558–562
- Lichtinghagen R, Seifert T, Kracke A, Marckmann S, Wurster U, Heidenreich F (1999) Expression of matrix metalloproteinase-9 and its inhibitors in mononuclear blood cells of patients with multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 99(1):19–26
- 93. Rieckmann P, Albrecht M, Kitze B, Weber T, Tumani H, Broocks A, Lüer W, Helwig A, Poser S (1995) Tumor necrosis factoralpha messenger RNA expression in patients with relapsingremitting multiple sclerosis is associated with disease activity. Ann Neurol 37(1):82–88
- 94. Hilliard B, Samoilova EB, Liu TS, Rostami A, Chen Y (1999) Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in NF-kappa Bdeficient mice:roles of NF-kappa B in the activation and differentiation of autoreactive T cells. J Immunol 163(5):2937–2943
- Du C, Khalil MW, Sriram S (2001) Administration of dehydroepiandrosterone suppresses experimental allergic encephalomyelitis in SJL/J mice. J Immunol 167(12):7094–7101
- 96. van Loo G, De Lorenzi R, Schmidt H, Huth M, Mildner A, Schmidt-Supprian M, Lassmann H, Prinz MR, Pasparakis M (2006) Inhibition of transcription factor NF-kappaB in the central nervous system ameliorates autoimmune encephalomyelitis in mice. Nat Immunol 7(9):954–961
- Vanderlugt CL, Rahbe SM, Elliott PJ, Dal Canto MC, Miller SD (2000) Treatment of established relapsing experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis with the proteasome inhibitor PS-519. J Autoimmun 14(3):205–211
- Bonetti B, Stegagno C, Cannella B, Rizzuto N, Moretto G, Raine CS (1999) Activation of NF-kappaB and c-jun transcription factors in multiple sclerosis lesions. Implications for oligodendrocyte pathology. Am J Pathol 155(5):1433–1438
- Pfeuffer I, Klein-Hessling S, Heinfling A, Chuvpilo S, Escher C, Brabletz T, Hentsch B, Schwarzenbach H, Matthias P, Serfling E (1994) Octamer factors exert a dual effect on the IL-2 and IL-4 promoters. J Immunol 153(12):5572–5585
- Bert AG, Burrows J, Hawwari A, Vadas MA, Cockerill PN (2000) Reconstitution of T cell-specific transcription directed by composite NFAT/Oct elements. J Immunol 165(10):5646– 5655
- 101. Mordvinov VA, Schwenger GT, Fournier R, De Boer ML, Peroni SE, Singh AD, Karlen S, Holland JW, Sanderson CJ (1999) Binding of YY1 and Oct1 to a novel element that downregulates expression of IL-5 in human T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 103 (6):1125–1135
- 102. Wu GD, Lai EJ, Huang N, Wen X (1997) Oct-1 and CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) bind to overlapping elements within the interleukin-8 promoter. The role of Oct-1 as a transcriptional repressor. J Biol Chem 272(4):2396–2403

103. Riveros C, Mellor D, Gandhi KS, McKay FC, Cox MB, Berretta R, Vaezpour SY, Inostroza-Ponta M, Broadley SA, Heard RN, Vucic S, Stewart GJ, Williams DW, Scott RJ, Lechner-Scott J, Booth DR, Moscato P, ANZ gene Multiple Sclerosis Genetics Consortium, (2010) A transcription factor map as revealed by a genome-wide gene expression analysis of whole-blood mRNA transcriptome in multiple sclerosis. PLoS One 5(12):e14176

104. Barrett T, Troup DB, Wilhite SE, Ledoux P, Evangelista C, Kim IF, Tomashevsky M, Marshall KA, Phillippy KH, Sherman PM, Muertter RN, Holko M, Ayanbule O, Yefanov A, Soboleva A (2011) NCBI GEO: archive for functional genomics data sets— 10 years on. Nucleic Acids Res 39(Database issue):D1005– D1010

105. Kanehisa M, Goto S, Furumichi M, Tanabe M, Hirakawa M (2010) KEGG for representation and analysis of molecular networks involving diseases and drugs. Nucleic Acids Res 38(Database issue):D355–D360

106. Ashburner M, Ball CA, Blake JA, Botstein D, Butler H, Cherry JM, Davis AP, Dolinski K, Dwight SS, Eppig JT, Harris MA, Hill DP, Issel-Tarver L, Kasarskis A, Lewis S, Matese JC, Richardson JE, Ringwald M, Rubin GM, Sherlock G (2000) Gene ontology: tool for the unification of biology. The Gene Ontology Consortium. Nat Genet 25(1):25–29

107. Papadopoulos GL, Alexiou P, Maragkakis M, Reczko M, Hatzigeorgiou AG (2009) DIANA-mirPath: integrating human and mouse microRNAs in pathways. Bioinformatics 25(15):1991– 1993

- 108. Nam S, Li M, Choi K, Balch C, Kim S, Nephew KP (2009) MicroRNA and mRNA integrated analysis (MMIA): a web tool for examining biological functions of microRNA expression. Nucleic Acids Res 37(Web Server issue):W356–W362
- 109. Falcon S, Gentleman R (2007) Using GOstats to test gene lists for GO term association. Bioinformatics 23(2):257–258
- 110. Johnson GL, Lapadat R (2002) Mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways mediated by ERK, JNK, and p38 protein kinases. Science 298(5600):1911–1912
- 111. Ferrandi C, Richard F, Tavano P, Hauben E, Barbié V, Gotteland JP, Greco B, Fortunato M, Mariani MF, Furlan R, Comi G, Martino G, Zaratin PF (2011) Characterization of immune cell subsets during the active phase of multiple sclerosis reveals disease and c-Jun N-terminal kinase pathway biomarkers. Mult Scler 17(1):43–56
- 112. Noubade R, Krementsov DN, Del Rio R, Thornton T, Nagaleekar V, Saligrama N, Spitzack A, Spach K, Sabio G, Davis RJ, Rincon M, Teuscher C (2011) Activation of p38 MAPK in CD4 T cells controls IL-17 production and autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Blood 118(12):3290–3300
- 113. Tran EH, Azuma YT, Chen M, Weston C, Davis RJ, Flavell RA (2006) Inactivation of JNK1 enhances innate IL-10 production and dampens autoimmune inflammation in the brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(36):13451–13456
- 114. Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, Weiner HL, Kuchroo VK (2006) Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. Nature 441(7090):235–238
- 115. Veldhoen M, Hocking RJ, Atkins CJ, Locksley RM, Stockinger B (2006) TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. Immunity 24(2):179–189
- 116. Meoli EM, Oh U, Grant CW, Jacobson S (2011) TGF-beta signaling is altered in the peripheral blood of subjects with multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 230(1–2):164–168
- 117. Wang HH, Dai YQ, Qiu W, Lu ZQ, Peng FH, Wang YG, Bao J, Li Y, Hu XQ (2011) Interleukin-17-secreting T cells in neuromyelitis optica and multiple sclerosis during relapse. J Clin Neurosci 18(10):1313–1317

534

🖉 Springer

- 118. Yang JH, Li JH, Shao P, Zhou H, Chen YQ, Qu LH (2011) starBase: a database for exploring microRNA-mRNA interaction maps from Argonaute CLIP-Seq and Degradome-Seq data. Nucleic Acids Res 39(Database issue):D202–D209
- Nikitin A, Egorov S, Daraselia N, Mazo I (2003) Pathway studio the analysis and navigation of molecular networks. Bioinformatics 19(16):2155–2157
- 120. Junker A, Krumbholz M, Eisele S, Mohan H, Augstein F, Bittner R, Lassmann H, Wekerle H, Hohlfeld R, Meinl E (2009) Micro-RNA profiling of multiple sclerosis lesions identifies modulators of the regulatory protein CD47. Brain 132(Pt 12):3342–3352
- Soreq H, Wolf Y (2011) NeurimmiRs: microRNAs in the neuroimmune interface. Trends Mol Med 17(10):548–555
- 122. Tu K, Yu H, Hua YJ, Li YY, Liu L, Xie L, Li YX (2009) Combinatorial network of primary and secondary microRNAdriven regulatory mechanisms. Nucleic Acids Res 37(18):5969– 5980

- Guo H, Ingolia NT, Weissman JS, Bartel DP (2010) Mammalian microRNAs predominantly act to decrease target mRNA levels. Nature 466(7308):835–840
- 124. Cortez MA, Calin GA (2009) MicroRNA identification in plasma and serum: a new tool to diagnose and monitor diseases. Expert Opin Biol Ther 9(6):703–711
- Théry C, Ostrowski M, Segura E (2009) Membrane vesicles as conveyors of immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol 9(8):581–593
- 126. Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO (2007) Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 9(6):654–659
- 127. Wyman SK, Knouf EC, Parkin RK, Fritz BR, Lin DW, Dennis LM, Krouse MA, Webster PJ, Tewari M (2011) Post-transcriptional generation of miRNA variants by multiple nucleotidyl transferases contributes to miRNA transcriptome complexity. Genome Res 21 (9):1450–1461

8.4 Manuscript - 4

MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis

Authors: Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Uwe Klaus Zettl.

Autoimmunty Reviews. 2012, 11(3): 174-9.

doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2011.05.009.

AUTOIMMUNITY

Autoimmunity Reviews 11 (2012) 174-179



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Autoimmunity Reviews

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/autrev

Review

MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis

Madhan Thamilarasan ^{a,b,*}, Dirk Koczan ^a, Michael Hecker ^{a,b}, Brigitte Paap ^{a,b}, Uwe K. Zettl ^b

^a Department of Immunology, University of Rostock, Germany

^b Department of Neurology, University of Rostock, Germany

ARTICLE INFO

ABSTRACT

Available online 18 May 2011

Keywords: MicroRNA Profiling techniques Gene regulation Multiple sclerosis Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis Biomarker Demyelination MicroRNA (miRNA) are small non-coding RNA molecules about 21–25 nucleotides long. They control gene regulation by translational repression and cleavage. Several studies have shown that many miRNA are associated with the etiology of different diseases. Recent developments in diverse miRNA profiling platforms like microarray and quantitative real-time PCR may enable the identification of specific miRNA as novel diagnostic and predictive markers for various diseases. MiRNAs could even be used as therapeutic drug targets. Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic autoimmune disease affecting the central nervous system. Dysregulated immune system processes result in demyelination of neurons and consequently, electrical impulses that travel along the nerves are disrupted resulting in the impairment of organs. In the past three

impulses that travel along the nerves are disrupted resulting in the impairment of organs. In the past three years, there has been an increased interest in establishing miRNA-based biomarkers for MS. So far, there are six studies on miRNA expression in MS patients in which first miRNAs were discovered as potential disease markers. For instance, one study showed that blood levels of miR-145 can discriminate MS patients from healthy controls, and another showed that active lesions in the brain are characterized by a strong up-regulation of miR-155. Studies on experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), the animal model of MS, further support the significance of miRNA as e.g. mice with miR-155 deletion are highly resistant to EAE. Such investigations help to understand the molecular processes involved in the disease. The identification of miRNA markers that are associated with type of MS, individual disease activity or clinical progression under treatment may open new avenues for early diagnosis and optimized therapy of MS.

© 2011 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1. Introduction
2. Biogenesis of miRNAs
3. MiRNA profiling platforms
4. MiRNAs and the immune system
5. MiRNA and the nervous system
6. MiRNAs in multiple sclerosis
7. MiRNAs in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE)
8. Conclusion and perspectives
Disclosure statement
Take-home messages 17
Acknowledgements
References

Abbreviations: BBB, blood-brain barrier; CNS, central nervous system; EAE, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis; HV, healthy volunteers; miRNA, microribonucleic acid; MS, multiple sclerosis; PBMC, peripheral blood mononuclear cells; PPMS, primary progressive multiple sclerosis; RISC, RNA induced silencing complex; RRMS, relapsing–remitting multiple sclerosis; TPCR, reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction; SPMS, secondary progressive multiple sclerosis; Th, T helper cell; TCR, T cell receptor; TGF-B, transforming growth factor beta; T-reg, regulatory T-cell; CDKN1A, cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1A; TLR, toll like receptor.

* Corresponding author at: Department of Immunology, University of Rostock, Schillingallee 68, 18057 Rostock, Germany. Tel.: +49 381 494 5891; fax: +49 381 494 5882. E-mail address: madhangp@gmail.com (M. Thamilarasan).

1568-9972/\$ - see front matter © 2011 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.autrev.2011.05.009

M. Thamilarasan et al. / Autoimmunity Reviews 11 (2012) 174-179

Table 1		
N ACDNIA	*****	 databaaa

MicroRNA target prediction database	Uniform resource locator
MicroCosm	http://www.ebi.ac.uk/enright-srv/microcosm/
	htdocs/targets/v5/
miR2Disease Base	http://www.mir2disease.org/
miRBase	http://mirbase.org/
miRecords	http://mirecords.biolead.org/
PMRD: plant	http://bioinformatics.cau.edu.cn/PMRD/
microRNA database	
TargetScan	http://www.targetscan.org/
microRNA	http://www.microrna.org/microrna/home.do
TarBase	http://diana.cslab.ece.ntua.gr/tarbase/
miRBD	http://mirdb.org/miRDB/
miRGator	http://genome.ewha.ac.kr/miRGator/miRGator.html
miRGen	http://www.diana.pcbi.upenn.edu/miRGen.html
miRNAMap	http://mirnamap.mbc.nctu.edu.tw/
Vir-Mir	http://alk.ibms.sinica.edu.tw/
	cgi-bin/miRNA/miRNA.cgi
ViTa	http://vita.mbc.nctu.edu.tw/
DIANA MicroTest	http://www.diana.pcbi.upenn.edu/
	cgi-bin/micro_t.cgi
microInspector	http://bioinfo.uni-plovdiv.bg/microinspector/
NBmiRTar	http://wotan.wistar.upenn.edu/NBmiRTar/login.php
PicTar	http://pictar.mdc-berlin.de/
PITA	http://genie.weizmann.ac.il/
RNA22	http://cbcsrv.watson.ibm.com/rna22.html
RNAhybrid	http://bibiserv.techfak.uni-bielefeld.de/rnahybrid/
miRWalk	http://www.umm.uni-heidelberg.de/
	apps/zmf/mirwalk/

1. Introduction

MicroRNAs (miRNA) are small endogenous non-coding RNA molecules ~21–25 nucleotides in length. They regulate gene expression of target genes in a sequence-specific manner [1]. Down-regulation of RNA transcript targets is facilitated either by translational repression (imperfect sequence match) or by mRNA cleavage (perfect match). MiRNAs have emerged as one of the key players in regulation of gene expression in various cell types.

Although the first miRNA was identified over fifteen years ago, we just started to appreciate their involvement in various disease pathogenesis. Recently numerous, expression profiling studies have detected specific miRNA 'signatures' for a variety of diseases, including multiple sclerosis (MS) (see Section 6). MiRNA genes are often located at genomic regions associated with pathogenesis, which suggests that miRNA molecules may be involved in crucial cellular changes [2]. There are about 1100 miRNAs reported in humans and most of them have predicted targets from various databases (Table 1).

lin-4 in *C. elegans* was the first miRNA to be discovered by Lee, Feinbaum and Ambros in the year 1993 [3]. The *lin-4* gene did not code for a protein but instead for a short RNA transcript which regulates the timing of the larvae development. The mechanism

Table 2	
MiRNA involved in multiple sclerosis	s. Gene loci refer to chromosome position

175

involved was that *lin-4* miRNAs translationally represses lin-14 mRNAs, which codes for a nuclear protein [3].

MS is primarily an inflammatory disorder of the central nervous system (CNS). It is characterized by the infiltration of lymphocytes into the CNS leading to axonal demyelination of neurons [4]. MS is heterogeneous with respect to clinical manifestations and responses to therapy. It is widely considered that MS is related to environmental factors in individuals with complex genetic-risk profiles [4,5]. MS leads to chronic disability through deficits of sensation and of motor, autonomic and neurocognitive function. There are several studies conforming the presence of inflammatory cells and their products in the brain lesions of MS patients, in addition to reports from animal models experiments. These studies led to the generally accepted hypothesis that MS is mediated by pathogenic T-cell responses against myelin antigens, followed by a more complex neurodegenerative process [4]. The auto-reactive T-cells migrate across the blood-brain barrier (BBB) and mediate damage against the neurons and their protective myelin sheaths and axons. This leads to a signal conduction block or decrease at the site of demyelination [6]. The development of high-throughput functional genomics platforms has made it possible to identify novel relationships between various molecular mechanisms and the pathogenesis of MS [7]. There is growing evidence that the differential down-regulation and up-regulation of selective miRNAs may be an important mechanism for maintaining disease progression (Table 2). Identification of biomarkers appears desirable for an improved diagnosis of MS as well as for monitoring disease activity and individual treatment responses.

2. Biogenesis of miRNAs

First, RNA polymerase II transcribes the primary miRNA (primiRNA) transcripts in human and animals [8]. The following miRNA maturation is a two-step process involving two enzymes with ribonuclease III (RNase III) activity, Drosha and Dicer. Drosha and its partner protein DGCR8 (DiGeorge syndrome critical region 8) process the nuclear pri-miRNA into a ~70 nucleotide precursor miRNA (premiRNA) [9]. The pre-miRNA is then exported from the nucleus to the cytoplasm by Exportin-5/RanGTP which specifically recognizes the structure of pre-miRNA molecules [10]. In the cytoplasm, Dicer together with its partner protein TRBP (trans-activator RNA binding protein) digests the pre-miRNA into a 21-25 nucleotide miRNA duplex. In a complex process that is not yet clearly understood one strand of this duplex is recruited to be loaded into the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) [11]. RISC will bind to its target mRNA in the 3' UTR resulting in degradation or translational repression. The translational repression process may adapt several mechanisms including co-translational protein degradation, inhibition of translational elongation, premature termination of translation, and inhibition of translation initiation [12] (Fig. 1).

	-		-	
MiRNA	Gene loci	Cell type	Statement	Reference
miR-106b	7q22.1	CD4 + CD25 +	modulates the TGF-β signaling pathway	De Santis et al. [38]
miR-17	13q31.3	CD4 +, CD8 +, B	upregulated in CD4+ cells from MS patients	Lindberg et al. [7]
miR-18b	Xq26.2	PBMC	maybe involved in remission in MS patients	Otaegui et al. [32]
miR-20a	13q31.4	CD4 +	significantly under-expressed in MS compared to controls	Cox et al. [33]
miR-25	7q22.2	CD4 + CD25 +	modulates the TGF-β signaling pathway	De Santis et al. [38]
miR-326	11q13.4	PBMC	regulates Th-17 differentiation and is associated with the pathogenesis of MS	Du et al. [40]
miR-34a	1p36.22	Brain tissue	significantly expressed in lesions of MS patients and astrocytes of EAE mice	Junker et al. [37]
miR-497	17p13.1	CD4+, CD8+, B	down-regulated in CD4+ cells of patients with MS	Lindberg et al. [7]
miR-599	8q22.2	PBMC	higher expressed in patients experiencing a relapse versus controls	Otaegui et al. [30]
miR-96	7q32.2	PBMC	highly expressed in remitting and less in relapse status	Otaegui et al. [30]



Fig. 1. MicroRNA biogenesis and mode of action. The microRNA pathway steps in mammalian cells are shown: A miRNA gene is transcribed into a primary miRNA transcript called the pri-miRNA. Pri-miRNA is cleaved by drosha to a hairpin pre-miRNA. Pre-miRNA is transported out of the nucleus by Exportin-5. Pre-miRNA is cleaved by dicer to form a short double-stranded mature miRNA duplex. MiRNA duplex separates into two single-stranded mature miRNAs and complexes with a RISC-like structure. The miRNA/RISC complex binds to mRNA, which is translationally repressed and cleaved.

3. MiRNA profiling platforms

Patterns of differentially expressed genes detected by highthroughput platforms provide insights into a disease's physiology and can also be used as biomarkers [13,14]. MiRNA microarrays

 Table 3

 MiRNA in the context of immunoregulation.

MicroRNA	Cell type	Statement	Reference
miR-150 miR-181b	B cell B cell	Critical for B-cell differentiation Involved in class switch recombination in activated B-cells	Zhou et al. [50] de Yébenes et al. [49]
miR-23a	B cell	miR-23a family members can inhibit B-cell development	Kong et al. [51]
miR-146a	T cell	Controls T-reg cell-mediated regulation of Th1 responses	Lu et al. [47]
miR-146a	T cell	Expressed in interleukin-17 producing T-cells in rheumatoid arthritis patients	Niimoto et al. [48]
miR-155	T cell	Promotes autoimmune inflammation by enhancing inflammatory T-cell development	O'Connell et al. [41]
miR-181a	T cell	Intrinsic modulator of T-cell sensitivity and selection	Li et al. [45]
miR-182	T cell	Induced by IL-2, promotes clonal expansion of activated helper T lymphocytes	Stittrich et al. [46]

enable the study of miRNA expression dynamics in various biological samples. RNA samples used for miRNA microarray hybridization need to be enriched for small RNAs. The first step of a miRNA microarray experiment is therefore the isolation of total RNA and the enrichment or direct isolation of small RNAs. In the next step, miRNAs are labelled and cleaned-up, followed by miRNA hybridization to arrays spotted with miRNA probes. Then the matrix is washed and scanned. Subsequent bioinformatic analysis may identify miRNAs differentially expressed between the samples (e.g. disease versus healthy). miRNA microarray results can be validated by, northern blot, quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), or other analytical methods. Recent advancements of highly efficient labelling and novel microarray probe design enable direct labelling as low as 120 ng of total RNA using Cy3 or Cy5, without fractionation or amplification, to produce accurate measurements that span a linear dynamic range from 0.2 amol to 2 fmol of input miRNA [15].

4. MiRNAs and the immune system

It is widely accepted that miRNAs are involved in immune system development and regulation (Table 3). T-cell specific deletion of Dicer results in a reduced number of T-cells in the thymus and periphery [16,17]. Dicer deficiency in B-lymphocytes diminishes B-cell survival and as consequence of that reduces antibody production [18]. MiR-155 plays a role in immune system responses to infections. The importance of a proper regulation of miR-155 expression is also apparent by its much higher expression in several types of hematopoietic malignancies [19]. Microarray analysis of miR-146a targets after miR-146a over-expression in Akata B-cell line has demonstrated miR-146a-mediated inhibition of a group of interferon-responsive genes [20]. MiR-150 has a dynamic

176

expression profile during lymphocyte development, it is highly expressed in matured B-cells and T-cells but not in their progenitors [21]. The proposed role of miR-150 in B-cell development involves the transcriptional regulation of transcription factor c-Myb [21]. *In vivo* studies have shown that decreased expression of c-Myb results in fewer matured B-cells and can block the transition from pro-B-cell to pre-B-cell, which can be observed in miR-150 transgenic mice as well [21].

MiR-181a is mostly expressed in bone marrow, spleen and thymus. B-cells have the highest expression of miR-181a. When miR-181a was over-expressed *in vitro* it induced a two to three fold increase in CD19⁺ B-cell populations. Moreover, miR-181a is involved in T-cell differentiation and function [22,23], and is assumed to regulate T-cell receptor (TCR) signal strength by down-regulating expression of several protein tyrosine phosphatases and by activation of two TCR signalling molecules, lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase (Lck) and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (Erk).

Mice with miR-17-92 cluster deletion die within minutes of birth, most likely because of the underdevelopment of the heart and lungs [24]. BCL-2-interacting mediator of cell death (Bim), a pro-apoptotic member of the anti-apoptotic BCL-2 family, has been identified as a target of miR-17-92 cluster members. MiR-17-92 mediates regulation of the expression of tumour suppressor PTEN [25]. Another miRNA, miR-223 is expressed specifically in cells of the granulocytic lineage. Its expression changes during maturation, becoming incrementally higher as granulocytes mature [26]. MiR-223 mutant mice spontaneously develop inflammatory lung pathology and exhibit exaggerated tissue destruction after endotoxin challenge [26].

5. MiRNA and the nervous system

MiRNAs are abundant in the brain and are essential for efficient brain function. For instance, miR-134 has been shown to inhibit the translation of an mRNA encoding a protein kinase, LIM domain kinase 1 (Limk1), which controls spine development. Exposure of neurons to extracellular stimuli such as brain-derived neurotrophic factor relieves miR-134 inhibition of Limk1 translation and in this way may contribute to synaptic development, maturation and plasticity [27].

Expression of miRNA gene cluster miR379–410, which comprises up to 50 microRNA genes, is induced by neuronal depolarization and has an important function in dendritic development in cultured neurons [28]. MiR-134, a member of this cluster, was earlier shown to be localized to dendrites of cultured hippocampal neurons, where it regulates dendritic spine morphology by its reversible inhibitory effect on Limk1 mRNA in response to brain-derived neurotrophic factor [28].

MiR-124a is a non-neuronal cell-specific miRNA, which decreases the levels of hundreds of non-neuronal transcripts. The transcriptional repressor RE1 silencing transcription factor (REST) has a reciprocal activity, inhibiting the expression of neuronal genes in non-neuronal cells [29]. REST regulates the expression of a family of miRNAs, including brain-specific miR-124a. In non-neuronal cells and neural progenitors, REST inhibits miR-124a expression, allowing the persistence of non-neuronal transcripts. As progenitors differentiate into mature neurons, REST leaves the miR-124a gene loci, and nonneuronal transcripts are degraded selectively [29].

6. MiRNAs in multiple sclerosis

MS is a complex genetic disease associated with inflammation in the CNS white matter mediated by auto-reactive T-cells. Many mRNA expression profiling data sets have been generated to better understand the disorder and the effects of particular treatments. For instance, in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from MS patients distinct expression patterns have been identified between relapse and remission disease state [30,31]. As of November 2010, six studies exist that investigated miRNAs in the context of MS. They are summarized in the following.

In the first study [32], PBMC were obtained from MS patients in relapse status (n=4) and in remission status (n=9) as well as from healthy controls (n=8). RT-PCR with Taqman low-density array was used to profile the expression levels of 364 different miRNAs. The authors could show differential expression of three miRNA (hsa-mir-18b, hsa-mir-493 and hsa-mir-599) between MS patients experiencing a relapse and healthy controls.

In the second study [33], the miRNA transcriptome in whole blood samples from 59 treatment-naïve MS patients were analyzed: 18 patients were diagnosed with primary progressive multiple sclerosis (PPMS), 17 were diagnosed with secondary progressive multiple sclerosis (SPMS) and 24 patients had relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis (RRMS). For comparison, expression levels were examined in 37 healthy controls. The platform used here was the Illumina Sentrix array matrix. In this study miR-17 and miR-20a were significantly down-regulated in all types of MS. miR-17 and miR-20a are known to regulate various genes involved in T-cell activation.

In the third study [34], whole blood from 20 RRMS patients and 19 healthy controls was analyzed using the Geniom real-time analyzer platform. This enabled the measurement of 866 miRNAs. The best single disease-specific miRNA marker was miR-145. According to this study, higher levels of miR-145 clearly discriminate MS patients from controls with a specificity of 89.5% and a sensitivity of 90.0%.

In the fourth study [7], 365 miRNAs were analyzed in lymphocytes of RRMS patients. The study showed the first evidence for distinct miRNA expression profiles in CD4, CD8 and B-cells of MS patients (n = 8) compared with those of healthy volunteers (n = 10). MiR-17-5p, which is involved in auto-immunity, was up-regulated in CD4 cells of MS patients. This correlated with alterations in the expression of potential target genes of miR-17-5p, phosphatase and tensin homology and phosphatidyl-inositol-3-kinase regulatory subunit 1, which were down-regulated upon stimulation of CD41 cells with anti-CD3/CD28 *in vitro*.

Recently, the same group started two different studies. In one study, they analyzed miRNA expression patterns in serum samples from RRMS, SPMS and PPMS patients and healthy volunteers, five from each group. They found 46, 26 and 48 differentially expressed miRNAs in RRMS, SPMS and PPMS compared to the healthy volunteers. Nine miRNAs were redundant in all the three comparisons. MiR-21 and miR-106b were up-regulated in all MS courses. MiR-106b belongs to the miR-17–92 cluster [35]. In the other study, B-lymphocytes were isolated from peripheral blood of 19 RRMS patients in remission (11 untreated 8 treated with natalizumab) and 10 healthy volunteers. The miR-17–92 cluster members (miR-17-5p, 19a/b, 20a, 92a) were found to be down-regulated in the B-lymphocytes of the MS patients. Moreover, natalizumab seems to have some unique effects on miRNA expression in B-lymphocytes of RRMS patients [36].

In the fifth study [37], miRNAs in MS lesions were profiled. Three microRNAs, miR-34a, miR-155 and miR-326, were found up-regulated in active compared to inactive MS lesions. These miRNAs target the 3' UTR of CD47. The study therefore suggests that deregulated miRNAs in MS lesions reduce CD47 in brain resident cells, this leads to the release of macrophages from inhibitory controls. Ten microRNAs that were most strongly up-regulated in active multiple sclerosis lesions, were also found in astrocytes. One of those, miR-155, is known to modulate immune responses in different ways but so far had not been assigned to CNS resident cells.

In the sixth study [38], CD4⁺ CD25^{high} T-cells from 12 RRMS patients in stable condition and 14 healthy controls were analyzed. The platform used here was the Agilent human miRNA microarray v.2 (#G4470B, Agilent technologies). A total of 723 human miRNAs were detected and 23 of them were identified as differentially expressed in CD4⁺ CD25^{high}
M. Thamilarasan et al. / Autoimmunity Reviews 11 (2012) 174-179

cells from MS samples compared to healthy controls. This was the first study that investigated miRNA expression profiles in CD4⁺ CD25^{high} T-regulatory cells (T-regs) isolated from peripheral blood of MS patients. In a preliminary sub-study, the authors compared CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-regs and CD4⁺ CD25^{high}CD127⁺ T-effector cells, and found a significantly higher miR-19b T-reg/T-effector cell ratio in MS versus HV. The respective ratio of miR-106b and miR-25 at least tended to be higher in MS. Over-expression of the miR-106b-25 cluster, in particular miR-25 and miR-106b, can silence two important effectors of the TGF- β (transforming growth factor beta) signalling pathway: CDKN1A/p21 (cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1A) and BCL2L11/Bim. TGF- β is involved in differentiation and maturation of T-reg cells. Therefore, the dysregulation of this miRNA cluster may alter T-reg cell activity in the course of MS, by altering TGF- β functions.

178

7. MiRNAs in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE)

Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) is an animal model of brain inflammation. EAE induced in rodents is widely used as a model of MS. The disease appears in exacerbation and remission and is characterized by loss of nerve conduction and chronic progression of disability. The two main components involved are macrophages and T-lymphocytes mediating the destruction of myelin sheaths surrounding the nerves. Several studies have shown that actively induced EAE models can reproduce the typical temporal maturation of MS lesions from inflammation with or without deposition of immunoglobulin through demyelination and axonal damage to gliosis and partial remyelination [39].

There are growing evidences that interleukin 17 (IL-17) producing T helper cells (Th-17 cells) are key players in various autoimmune diseases, including MS. In a recent study, miR-326 expression was shown to correlate with disease severity in patients with MS and mice with EAE [40]. *In vivo* silencing of miR-326 resulted in fewer Th-17 cells and a milder EAE, while in contrast over-expression resulted in more Th-17 cells and a severe EAE. Mice with miR-155 deletions (*Mir155^{-/-}*) where highly resistant to EAE.

The function of miR-155 is to promote inflammatory properties of T-cells including Th-17 and Th-1 cell subsets [41]. MiR-155 is one of the first miRNAs connected to inflammation just because of its potent up-regulation in multiple immune cell lineages by toll-like receptor (TLR) ligands, inflammatory cytokines, and specific antigens [42–44].

8. Conclusion and perspectives

Since their discovery, the field of miRNA research has grown tremendously, and we presently know that these molecules are important regulators of gene expression and can influence immune system development. The relatively small number of miRNAs as well as the possibility of using standardized, fast, and inexpensive detection methods suitable for high-throughput analysis, make miRNAs promising candidates for ex vivo detection biomarkers for MS. Recent studies have shown that microRNAs may play a key role in many aspects of MS pathogenesis and that alteration of their expression can have profound effects on MS phenotypes. The translation of these findings to in vivo models and clinical studies will unquestionably lead to greater insights into their utility in clinical settings. MiRNA expression profiles introduce a newly appreciated layer of complexity to the diverse physiology and pathology of MS. Regarding existence of several hundred mammalian miRNAs along with many other putative noncoding RNAs, it is likely that the results reviewed here are just the tip of the iceberg in terms of the involvement of regulatory RNAs in orchestrating development and function of the immune system regarding to MS.

Disclosure statement

All authors declare that they have no competing interest in connection with this paper.

Take-home messages

- MiRNAs are one of the key regulators of the gene expression.
- MiRNAs can significantly alter the response of the immune system.
- MiRNAs play a critical role in the biogenesis of MS.
- MiRNAs can evolve as potential drug targets for the treatment of MS.
- Studies so far have proved the importance of miRNAs as a worthy biomarker candidate.

Acknowledgements

This work was funded by the United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis (UEPHA*MS) which is a Marie Curie Initial Training Network funded by the EC 7th Framework Programme.

References

- [1] Ambros V. The functions of animal microRNAs. Nature 2004;431:350-5.
- [2] Calin GA, Liu CG, Sevignani C, Ferracin M, Felli N, Dumitru CD, et al. MicroRNA profiling reveals distinct signatures in B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemias. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004;101:11755–60.
- [3] Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. Cell 1993;75:843–54.
- [4] Compston A, Coles A. Multiple sclerosis. Lancet 2008;372:1502–17.
- [5] Oksenberg JR, Barcellos LF. Multiple sclerosis genetics: leaving no stone unturned. Genes Immun 2005;6:375–87.
 [6] Fletcher JM, Lalor SJ, Sweeney CM, Tubridy N, Mills KH. T-cells in multiple sclerosis and
- experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Clin Exp Immunol 2010;162:1–11. [7] Lindberg RL, Hoffmann F, Mehling M, Kuhle J, Kappos L, Altered expression of miR-
- 17-5p in CD4+ lymphocytes of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients. Eur J Immunol 2010;40:888–98.
 [8] Cai X, Hagedorn CH, Cullen BR. Human microRNAs are processed from capped,
- [6] Cai A, ragedoni CH, Cuilen BK, Human nucrokivos are processed noni capped, polyademylated transcripts that can also function as mRNAs. RNA 2004;10: 1957–66.
- [9] Denli AM, Tops BB, Plasterk RH, Ketting RF, Hannon GJ. Processing of primary microRNAs by the microprocessor complex. Nature 2004;432:231–5.
- [10] Lund E, Guttinger S, Calado A, Dahlberg JE, Kutay U. Nuclear export of microRNA precursors. Science 2004;303:95–8.
- [11] Filipowicz W, Bhattacharyya SN, Sonenberg N. Mechanisms of post-transcriptional regulation by microRNAs: are the answers in sight? Nat Rev Genet 2008;9:102–14.
- [12] Eulalio A, Huntzinger E, Izaurralde E. Getting to the root of miRNA-mediated gene silencing. Cell 2008;132:9–14.
- [13] M. Hecker, R.H. Goertsches, C. Fatum, D. Koczan, H.J. Thiesen, R. Guthke, U.K. Zettl, Network analysis of transcriptional regulation in response to intramuscular interferon-beta-1a multiple sclerosis treatment, Pharmacogenomics J 2010, doi:10.1038/tpj.2010.77.
- [14] Goertsches RH, Hecker M, Koczan D, Serrano-Fernandez P, Moeller S, Thiesen HJ, et al. Long-term genome-wide blood RNA expression profiles yield novel molecular response candidates for IFN-beta-1b treatment in relapsing remitting MS. Pharmacogenomics 2010;11:147–61.
- [15] Wang H, Ach RA, Curry B. Direct and sensitive miRNA profiling from low-input total RNA. RNA 2007;13:151–9.
- [16] Cobb BS, Nesterova TB, Thompson E, Hertweck A, O'Connor E, Godwin J, et al. T-cell lineage choice and differentiation in the absence of the RNase III enzyme Dicer. J Exp Med 2005;201:1367–73.
- [17] Muljo SA, Ansel KM, Kanellopoulou C, Livingston DM, Rao A, Rajewsky K. Aberrant T-cell differentiation in the absence of Dicer. J Exp Med 2005;202:261–9.
 [18] Koralov SB, Muljo SA, Galler GR, Krek A, Chakraborty T, Kanellopoulou C, et al.
- [18] Koralov SB, Muljo SA, Galler GR, Krek A, Chakraborty T, Kanellopoulou C, et al. Dicer ablation affects antibody diversity and cell survival in the B lymphocyte lineage. Cell 2008;132:860–74.
- [19] Eis PS, Tam W, Sun L, Chadburn A, Li Z, Gomez MF, et al. Accumulation of miR-155 and BIC RNA in human B-cell lymphomas. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102: 3627–32.
- [20] Cameron E, Yin Q, Fewell C, Lacey M, McBride J, Wang X, et al. Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 1 induces cellular MicroRNA miR-146a, a modulator of lymphocyte signaling pathways. J Virol 2008;82:1946–58.
- [21] Xiao C, Calado DP, Galler G, Thai TH, Patterson HC, Wang J, et al. MiR-150 controls B-cell differentiation by targeting the transcription factor c-Myb. Cell 2007;131: 146–59.
- [22] Chen CZ, Li L, Lodish HF, Bartel DP. MicroRNAs modulate hematopoietic lineage differentiation. Science 2004;303:83–6.

M. Thamilarasan et al. / Autoimmunity Reviews 11 (2012) 174–179

- [23] Li QJ, Chau J, Ebert PJ, Sylvester G, Min H, Liu G, et al. miR-181a is an intrinsic modulator of T-cell sensitivity and selection. Cell 2007;129:147–61.
- [24] Ventura A, Young AG, Winslow MM, Lintault L, Meissner A, Erkeland SJ, et al. Targeted deletion reveals essential and overlapping functions of the miR-17 through 92 family of miRNA clusters. Cell 2008;132:875–86.
- [25] Xiao C, Srinivasan L, Calado DP, Patterson HC, Zhang B, Wang J, et al. Lymphoproliferative disease and autoimmunity in mice with increased miR-17–92 expression in lymphocytes. Nat Immunol 2008;9:405–14.
- [26] Johnnidis JB, Harris MH, Wheeler RT, Stehling-Sun S, Lam MH, Kirak O, et al. Regulation of progenitor cell proliferation and granulocyte function by microRNA-223. Nature 2008;451:1125–9.
- [27] Schratt GM, Tuebing F, Nigh EA, Kane CG, Sabatini ME, Kiebler M, et al. A brain-specific microRNA regulates dendritic spine development. Nature 2006;439:283–9.
- [28] Muddashetty R, Bassell GJ. A boost in microRNAs shapes up the neuron. EMBO J 2009;28:617–8.
- [29] Conaco C, Otto S, Han JJ, Mandel G. Reciprocal actions of REST and a microRNA promote neuronal identity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:2422–7.
- [30] Otaegui D, Mostafavi S, Bernard CC, Lopez de Munain A, Mousavi P, Oksenberg JR, et al. Increased transcriptional activity of milk-related genes following the active phase of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and multiple sclerosis. J Immunol 2007;179:4074–82.
- [31] Satoh J, Misawa T, Tabunoki H, Yamamura T. Molecular network analysis of T-cell transcriptome suggests aberrant regulation of gene expression by NF-kappaB as a biomarker for relapse of multiple sclerosis. Dis Markers 2008;25:27–35.
- [32] Otaegui D, Baranzini SE, Armananzas R, Calvo B, Munoz-Culla M, Khankhanian P, et al. Differential micro RNA expression in PBMC from multiple sclerosis patients. PLoS One 2009;4:e6309.
- [33] Cox MB, Cairns MJ, Gandhi KS, Carroll AP, Moscovis S, Stewart GJ, et al. MicroRNAs miR-17 and miR-20a inhibit T-cell activation genes and are under-expressed in MS whole blood. PLoS One 2010;5:e12132.
- [34] Keller A, Leidinger P, Lange J, Borries A, Schroers H, Scheffler M, et al. Multiple sclerosis: microRNA expression profiles accurately differentiate patients with relapsing-remitting disease from healthy controls. PLoS One 2009;4:e7440.
- [35] Lindberg RLP, Hoffmann F, Kuhle J, Kappos L. Circulating microRNAs as indicators for disease course of multiple sclerosis. Mult Scler 2010;16:S41–S196.
- [36] Sievers C, Hoffmann F, Fontoura P, Kappos L, Lindberg RLP. Effect of natalizumab on microRNA expression in B-lymphocytes of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients. Mult Scler 2010;16:S197–352.
 [37] Junker A, Krumbholz M, Eisele S, Mohan H, Augstein F, Bittner R, et al. MicroRNA
- [37] Junker A, Krumbholz M, Eisele S, Mohan H, Augstein F, Bittner R, et al. MicroRNA profiling of multiple sclerosis lesions identifies modulators of the regulatory protein CD47. Brain 2009;132:3342–52.

- [38] De Santis G, Ferracin M, Biondani A, Caniatti L, Rosaria Tola M, Castellazzi M, et al. Altered miRNA expression in T regulatory cells in course of multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 2010;226:165–71.
- [39] E. Mix, H. Meyer-Rienecker, H.P. Hartung, U.K. Zettl, Animal models of multiple sclerosis-Potentials and limitations, Prog. Neurobiol. 2010;92; 386–404.
 [40] Du C, Liu C, Kang J, Zhao G, Ye Z, Huang S, et al. MicroRNA miR-326 regulates TH-17
- [40] DU C, LU C, Kang J, Zhao C, Ye Z, Huang S, et al. MICROKNA mix-326 regulates 1H-17 differentiation and is associated with the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis. Nat Immunol 2009;10:1252–9.
- [41] O'Connell RM, Kahn D, Gibson WS, Round JL, Scholz RL, Chaudhuri AA, et al. MicroRNA-155 promotes autoimmune inflammation by enhancing inflammatory T-cell development, Immunity 2010;33:607–19.
- [42] Haasch D, Chen YW, Reilly RM, Chiou XG, Koterski S, Smith ML, et al. T-cell activation induces a noncoding RNA transcript sensitive to inhibition by immunosuppressant drugs and encoded by the proto-oncogene. BIC, Cell Immunol 2002;217:78–86.
- [43] O'Connell RM, Taganov KD, Boldin MP, Cheng G, Baltimore D. MicroRNA-155 is induced during the macrophage inflammatory response. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104:1604–9.
- [44] Taganov KD, Boldin MP, Chang KJ, Baltimore D. NF-kappaB-dependent induction of microRNA miR-146, an inhibitor targeted to signaling proteins of innate immune responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:12481-6.
 [45] Li QJ, Chau J, Ebert PJ, Sylvester G, Min H, Liu G, et al. miR-181a is an intrinsic
- [45] Li QJ, Chau J, Ebert PJ, Sylvester G, Min H, Liu G, et al. miR-181a is an intrinsic modulator of T cell sensitivity and selection. Cell 2007;129:147–61.
- [46] Stittrich AB, Haftmann C, Sgouroudis E, Kuhl AA, Hegazy AN, Panse I, et al. The microRNA miR-182 is induced by IL-2 and promotes clonal expansion of activated helper T lymphocytes. Nat Immunol 2010;11:1057–62.
- [47] Lu LF, Boldin MP, Chaudhry A, Lin LL, Taganov KD, Hanada T, et al. Function of miR-146a in controlling Treg cell-mediated regulation of Th1 responses. Cell 2010;142:914–29.
- [48] Niimoto T, Nakasa T, Ishikawa M, Okuhara A, Izumi B, Deie M, et al. MicroRNA-146a expresses in interleukin-17 producing T cells in rheumatoid arthritis patients. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2010;11:209.
- [49] de Yebenes VG, Belver L, Pisano DG, Gonzalez S, Villasante A, Croce C, et al. miR-181b negatively regulates activation-induced cytidine deaminase in B cells. J Exp Med 2008;205:2199–206.
- [50] Zhou B, Wang S, Mayr C, Bartel DP, Lodish HF. miR-150, a microRNA expressed in mature B and T cells, blocks early B cell development when expressed prematurely. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104:7080–5.
- [51] Kong KY, Owens KS, Rogers JH, Mullenix J, Velu CS, Grimes HL, et al. MIR-23A microRNA cluster inhibits B-cell development. Exp Hematol 2010;38:629–40.

Recent clinical trials suggest that tacrolimus is safe and effective as an induction or maintenance therapy of lupus nephritis

Tacrolimus is a potent immunosuppressive and immunomodulatory agent used to prevent rejection in organ transplantation, which has been recently proposed as effective for the treatment of nephritis in SLE patients. The article by Lee et al. (**Lupus 2011;20:636-40**) is a systematic review of the literature reporting the results of clinical trials on the efficacy and safety of tacrolimus as an induction or maintenance therapy for lupus nephritis (LN). Up to July 2010, seven clinical trials, which met the review inclusion criteria, were considered, examining a total of 115 patients with biopsy-proven LN and 54 controls, during a follow-up period of 6-24 months. Both case-control and open-label studies were evaluated. Unpublished reports or retrospective studies were not included. Tacrolimus was compared with placebo or standard treatments, i.e. glucocorticoids and/or cyclophosphamide or azatioprine, in case-control studies, or evaluated as a single therapeutic regimen in open-label prospective studies.

In general, tacrolimus therapy was well tolerated and did not produced serious adverse effects in all the studies.

Although the evaluated studies were few and clinically heterogeneous with respect to study design, LN class, tacrolimus dosage and followup duration, they were almost concordant in assessing the efficacy and safety of tacrolimus for induction and maintenance therapy of LN, thus suggesting tacrolimus as a promising alternative to conventional immunosuppressive agents.

Anna Ghirardello

179

9. Personal declaration

I hereby declare that this Ph.D. thesis 'MicroRNA and MessengerRNA Expression Changes during Interferon-beta and Glatiramer Acetate Treatment in Peripheral Blood cells of Multiple Sclerosis Patients' has been compiled by me under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Uwe Klaus Zettl (Department of Neurology, University of Rostock). The dissertation is the product of my own work and has not been previously submitted for the award of any degree, diploma or examination to any other University or Institution. All the sources I have used or quoted have been indicated and acknowledged as complete references.

Place: Rostock, Germany

Date: 13.03.2014

Madhan Thamilarasan

10. Acknowledgement

I want to express my thanks to the following persons without whom this work would not have been possible. I would like to express my deepest gratitude to Prof. Dr. med. Uwe Klaus Zettl for guiding me through this project. I sincerely thank Dr. rer. nat. Robert Goertsches for giving me the wonderful opportunity to work in this project. I would also like to thank Dr. rer. nat. Michael Hecker for providing help in data analysis and also for being my colleague and my mentor. I would like to thank Dr. rer. nat. Dirk Koczan for conducting the miRNA and mRNA expression profiling. I would like to thank my lab mates Ina Schröder and Ildikó Tóth for their help in performing the experimental analysis. I thank study nurse Christa Tiffert for coordinating patient care and sample collection.

I thank the United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis (UEPHA*MS) consortium which is part of the Marie-Curie actions program funded by the European Union. I thank the UEPHA*MS coordinator Dr. Koen Vandenbroeck for organizing those wonderful summer schools.

I thank my mother Kasthuri, my father Thamilarasan, my brother Vijai and my wife Priyadarsini for their support. I thank this wonderful place Rostock.

11. Curriculum vitae

Madhan Thamilarasan

Date of birth: 17.07.1981, Place of birth: Sivaganga, India

PhD student, University of Rostock, Germany April 2009 - 2014
Experience: EAE animal model, FACS analysis, MACS cell separation, Molecular immunology techniques
Junior research fellow, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore, India
August 2007 - October 2008
"To find a novel diagnostic marker for glioma using genomic and proteomic approaches" Experience: Molecular biology techniques, Brain tumor samples handling, Cell culture
Senior Demonstrator, Christian Medical Collage hospital, Vellore, India January 2007 - July 2007
"Gene regulation in breast cancer prognosis"
Experience: Real time PCR, DNA microarray, Data analysis, Microsoft office tools
Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, Madurai, India
July 2006 - December 2006
"Targeted drug delivery using peptides"
Experience: Cell culture, Peptide microarray, Phage display

Education	Master of Science (M.Sc.) in Microbial gene technology
	Madurai Kamaraj University
	Madurai, India
	2004 - 2006
	Grade: First Class

Bachelor of Science (B.Sc.) in Biotechnology

Periyar University Salem, India 2001 - 2004 Grade: First Class

Honors and Awards European Union Marie Curie Research Fellowship Funded by the European community seventh framework program ([FP/2007-2013] under grant agreement n° 212877 (UEPHA*MS)) Johannes-Sayk-Forschungspreis für Klinische Neuroimmunologie - 2010 Generation for an intervention of the entry of

Second prize for poster presentation at the 8th-Ostseesymposium. Title: "Detection and quantification of microRNA expression in human peripheral blood microvesicles from multiple sclerosis patients treated with Interferon-beta-1b"

	FOTDIME 2011 travel grant
	ECTRIMIS 2011 travel grant
	The European committee for Treatment and Research in Multiple Scierosis (ECTRIMS)
	CSIR Junior Research Fellowshin - 2008
	Council of Scientific & Industrial Research (CSIR). Government of India
Certifications	Good Clinical Practice (GCP) - participation certificate
	Rostock - October 2009
	Statistical aspects of genomics research
	United Europeans for the development of PHArmacogenomics in Multiple Sclerosis
	(UEPHA*MS program – 2010)
	Real Time PCR training course
	Offered by LABINDIA-Applied Biosystems - 2007
Publications	Glatiramer acetate treatment effects on gene expression in monocytes of multiple
	sclerosis patients
	Journal of Neuroinflammation. 2013; 10: 126.
	Authors: Madhan Thamilarasan, Michael Hecker, Robert Goertsches, Brigitte Katrin Paa
	The Schloder, Dirk Koczan, Hans-Surgen Thiesen, Owe Klaus Zetti.
	Multiple Sclerosis: Modulation of Toll-Like Receptor (TLR) Expression by Interferon-b
	Includes Upregulation of TLR7 in Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells
	PLoS ONE. 2013 Aug 12; 8(8): e70626.
	Authors: Katja Derkow, Jakob Bauer, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan
	Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Eckart Schott, Katrin Deuschle, Judith Bellmann-Strobl,
	Friedensen Revel Huss Klass Zettle Klassen Russen elt. Cette Laborandt
	Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lenhardt.
	MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo
	MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients
	 MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110.
	 MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin
	 MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl.
	 Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple
	 Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis
	 MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35.
	 Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35. Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan
	 MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35. Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan Thamilarasan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl.
	 Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35. Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan Thamilarasan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis
	 Friedemann Paul, Uwe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Seija Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35. Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan Thamilarasan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis Autoimmunity Reviews. 2012 Jan; 11(3): 174-9.
	 Friedemann Paul, Owe Klaus Zetti, Klemens Ruprecht, Selja Lennardt. MicroRNA expression changes during interferon-beta treatment in the peripheral bloo of multiple sclerosis patients International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2013; 14(8): 16087-110. Authors: Michael Hecker, Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Ina Schröder, Kristin Flechtner, Sherry Freiesleben, Georg Füllen, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. Integration of MicroRNA Databases to Study MicroRNAs Associated with Multiple Sclerosis Molecular Neurobiology. 2012 Jun; 45(3): 520-35. Authors: Charlotte Angerstein, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Katrin Paap, Madhan Thamilarasan, Hans-Jürgen Thiesen, Uwe Klaus Zettl. MicroRNAs in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis Autoimmunity Reviews. 2012 Jan; 11(3): 174-9. Authors: Madhan Thamilarasan, Dirk Koczan, Michael Hecker, Brigitte Paap,

	Target Cleavage
	Springer Publishing Company January 2012 (book article)
	ISBN: 978-1-4419-9862-0. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4419-9863-7
	Authors: Madhan Thamilarasan, Michael Hecker, Dirk Koczan,
	Brigitte Katrin Paap, Uwe Klaus Zettl.
Conferences & Poster presentations	European Committee for Treatment and Research in Multiple Sclerosis. ECTRIMS-2011 (19 – 22 October), Amsterdam, Netherlands &, ECTRIMS-2010 (13-16 October), Gothenburg, Sweden.
	2011: Topic: MicroRNA detection and quantification in human peripheral blood microvesicles from multiple sclerosis patients treated with interferon-beta-1b
	2010: Topic: Quantification of microRNA expression in peripheral blood microvesicles from multiple sclerosis patients treated with subcutaneous Interferon-beta-1b
	Die Deutsche Gesellschaft für Neurologie e.V. DGN-2011 (28 September-1 October), Wiesbaden, Germany.
	2011: Topic: Quantification of microRNA Expression in Human Peripheral Blood Microvesicles from Multiple Sclerosis Patients treated with Interferon-beta-1b
	International Congress of Neuroimmunology. ISNI-2010 (26-30 October) Sitges, Spain.
	2010: Topic: Quantification of microRNA Expression in Peripheral Blood Microvesicles from Multiple Sclerosis Patients treated with subcutaneous Interferon-beta-1b
	American Academy of Neurology. AAN-2012 (21-27 April) New Orleans, Louisiana, USA & AAN-2010 (10-17 April) Toronto, Ontario, Canada)
	2012: Topic: MicroRNA Expression Changes in Response to Interferon-beta-1b Therapy in Blood Cells of Patients with Multiple Sclerosis
	2010: Topic: Time Dependent <i>Ex Vivo</i> RNA Expression Analysis of Monocytes Derived from Glatiramer Acetate Treated Multiple Sclerosis Patients
	2010: Topic: Quantification of microRNA Expression in Human Peripheral Blood Microvesicles from Multiple Sclerosis Patients treated with Interferon-beta-1b

Signature:

Name: Madhan Thamilarasan

Date: 13.03.2014

Place: Rostock